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PROCEEDINGS 

[9:33 a.m.1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Good morning. 

Today we begin our final session of hearings in 

Docket Number MC96-3 to consider the Postal Service request 

to change special service fees and classifications. These 

hearings are for the purpose of testing evidence submitted 

in rebuttal to direct presentations of participants other 

than the Postal Service. 

Six Postal Service surrebuttal witnesses are 

scheduled to appear today and tomorrow. On Friday, I was 

notified by counsel that the Postal Service was submitting a 

request for authority to conduct an experiment with Business 

Reply Mail. Counsel was uncertain about whether this new ' 

development might affect the need for cross-examination of 

Postal Service witnesses DeMay and Infante. 

The Postal Service has submitted its new request 

which has been docketed MC97-1. If counsel seeks an 

adjustment to our hearing schedule as a result of this 

filing, I will expect to be notified as promptly as 

possible. If it is necessary to defer the appearance of 

either Witness DeMay or Witness Infante, my current 

intention is to reconvene our hearings on Thursday the 19th. 

However, at this point, counsel should assume that 

hearings will continue as originally scheduled with 
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Witnesses DeMay and Infante appearing on Tuesday, December 

17. 

I have several other procedural matters to mention 

before we begin. Friday, we received three motions from 

David Popkin. One of these motions is to permit written 

interrogatories on Postal Service rebuttal testimony. As 

grounds for this motion, Mr. Popkin cited expense and 

inconvenience of appearing in Washington to conduct oral 

cross-examination. Thus, I assume Mr. Popkin is not present 

today; is that correct? 

[No response.1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Popkin does not indicate 

which witnesses' testimony he would like clarified through 

questions. Does Postal Service counsel have any information 

on the extent of written cross-examination Mr. Popkin would 

like to submit? 

MR. RUBIN: No, we have gotten no indication about 

that. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Okay. Mr. Popkin also 

requests clarifications concerning regulations formerly 

appearing in the Domestic Mail Manual Transition Book. 

Postal Service filed a notice concerning the changed status 

of its regulations on December 11. I am shortening the time 

for responses to the two David Popkin motions on this issue. 

Responses to those motions are to be filed by noon 
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on Thursday, December 19. Can the Postal Service meet that 

deadline? 

MR. RUBIN: Yes, that sounds reasonable. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you. 

I was struck by one aspect of Mr. Popkin s motion. 

He states his belief that the meaning of one or more 

provisions has changed. Notwithstanding whether there are 

valid grounds for opposing Mr. Popkin's motion, I request 

the Postal Service to clarify the record on whether 

regulations affecting special services currently at issue in 

this case have been changed. If changes have been made, 

please inform the Commission and participants of the nature 

of any changes and of what regulations are currently 

applicable. 

Before Witness Lyons retakes the stand, I want to 

clarify the status of the OCA motion to strike portions of 

his rebuttal testimony. The Postal Service response to the 

motion was filed late Friday afternoon. Counsel should 

proceed with the cross-examination of Witness Lyons on the 

assumption that the motion to strike will not be granted. I 

intend to issue a written ruling on OCA's motion and if the 

motion is granted in full or in part, we can take 

appropriate steps to excise material from the record. 

Finally, the Postal Service filed a second status 

report on the implementation of special service reform 
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proposals late Friday afternoon. The Service states it has 

no expectations of relying on this document 
$ in its briefs, 

so it does not request that this report be made part of the 

evidentiary record. 

I believe the notice of counsel which accompanies 

the second status report clearly explains its context. It 

is evident that at this point the Postal Service is not 

committed to the definitions and procedures described in 

that report. 

Nonetheless, the report does indicate concepts 

being considered by the Postal Service at specific times 

during the pendency of this case. I believe it will be 

helpful to have this report as qualified and explained by 

the accompanying statement of counsel in the record. 

Therefore, I will furnish two copies of this document to the 

reporter and I direct that it be transcribed at this point 

and admitted into evidence with the limitations I have just 

described. 

[The Second Status Report of United 

States Postal Service on 

Implementation of Special Service 

Reform Proposals, December 13, 

1996, was received into evidence as 

qualified and explained by the 

accompanying statement of counsel 
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and was transcribed into the 

record.] 
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POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 202684001 i% 

SPECIAL SERKES REFORM, 1996 I 

: .: :. 

Docket No. MC963 

SECOND STATUS REPORT OF UNITED STATES 
POSTAL SERVICE ON IMPLEMENTATION OF 

SPECIAL SERVICE REFORM PROPOSALS 
(December 13,1996) 

On October 23,1996, the Postal Service filed lts First Status Report, Tr. 8/3217-21, 

which addressed implementation of the proposed box fee schedule. Today, the Postal 

Service files its Second Status Report, which summariies issues raised at various 

implementation team meetings. The purpose of this report is to advise the Commission 

and participants regarding progress towards implementation assuming the Request is 

recommended and accepted. The meetings involved various groupings of 

Headquarters, Area, and District representatives, as well as a separate group of 

postmasters who are focused primarily upon the box fee proposal. 

The First Status Report addressed eight areas in which tentative decisions had 

been reached; witness Raymond thereafter appeared on the stand for oral cross- 

examination on that Report. Tr. 8/3210-3321. As the First Report itself stated, the 

matters described were of necessity not final decisions since acts that constitute 

prerequisites, including a recommended decision from the Commission and Governors’ 

action, had yet to occur. Tr. 8/3218, fl 1. However, while still tentative, the matters 

reported in the First Report are expected to be implemented if the box fee proposal is 

both recommended and adopted. 

The Second Status Report, unlike the First Status Report, should not be viewed as 

presenting tentative decisions. Instead; it provides summary descriptions of issues 
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raised in respective meetings, the dates and locations of meehngs, and the planning for 

the internal education effort that must necessarily accompany any implementation. As 

such, the Postal Service has no expectation of relying upon the Second Status Report 

in its initial or reply briefs and there is no need to make lt part of the record in this case.’ 

Attached is the Second Status Report: Preparations For Implementation of Special 

Services Reform. 
_.. ‘.‘.. 

.- 

Respectfully submitted, 

UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

Daniel J. Foucheaux, Jr. 
Chief Counsel, Ratemaking 

Kenneth N. Hollies 

’ In this regard, the Postal Service has no intention of waiving its deliberative~process 
and other privileges with respect to any decisions underlying or based upon 
implementation of the Second Status Report. Furthermore, any suggestion that the 
Postal Service is changing its proposal through the filing of the Second Status Report 
~would be unwarranted. See, e.g., OCA Motion To Require The Postal Service To 
Provide Draft Implementation Rules For The Proposed Nonresident Box Fee And A 
Witness To-Stand Cross-Examination On Such Draft Rules (November 26,lQQ6) at 2 
(USPS acknowledgment of discussion regarding alternative name for nonresident fee 
characteriied by OCA as example of “alarming inconsistencies wkh the . . . [RJequest”). 
The Request hasnot beenmodified and no agency decisions -even tentative ones - 
are reflected in the Second Status Report. 
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475 L’Enfant Plaza West, SW. 
Washington, D.C. 20260-l 137 
(202) 266-3063; Fax -6402 
December 12,1996 
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_~ - . ..-.,. ._ .~ ,,. 
This Second Star Report includes summari es of four &.s;slfm@ings~~inv~lving: 1) the 

‘: .- , 
Headquarters Specral hv& I&&&Implementation Committee; 2) the Area Special Services 

Reform Implementation Prop l&nag&s; 3) the National ,+a and District Special Services 

Reform Implementation~Progm@ bgers t%fer~~~; *ed 4) the Special Services Postmaster : . . :.., .-: 

Task Force. Substantive proposals Corn k#&p’& j& that, and have not as yet been validated, 

adopted, wrejected by othn groups, with the limited exception of certain matters in Section IV 

.&atappe.arintheFirstStatusReport. -;;c-~ .~ 5 i: .. ‘:’ 

.o ‘- ,-~I_ ;>. ‘> 

I. Headquarters Special Services Reform Implcmeatstion Cdmmittee ~’ ~1 

- .~ 
Introductions were made and the &nplementation process for Special Service Reform was outlined. This 

was followed by a presenterion on the elcmeats of tbe Special Services Reform fling. The importance of this 

implementation comminee, the field team and posbnaster task force was explained. 

The committee yas proUed an iqdep@ prc+ra@ on the.activities of the poslmrrter task force and an 

outline of tbc roles, responsibilities and expectations of the Area and Disuin Special Services Reform 

II. Area Special Services Reform implementation Program Managers 
.I_ .‘~ -, ~. ,: :, pi.. . ,: i, i. ;.,; . 

,-.! : --+ ., 
‘Ibe t&x meeting ofthe AI& Sped ServiwsR~for& Imple&hth F&gram Managers w= cbnducted 



filing, M analysis of the components of the PO Box fee proposal, and a review of the retail forms redesign. 3335 
1t was 

also announced that we are ass~bliog a task forfc of Pc&ttasters lo cottca~te specifically on the PO Box fee -:,,~? .,.., 
portion of the we.. 

The roles, responsibilities and &ectatiotts of tbe Area and Dimict Program Managers were identified aad 

discussed~ Criteria for the selection of d&id reptantatives were identified and each area representative WBS 

asked to arsist the field in the seltcriott prow for the districts. ‘,.= 

. ,~~ ;TopicF pd @DT were i+n#~, fF.placqtmt w. the .age$a for tbc n#ional confer&c. - _.~. ,.I. 

., _,; ,. 
III. National Area and District Special Services Reform 

Implementation Program Managers Conference 
pl,. :,.I. -., _: I - ; 

_I 

The fun national conference for the field Special Sewias Refmm Implementation Program Managers was 

conducted in Orlando, FL, on November 13-IS,1996 Representatives from all area offtces and eighty-two of the 

To provide a full tmderstanding of the devclopme& md implementation of a r&e or rrform case, the 
d- 

attendees were provided M overview of the rate making process. This presentation was followed by an overview of 

the components of the Special Services Reform case. 

?he post office box fee proposal is by far the most complex element of this CIISC. A more detailed 

presentation on this aspect of the cast was provided. Doe to iu complexity a task force of Postmasters has been 

assembled to assist us in this portion of the case. 

In conjunction with tbc Special Services Reform case. we ue also in the process of redesigning certain 

retail forms. Although not an actual element of the WC, we anticipate the new form designs (if accepted) will be 

available for implementation of Special Services reform. 

. 
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Redacted company name] provided a four-bow “presentation skills” presentation oa the final day of the 

cooferencc. i. . _ : :. : .’ -- ,, ; I 

Iv. Special !Services Postmaster Task Force 

DEFINITIONOFARJZSIDENT: ‘. ,-‘., :,.. ,!!,~ . . .A ,._._. ~..... -...... ~..- 
‘Ibe group proposes that tbc following basic asumptions be used to i&r&y a resident for the purpose of 

post office box rental (this does not include all potential scenarios or anomalies): ~..... , 
. .~_-‘: 1;: :Residency” Is based on the post oftice fmance mm&r. Therefore, II person or business which 

+esides”-within a canmunity with more than one postal facility (post office, station or branch, corm-act 
- 

postal unit, etc.) sharing the same fmance number and who receives delivery 6om any of these facilities is 

considered B “resident”. 

All customers of 8 proposed Group E oflice will be considered a “resident” of that ofice. 

Snowbirds, seasonal residents, students or others who own property or reside for a proposed 

period of more than 30 consecutive days will be eligible as “residents”. 

Under a proposed “proximity rule”, ifa customer’s residence or business is closer to a post office 

then the oftice that provides their carrier delivery, they would be considered “residents” at both offices. 

SIMPLIFIED ADMlNISTRATlON: 

The group proposes to simplify post offcc box admioistmtion by redesigning the PS Form 1093. Posf 

O#ice Box .4ppficatim; w reflect residency stems end other modifications. The customer signature block will 

include a residency cenitication statemcnf end will indicate that customers bear the burden of proof for 

establishing “resident” status. 

Additionally, the group recommemls that F’S Forms 1091A. PaCr Q@ze Bar Fee RegWe.r Chrd, md 1538, 

Reccipf for Posf Q&e BoxCal&? Sewice Fm, be redesigned. Consideration should also be given to 1) combining 

forms 1093, KE’IA, and 1538 intoone form; Z)nmahtim of key fees; 3) establishment ofr universal fee 

schedule for aI1 boxes; 4) climbation of post office box &m~ds entirely (or lbnit entitlements to the first 30 days of 

use); 5) limiting box usage to one family only; 6) establishing new procedures w close overtlow or abandoned 

3 



bores; and 7) reexamination of the general dclively policy. 
____ i‘... .._. ._,, 

..: 

. :. 

.., 

_. . . . : ~~ 

3337 



4 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

2.5 

3338 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Does any participant have a 

procedural matter to raise before we begin? 

MS. DUCHEK: Commissioner Quick, I do. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Duchek? 

MS. DUCHEK: 
x2=x2 

Mr.AenGey is here today and we 

spoke briefly this morning. In the Commission's earlier 

ruling on the admission of Mr. Bentley's new analysis into 

the record, it was stated that, if following discovery, the 

Postal Service desired to do rebuttal, we should file such a 

statement by December 16th. 

I will give an oral report as to where we are, 

although if you would like it in writing, I can do that as 

well. I'm hoping you'll say no, but in any event, we filed 

our second round of questions on Mr. Bentley on Wednesday. 

Mr. Bentley faxed responses to us Thursday and also had a 

diskette delivered which we received on Friday. 

I have someone reviewing the diskette and we 

anticipate, based upon that, that we do have some written 

followup questions which, barring unforeseen circumstances, 

should go out tomorrow. 

Therefore, at this point, I spoke with Mr. Littell 

this morning and I'm unable to state at this point whether 

we would desire to recall Mr. Bentley for oral cross and/or 

whether we would have rebuttal, at least until we get a 

better handle on what our new written discovery is going to 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3339 

be and what the responses back will be. So that's where 

things are on that. 

Second point, I talked to both Mr. Littell and Mr. 

Costich this morning. At some point, we would like to 

designate for inclusion in the record, Mr. Bentley's written 

responses or at least some of them, as well as some OCA 

institutional responses that were filed. 

Initially, we had filed a number of questions on 

Witness Thompson and she responded to one of them which was 

included in the record when she took the stand. After she 

was off the stand, OCA filed some responses as an 

institution, so I would ask that similar to late filed 

Postal Service responses, that you consider establishing a 

date or procedure whereby I could designate Mr. Bentley's I. 

responses, assuming that we don't ask to recall him for oral 

cross and the OCA institutional responses for inclusion in 

the record. 

I also spoke with Mr. Littell in the event we do 

not wish to recall Witness Bentley, but we want certain of 

his materials in the record. I don't think it's necessary 

to recall him solely for that purpose. Mr. Littell and I 

are willing to enter some sort of stipulation or attestation 

on Mr. Bentley's behalf that those are, in fact, his true 

and correct answers. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you, Ms. Duchek. YOU 
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needn't file your report in writing. We appreciate your 

oral4. 

MS. DUCHEK: Thank you very much. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: And I will take into 

consideration your other request and let you know how to 

proceed. Thank you. 

Are there any other procedural matters? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Presiding Officer, I have a 

procedural matter. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: On Friday, the 13th of this 

month, we received what is characterized as the "Second 

Status Report of the United States Postal Service on 

Implementation of Special Services Reform Proposals" and the 

cover sheet to the status report, signed by Mr. Hollies, 

ends with the following sentence, "As such, the Postal 

Service has no expectation of relying on the second status 

report in its initial reply briefs and there is no need to 

make it a part of the record in this case." Then there is a 

footnote associated with that sentence. 

I would respectfully request that this status 

report be made a part of the evidentiary record in this 

case. It has, in addition to a listing of meetings that 

have been held, some definitions of a resident in it on page 

three of the status report which are fairly succinct and 
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straight forward -- even I can understand them -- and I 

think it would be helpful for us to have these definitions 

that were apparently arrived at during a series of meetings 

that took place in early mid-November in our record because 

the definitions do clarify and perhaps, in some cases, 

change our understanding, or at least my understanding, of 

the cases originally filed and may have a bearing on the 

dollars associated with changing the total dollar amounts 

associated with changing the current post office box fee 

schedule. 

So I would like to see if we can't have this 

document find its way into the evidentiary record. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I thought I had done that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I may have been out of the room 

if you did it. I apologize -- 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Maybe I didn't. If I didn't, 

I want to make sure that I direct that it be transcribed at 

this point and admitted into evidence with the limitations 

that I described earlier, when I was making my statement 

earlier. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I apologize for taking 

everyone's time. I was trying to figure out what time the 

experimental case hit our door on Friday afternoon, 

determining whether the filing date was going to be Friday 
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1 the 13th or Monday the 16th and I stepped out of the room 

2 and I apologize. 

3 COMMISSIONER QUICK: No problem. It could be 

4 helpful -- if you could give me your copy I will put it with 

5 mine and we'll give it to the Reporter and we'll have our 

6 two copies there, and then we'll get some more. 

7 Okay, any other -- 

8 [No response.] 

9 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Rubin, will you please 

10 identify your first witness. 

11 MR. RUBIN: The Postal Service calls W. Ashley 

12 Lyons as its next witness. 

13 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Lyons is already under 

14 oath in this proceeding. 

15 Mr. Rubin, you may proceed. 

16 Whereupon, 

17 W. ASHLEY LYONS 

18 a rebuttal witness, was called for examination by counsel 

19 for the United States Postal Service and, having been 

20 previously duly sworn, was examined and testified as 

21 follows: 

22 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

23 BY MR. RUBIN: 

24 Q Mr. Lyons, I have provided you with two copies of 

25 a document titled "Rebuttal Testimony of 

3342 
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W. Ashley Lyons on behalf of United States Postal Service," 

and that is designated as USPS-RT-1. 

Was this testimony prepared by you or under your 

supervision? 

A Yes, it was. 

Q And do these copies include errata that were filed 

on December llth, 1996? 

A Yes, they do. 

Q And with those changes, if you were to testify 

orally here today, would this be your testimony? 

A Yes, that would be my testimony. 

MR. RUBIN: Then I would like to ask that "The 

Rebuttal Testimony of W. Ashley Lyons on Behalf of United 

States Postal Service" be entered into the record. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Are there any objections? 

[No response.1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Hearing none, Mr. Lyons' 

testimony and exhibits are received into evidence. 

[The Rebuttal Testimony of W. 

Ashley Lyons, USPS-RT-1 was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 
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2 AUTOBIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH 
3 

4 My name is W. Ashley Lyons. My autobiographical sketch is presented in 

5 my direct testimony, USPS-T-l. 
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I. Purpose of Testimony 

The purpose of my testimony is to rebut that portion of the testimonies of 

OCA witnesses Thompson and Sherman criticizing the selective nature of the 

special service reforms proposed by the Postal Service, and the resulting fee 

increases and net revenue gains. I also oppose the testimony of OCA witness 

Callow’s proposal to reduce Group 1 post office box fees. 

II. OCA Witness Thompson 

A. Prior Year Loss Recovery 

Office of the Consumer Advocate witness Thompson argues that the fee I 

changes requested by the Postal Service in this filing should not be 

recommended because the Postal Service does not need additional revenue to 

achieve the target for recovery of prior years’ losses set by the Board of 

Governors. This line of reasoning is based on the faulty notion that the Board’s 

policy limits the Postal Service to recovering the target articulated in Resolution 

No. 95-9. In fact, the Resolution directs that the Postal Service “will plan for 

cumulative net income, in the period since implementation of the rates adopted 

in the most recent omnibus rate proceeding, to equal or exceed the cumulative 

prior years’ loss recovery target for the same period.“’ ‘(Emphasis added.) 

Witness Thompson confirmed this in her response to Postal Service 

’ Library Reference SSR-112. 
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Interrogatory USPSIOCA-T200-1 (Tr. 5/l 372) but continued to focus in that 

response on the fact that the “terms of the resolution will be met in both FY 96 

and FY 97 without any rate increases”. The only prohibition against doing better 

than the target is in the mind of witness Thompson. 

Consider the following situation. A football team decides prior to the 

season that its goal is to win 10 out of 16 scheduled games. The team plays 

better than expected and wins its first ten games. Would Coach Thompson have 

her team deliberately lose the last six games because her pre-season goal had 

already been accomplished? The answer is obvious. Clearly by approving both 

the Docket No. MC96-3 filing and the FY 1997 Operating Budget, the Board has 

taken actions aimed at doing better than the target.’ The Board of Governors 
‘, 

has acted responsibly and logically by approving an operating budget that plans 

a continuation of equity restoration during a period which has been 

characterized by strong financial fundamentals and performance. Witness 

15 Thompson’s recommendation that net income should be constrained in order not 

16 to exceed the minimum level of the Board’s equity restoration target is illogical 

17 and irresponsible. 

18 Despite recent progress in restoring equity, the Postal Service’s equity 

19 position remains substantially negative. As I discussed in my direct testimony, 

20 the Postal Service has incurred net losses, and consequently has experienced a 

21 decline in equity, over all but two rate cycles since postal reorganization. The 

2 Library Reference SSR-152. 

2 
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period following the Docket No. R80-1 rate change from 1981-I 984, and, so far, 

the current rate cycle period are exceptional in that cumulative net incomes have 

been generated. Postal Service equity declined from $1.7 billion, when it began 

operations on July I, 1971, to a negative $6.0 billion at the end of FY 1994. 

Since then, the Postal Service has begun to reverse this trend. Through the end 

of FY 1996 equity has improved to a negative $2.6 billion. Although this 

represents a significant improvement, there is still a long way to go before equity 

is returned to a positive position as it was when the Postal Service was 

established 25 years ago. The plain fact of the matter is that the Postal Service’s 

equity remains substantially negative and there is no certainty that equity can 

continue to be restored over future rate cycles. I believe the responsible course 

of action is to restore additional equity now that will mitigate general rate 

increases in the future. The revenue reforms proposed in this docket do just that 

and are consistent with our legal mandate and sound business practice. 

B. Selective Rate Increases and..Net Revenue Neutrality 

OCA witness Thompson also seems to argue that changes in rates and 

fees that result in additional net revenue should not be recommended outside of 

an omnibus rate case. She does admit in her response to interrogatory ..~. 

USPSIOCA-T-200-2 ‘(Tr. 5/l 373-75) that ‘not all future classification cases must 

be net revenue neutral”, but fails to define in what classification cases net 

revenue increases should be recommended. She further’avoids specifying 

3 
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beyond broad outlines what cases need not be net revenue neutral in her 

responses to USPSIOCA-T-400-21 (Tr. 5/1405-07) and USPSIOCA-T-200-33 

(Tr. 5/l 408-10). During oral testimony, witness Thompson was unable to provide 

precise information to clarify her position. See Tr. 5/1476-1500. Her 

explanations are confusing and not persuasive. 

It is not reasonable to assume that individual classification reform 

proposals and their objectives can or should always await an omnibus rate case, 

or be accomplished on a net revenue neutral basis. Such an approach could 

lead to illogical actions. In general, the way to establish new services or reform 

existing services for which fees are too low to reflect market demand or other 

pricing criteria, is to set a new fee or increase the existing fee and thereby 

increase net revenue. For example, the stamped card special service is new 

and therefore adds net revenue. Witness Thompson generally desires that any 

fee or rate increase be offset by a decrease in some other fee or rate. Sound 

classification and pricing reforms that result in additional net revenue 

presumably would have to be offset by other reforms that would result in a net 

revenue loss. It does not make sense to spend time and resources searching for 

ways to justify revenue reductions just for the sake of achieving a short term net 

balance. Such an approach is not likely to make the customer subject to an 

increase feel any better, and would be inconsistent with Postal Service goats of 

net revenue generation and equity restoration. There is no reason to force the 

4 
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concept of revenue neutrality onto all reform proposals when additional net 

revenue is a consequence of reform. 

Witness Thompson also contends that Docket No. MC95-1 somehow 

committed the Postal Serviceto a perpetual, inflexible, and irrevocable policy of 

net revenue neutrality in all future.cases involving reform of rates or 

classifications. She believes that the “framework” mentioned in the Request, at 

page 2, refers to contribution neutrality. See Tr. 5/1373-74. She is mistaken. 

The “framework” for classification reform to which she refers actually relates to 

redefining the classes of mail to reflect different service levels desired by 

customers. Docket No. MC95-1 Request, page 2 (Tr. 5/1414). The Postal 

Service has never committed itself to a policy of net revenue neutrality for all 

rate cases outside of omnibus cases.3 To have done so would have severely 

limited the options available to satisfy the Board of Governors goal expressed in 

Resolution 95-9, breaking even over time and restoring equity. 

Ill. OCA Witness Sherman 

OCA witness Sherman maintains that Docket No. MC96-3 is “unusual” 

because the Postal Service proposes “price increases on a piece-meal basis 

rather than in context, as in an omnibus rate case, where all rates for all services 

can be compared.” OCA-T-100 at 3, Tr. 712274. Witness Sherman argues that 

the changes proposed in this docket should be evaluated in the context of an 

3 Witness Thompson was unable to identify a specific citation in the MC95-1 Request where the 
Postal Service explicitly made such a commitment. See genera//yTr. 5/1437-38. 1446-47. and 
1450. 

5 
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omnibus rate proceeding, SO that the Commission can make comparisons across 

services and recommend equitable contributions. OCA-T-100 at 4, Tr. 7/2275. 

Although witness Sherman insists upon an omnibus rate.proceeding, he 

concedes that it is possible to compare existing relative price relationships with 

those suggested by a Ramsey model or, for example, a uniform markup model, 

whether one is proposing (or even contemplating) a change in all rates, many 

rates, few rates, or no rates. But witness Sherman presents one caveat: in 

order to compare existing relative price relationships, “all necessary data must 

[be] available” outside omnibus rate proceedings. Tr. 7/2350. ,Each criticism is 

addressed in turn. 

A. Data Availability 

Witness Sherman ignores the fact that data are available in this docket to 

make precisely the type of comparisons he contends the Commission must make 

when evaluating the proposals in this docket. For instance, witness Patelunas’s 

Exhibits USPS-T5G and USPS-T5J present cost coverages for the various 

postal products and services both before and after the implementation of the 

proposed rates for the special services. These data provide ample information 

about cost and revenue relationships between and among the various postal 

products and services. 

Indeed, it appears witness Sherman’s criticisms in this docket stem more 

from his own limited experience, rather than from an objective evaluation of 

either the availability of data or the process that is undertaken by the 

6 
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Commission in recommending new fees and rates. For instance, when asked 

whether the Commission has evaluated all rates in past dockets, Dr. Sherman 

professed having no knowledge of “piecemeal cases.” Tr. 712461. When 

pressed, Dr. Sherman conceded that the Commission has recommended rates 

or classifications without reviewing rates for every other category, but claimed 

that “[tlhere was agreement on what the aims were in those cases. They were 

classification cases that involved no revenue change.” Tr. 7/2461. A review of 

past dockets reveals that revenue neutrality is not necessarily an inherent 

characteristic of classification cases. For instance, in Docket No. MC96-2, the 

Postal Service proposed, and the Commission recommended, fees that 

generated a test year loss of contribution in excess of $20 million and an 

anticipated FY 97 loss much greater than that. 

B. The Fear Of Distorting the Present Cost-Price Relationships 

Witness Sherman has also alluded to the possibility that piecemeal 

changes in rates and fees may result in distortions to a Ramsey model, or some 

other form of relative relationship, when selected services are chosen for 

increased prices. Tr. 7/2351-52. Dr. Sherman readily concedes that his criticism 

is’premised upon the assumption that all rates and fees were “in line” with 

Ramsey pricing or some other deliberate approach to establishing price-cost 

relationships. Tr. 7/2351. Dr. Sherman’s argument is unpersuasive, however, 

because it appears to be based on the mistaken premise that the Commission 

uses a mechanical formula or rigid economic theory in determining rates. This 

7 
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has been explicitly rejected by the Commission. As recently as the last omnibus 

rate case, Docket No. R94-I, the Commission affirmed that it had adopted no 

deliberate approach, Ramsey or otherwise, in establishing price-cost 

relationships. In Appendix F to the Commission’s Opinion in that Docket, the 

Commission explained that: 

[n]o one pricing theory, economic or otherwise, serves as the 
dominant principle in the Commission’s pricing decisions. This is 
consistent with the Act, as interpreted by the courts. Newsweek, 
Inc. vs. U.S. Postal Service, 663 F.2d 1186, 1200 (2d Cir. 1981). 
Deciding markups and developing rate recommendations involves 
balancing a number of statutory ,pricing criteria, some of which 
complement each other and some of which conflict with each other. 
The task of recommending rates is difficult because, in contrast to 
costing analyses, economic theory offers guidance on only a few of 
the nine pricing criteria of section 3622(b). Few of these criteria are 
quantifiable through mathematical modeling. As a result, the 
guidance that economic theory offers is mostly qualitative. 
Selecting a single set of rates that satisfies all of the pricing criteria 
requires the Commission to judgmentally determine how to 
interpret the various pricing criteria and the weight to be accorded 
to each.4 

The above passage demonstrates that the Commission has relied upon 

its judgment in making recommendations in accordance with the statutory pricing 

criteria on rates and fees. As such, the Commission has not applied a 

mechanical formula or an economic theory, such as Ramsey pricing, to assign 

contributions. While the Postal Service believes that Ramsey pricing can 

provide a useful analytic framework, judgment is an inevitable part of the 

process and ultimately there is no precise science to assigning contributions in 

4 Docket No. R94-1, Opinion and Recommended Decision, Appendix F at 17. 

8 
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1 postal ratemaking. Nothing precludes the Commission from exercising its 

2 judgment in making recommendations on a subset of rates and classifications 

3 without engaging in a wholesale review of all other categories. 

4 

5 IV. OCA Witness Callow 
6 
7 OCA witness Callow recommends that Group I. post office box fees be 

8 reduced instead of increasing the fees as proposed by the Postal Service. This 

9 OCA proposal should be rejected. For the reasons discussed in witness Lion’s 

IO testimony (USPS-RT-3) I believe there is a high probability that the new Group I 

11 box customers predicted by witness Callow to result from his proposed lower 

12 fees will not materialize. 
,. 

13 As explained by witness Lion in his rebuttal testimony, post office boxes 

14 are frequently not readily available in those areas where demand is the highest. 

15 Witness Lion also explains that the cost of adding new boxes in these areas is 

16 higher than the average cost of post office boxes reflected in the Cost and 

17 Revenue Analysis (CRA). This is because CRA post office box attributable 

18 costs for facility space reflect booked costs for rent and depreciation. The 

19 booked cost of facility space is generally below market rental rates Since 

20 appreciation in market value is not accounted for by straight line depreciation or 

21 long term rental contracts. The current market cost of real estate that would 

22 have to be incurred to add additional space for new boxes is higher than CRA 

23 attributable costs, as discussed by witness Lion. It is my belief that current post 

9 
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1 office box fees have hampered box expansion in many areas and lower box fees 

2 will exacerbate this problem. 
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COMMISSIONER QUICK: Only one participant, the 

Office of Consumer Advocate, has requested oral cross 

examination of witness Lyons. 

Does any other participant have oral cross 

examination for witness Lyons? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Costich, will you please 

begin. 

MR. COSTICH: Thank you, Commissioner Quick. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. COSTICH: 

Q Good morning, Mr. Lyons. 

A Good morning, Mr. Costich. 

Q Could you refer to page 2 of your rebuttal I 

testimony. 

A I have found it. 

Q In particular, lines 14 through 16. 

A Yes. 

Q You state here that witness Thompson made a 

recommendation that net income should be constrained in 

order not to exceed the minimum level of the Board of 

Governors equity restoration target, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Could you tell me where witness Thompson,made that 

recommendation? 
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A In terms of explicitly stating it in those terms I 

am not sure I have the cite here, but implicitly throughout 

her testimony where she was saying that the Postal Service 

should not be allowed to raise rates above what had been 

there in the past rate case, which is the amount designated, 

the 936 &% the prior year loss recovery. 

I think as I understand it that one of the basic 
xw purposes of her testimony is a~ the Postal Service is moving 

along and recovering the prior year's loss recovery and 

therefore no need to increase -- in this case to increase 

the revenue on the part of the Postal Service. 

Q Okay. Could you look back up at lines 2 and 3 on 

page 2. 

A Yes. 

Q Here you quote witness Thompson as saying that the 

terms of the Board of Governors' equity restoration 

resolution -- that's number 95-9, is that correct? 

A I believe that's correct, yes. 

Q The terms of that resolution will be met in FY '96 

and FY '97 without any rate increases, is that correct? 

A That's the quote of Ms. Thompson here. I would 

want to point out that I appreciate her confidence in the 

Postal Service. She has already determined that we will in 

fact meet our budget in FY '97 -- she is in fact more 

confident than I am, I'm afraid to say, in that regard, that 
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she has already written up '97 as indicating that we will in 

fact make her budget. 

I think that is the case. I feel reasonably 

confident but I am not sure I can say the Postal Service 

will meet it in '97. 

I don't know that for a fact yet. 

Q Given the budget that's been approved for FY '97, 

the recovery of prior years' losses will extend into FY '98, 

won't it? 

A Okay. That's a key point. Given the budget, it 

will if that budget is, in fact, achieved. I'm not sure 

that I -- you know, we are in current FY '97, and I can't 

state for a fact that we will, in fact, achieve it. 

Hopefully so. But in that case, I can't say that as a given 

that that will, in fact, occur. 

Q Do you know how the Postal Service is doing in FY 

'97 relative to its plans? 

A Currently, I think for two of the first 13 

accounting periods, it's pretty much on track in terms of 

its -- in terms of the plans, though again I'd point out 

that's only two of 13 accounting periods. 

Q With respect to FY '96, there's no question about 

how well the Postal Service is doing in terms of restoring 

equity, is there? 

A There isn't. That's actual historic data. 
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Q In your original testimony in this docket, you 

said that in the context of an FY 1996 test period with a 

projected net income, the proposals in this request that 

will increase net income are consistent with the goal of 

equity restoration. Do you recall making that statement? 

A Would you tell me where I said that, please? 

Q Page 11, line 6 through 8. 

A Okay. I believe that's a paraphrase of what I 

said, yes. 

Q IS it also true that leaving current rates in 

place is consistent with the goal of equity restoration? 

A That depends, I think, it depends how you define 
4bc 

that. If it's to-me=&er exceed it, I think to the degree 

that the Postal Service exceeds it and is able to more '_ 

rapidly and more fully restore equity restoration, I think 

that our proposal here is more consistent with that goal. 

Q Well, in the context of an FY 1996 test period, 

leaving current rates in place will still allow the Postal 

Service to exceed the target of Resolution 95-9, won't it? 

A Well, already FY '96, okay, has occurred. In that 

sense, the FY '96 actual fiscal year, the Postal Service did 

meet the equity restoration target, okay. 

Q And that was your original focus in your original 

testimony, correct, a test year of FY 1996? 

A It was the test year of FY 1996, but then again, 
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we're talking, as you -- as your question appears to 

interpret it, it means that a target is such that it's a 

precise number; and to the degree -- as I understand the 
-nudbv 

governor's resolution, it's to-me+er exceed, and to the 

degree that one exceeds that explicit prior year loss 

recovery number, that's consistent perhaps with the spirit 

-- I mean with the word and with the spirit of the 
4&L. 

governor's resolution, which is to m&ez+ exceed and try to 

recover the prior loss recovery. 

Q Would it be fair to say that your appeal to the 

goal of equity restoration would justify any action in this 

docket from doing nothing to recovering all prior year's 

losses immediately? 

A I don't think that would be fair to say. I mean,' 

again, the goals of equity restoration -- I mean, you can 

say that about any goal, if you consider a goal exclusive of 

everything else, you can come up with extreme examples. But 

obviously the goal of equity restoration has to be 

considered in light of various other things, impact upon 

customers, the mailing community, even upon the economy of 

the country. I don't see the Postal Service or the Board of 

Governors as doing equity restoration without considering a 

variety of other concerns there. I think you can use your 

example and say that if you just pursued one activity, that 

certain other things could happen that might be harmful, and 
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I wouldn't go that far in my assessment. 

Q Well, does the goal of equity restoration place 

any constraints on what the Postal Service has proposed in 

this docket? 

A I think the goal of equity restoration, but as I 

recall in -- the report from Price Waterhouse acknowledged 

and I think that there are other goals of the Postal Service 

which must be kept in mind when the Governors consider that. 

So I don't think the goal of equity restoration was ever 

designed as being singular; the Postal Service has a variety 

of goals; but it's certainly an important goal to the Postal 

Service. And I don't want it highlighted that the Postal 

Service in any way is here pursuing the goal of equity 

restoration to -- at the same point ignoring other goals ' 

that it deems important, and I think the report of Price 

Waterhouse indicated that there are other goals that must be 

kept in mind, and I don't see what we've proposed here as 

being inconsistent with that. 

Q I guess I'm having a little trouble distinguishing 

the goal of equity restoration from motherhood, apple pie 

and flag-waving. How is the proposal in this docket 

structured, constrained, in any way affected by the goal of 

equity restoration? 

A I'm sorry, run past the -- not the reference to 

motherhood, the flag and apple pie, but the actual question 
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there again, please. I forgot it with the flag-waving in 

the first part. 

Q How does the goal of equity restoration constrain 

or otherwise structure the Postal Service's request in this 

docket? 

A How does the goal of equity restoration constrain 

or -- well, I mean part of the enunciated goal in my 

testimony was to restore equity. In that sense, what we're 

saying that to the degree that these proposals enhance the 

revenue or net income by the Postal Service, it certainly 

meets those goals to restore equity and make the Postal 

Service more financially viable. 

Q Well, does the goal of equity restoration lead you 

to request $340 million of new net income? 

A I think the goal of equity restoration suggests 

the Postal Service to the degree that there are 

opportunities for net income should realize those 

opportunities. It should not do that without considering 

other goals, but I think the -- you know, to the degree that 

this proposal enhances net income, it's consistent with 

that, and the Postal Service through a variety of means, be 

they adjustments in fees, be they cost reduction 

opportunities, should be looking to do that, and I see this 

proposal as consistent with that as a piece of the goal of 

equity restoration. 
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Q Would it be fair to say that the $340 million of 

new net income sort of fell out of the proposal and that the 

equity restoration goal sort of justifies it after the fact? 

A I don't think it would be fair to say that. I 

think it is -- I mean, if you are implying would 330 million 

or 350 million also restore equity and be consistent with 

that, the answer is yes. But I think the amount of net 

income came out of us looking at the pricing criteria and 

the services involved here and when we adjust the prices and 

looked at that, then we came up with a net income of 340 

million. But to the degree that we decide to raise rates 

and that it would be at the tail end, it would be, gee, we 

are restoring equity and, no, I don't think that's fair to 

say. 

I think we realized coming into the proposal to 

the degree that we better reflected the cost, better 

reflected the market attributes of these services that, yes, 

and that we are restoring equity that all of those are 

consistent goals in this instance. 

Q Could you turn to page 3 of your rebuttal? 

A I have got it. 

Q Lines 9 through 11. 

A Yes. 

Q Here you say that the Postal Service's equity 

remains substantially negative and there is no certainty 
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that equity can be -- can continue to be restored over 

future rate cycles; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Doesn't this argue for immediate recovery of all 

prior years' losses? 

A No, it doesn t argue for immediate recovery of all 

prior years' losses. As I indicated earlier, there are a 

variety of considerations. The point of the matter, in this 

testimony, is the fact that we have had two good years, is 

not to say, gee, you are on the road to equity recovery, you 

could ignore the past where the Postal Service more often 

than not lost money. 

I think the point of the matter is when you have 

the -- the services that need fee adjustments and you can ' 

make increased net income with that, that it is appropriate 

to do so at this time, not to rest on your laurels on the 

belief that, gee, given the last couple of years, everything 

is going okay, we can coast along. 

The history of the Postal Service, with its net 

equity deficit, suggests that you can't count on that to 

continue. 

Q Well, if you can t count on that to continue, 

shouldn t you be doing something as soon as possible to 

restore that equity? 

A Again, you have to weigh it against other 
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considerations and we are, in fact, this proposal is doing 

something as soon as possible. It helps with net income. 

Should the Postal Service -- should it raise its rates by 

$5- or $6 billion immediately and what effect has that on 

its customers, on the economy as a whole? Those are 

considerations the Postal Service must consider in terms of 

providing its basic mandate to provide service, universal 

service to the country at a reasonable price. You have 'to 

weigh those together. 

And would a $5- or $6 billion increase immediately 

do that, maybe restore the net deficit? Perhaps. But, 

again, these goals aren t -- can t be considered in 

isolation; they must be considered with a variety of goals. 

Q If you would look at the next sentence there on '; 

page 3, you say that the responsible course of action is to 

restore additional equity now that will mitigate general 

rate increases in the future; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Doesn't this argue for immediate recovery of all 

prior years' losses so that future rate increases will only 

have to cover future cost increases? 

A Well, arguably that does. Again, you can t 

consider -- ought not to consider that in isolation. I 

think at the same time, I think, already if you looked at 

the -- if the Postal Service is able to continue its 
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restoration or just stay where it is, again, hopefully 

Witness Thompson's predictions will come true and at least 

maintain on the path to recovery of prior year loss 

recovery. 

I think already the amount for the next rate 

increase would go down from 900-and-something-30-something 

million to 500-something million and to the degree that this 

proposal is adopted and helps in that matter, it can reduce 

it even more. 

I think it is a matter of how much you can do at 

one time. 

Arguably, it would be nice if the Postal Service s 

equity was restored just like that but you can't do it, as I 

am aware of. I mean, certainly, we will look to reduce 

costs but it appears that part of the formula you are 

suggesting here is substantial rate increases and I think 

that has to be considered in light of that impact versus in 

light of the goal of equity restoration. 

Q Well, just how serious are you when you say that 

the responsible course of action is to recover equity now? 

A Well, in terms of how serious is the Postal 

Service, obviously it has made significant strides in 

restoring equity in terms of the last rate case. I think 

that indicates a seriousness. And to the degree that we are 

looking for more opportunities to the degree that this helps 
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restore equity, I think it indicates a genuine seriousness 

on the Postal Service's part. 

Q Would you agree that every day that goes by 

without a rate increase represents a missed opportunity to 

restore equity? 

A Well, using that analogy every day since the last 

rate increase, I mean theoretically on January 2nd, we 

missed an opportunity not to restore equity and in that 

sense, again, it has to be considered via the goals. 

Yes, we could have raised rates on January 2nd and 

on January 3rd, we'd be restoring equity under that scenario 

more rapidly, but again, we have to consider the goal of 

restoring equity versus other considerations. 

Q What I’m hearing is that these other 

considerations virtually overwhelm the goal of equity 

restoration and that it's not really particularly important? 

A Well, that may be what you're hearing, Mr. 

Costich; that's not necessarily what I intended. It's that 

__ I'm sorry I live in a complex world that you just can't 

consider one thing in isolation, that there are a variety of 

things. 

You've got restoration of equity; you've got to 

consider the impact on customers, and at the same time, we 

don't want to restore equity, in a sense, on the backs of 

the customers by just raising rates all the time to the 
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degree that we can implement ways of trying to control costs 

to the degree that, in fact, we can induce more mail volume 

and revenue so that more customers share the institutional 

cost base. 

I don't think that it's necessarily done through 

one means and I don't think that this is the only means 

through which the Postal Service intends to restore equity 

and there are a variety of other considerations at the same 

time. 

To the degree, again, as I indicate, that if in 

your definition of seriousness, we would be proposing rate 

increases all the time and I'm not sure that's necessarily 

consistent with the basic mandate of the Postal Service. 

Q A little while ago, you mentioned $500 million a 

year as a prior year loss recovery number, do you recall 

that? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Could you tell me how you calculated that? 

A I think what I did there was I said over $500 

million, I think essentially what I was doing was if you 

took the 18 and the 15 and that's $300 million a year and 

you subtracted that off the existing prior year loss 

recovery amount, plus also to the degree that I think we did 

a little bit better in fiscal year 1994 than we had 

originally projected. 
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1 I think if you took those numbers together, the 

2 prior year loss recovery amount since the last rate case 

3 would go down. 

4 Q Over the current period of recovery? 

5 A Over the current period of recovery. 

6 Q Isn't that recovery already built into the current 

7 rates? 

8 A That amount of recovery was built into the current 

9 rates for the test year which, as I recall, was fiscal year 

10 1996, the last rate case. 

11 Q If it's built into the current rates, there'd be 

12 no reason to include it in another revenue requirement, 

13 would there? 

I.4 A It was built into -- the rates, though, are based: 

15 on a test year revenue requirement and test year was fiscal 

16 year 1996. It was built into -- designed to recover prior 

17 year losses through test year fiscal year 1996, as I recall 

18 how it was constructed as part of that revenue requirement. 

19 Q Could you turn to page four of your rebuttal? 

20 A Excuse me a second. I am having a problem 

21 locating that. It's mixed among several other pages here. 

22 I have got it, finally. 

23 Q Lines 9 through 12. 

24 A Okay. 

25 Q Here you refer to fees that are too low to reflect 
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market demand or other pricing criteria, is that correct? 

A Okay, this is the sentence that says "In general, 

the way to establish new reforms, reforming existing 

services" -- okay, yes. I see the reference to market 

demand. 

Q Is this a kind of Mt. Everest argument? You raise 

rates because the opportunity is there? 

A That's an interesting phrase. I have never heard 

that before. I'll have to use that when I'm back at work 

some time. 
it 

I don't see that as*all the case. The point of 

the matter is that we had some fees here when we were going 

through the restructuring process that by the existing 

standards of value of service and the like and a market that 

needed to be adjusted. I don't see that as a Mt. Everest 

argument. 

Some work needed to be done. We had the 

opportunity to go ahead and go do that. I mean to that 

degree you -- you could use the Mt. Everest argument for 

anything. YOU could say that to general rate increases or 

the like. 

I think the point of the matter here is that we 

did have some fees that needed to be restructured. 

We did have a goal of prior year loss recovery and 

the fact that they were consistent with each other made it 
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1 an opportune time to deal with this. 

2 Q Well, tell me this. Are rates for First Class 

3 mail currently too low to reflect market demand? 

4 A We really -- at the time we were focusing on 

5 Special Services. I don't see the rates, as First Class 

6 mail, being too low. 

7 I don't think we have done that evaluation and I 

8 don't think that in that regard we are focusing on these 

9 classifications here in Special Services. 

10 Q Well, if you take your argument seriously, that 

11 you should raise rates where they are out of line with 

12 market demand, aren't there a lot of rates that should be 

13 raised right now? 

14 A Not necessarily, and again this goes back to the ' 

15 point of focusing on one specific aspect in reforming those. 

16 Arguably you could go back, in using your scenario, and say 

17 the market has changed this amount or that amount. 

18 I think the real critical issue here with the 

19 Special Services and a way of delineating it from the last 

20 rate case, I don't think -- I think the fact of the matter 

21 here for Certified Mail and post office boxes is that we had 
-AM&C=4 

22 &a&eted historically that we felt, and I think to a certain 

23 degree the Commission had agreed, that Certified Mail and 

24 post office boxes had cost coverages that were well below 

25 what the value of service suggested and I think here you had 
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a very definite difference in terms of where the existing 

cost coverages were proposed and where the market demand and 

value of service suggested that they would be. 

I don't see the same situation existing 

necessarily in First Class mail. 

Q How about single piece Third? 

A Single piece Third -- single piece Third I think 

is a structural problem which probably deserves a lot of 

attention and needs to be done right, and does not 

necessarily need to be just -- we have been chasing our tail 

trying to raise the rates on that for the past 15 or 20 

years and I understand the point here, and you raise rates 

40 percent again and the costs go up 60 percent and you 

wouldn't have fixed anything. 

I think -- which gets back to the point here -- we 

went and looked at structural problems here and worked to 

fix them, and I think to the degree that you say, gee, 

single piece Third according to the CRA is below cost, we 

need to raise rates again -- we have been doing that for 15 

or 20 years without success. 

I think you need to have a plan formulated to deal 

with it, which is what we did with the Special Services 

here. 

We just weren't raising fees. We were making 

structural changes. 
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Q What are the structural changes in Certified? 

A Certified Mail, the structural change there is 

that we had a misidentification of the revenues compared to 

the cost and we corrected those changes. 

I think that's the structural way in terms of how 

we measured the cost coverage. 

That is a change I think structurally in terms of 

providing the right revenues to compare against the cost. 

Q Well, it doesn't change the structure of the 

product, does it? 

A It changes the structure of how it is dealt with 

in these kind of proceedings, yes, and given the nature, if 

you correctly measure the revenue versus the cost, then you 

have to deal with the implications on the price, so I think' 

in that sense it is a structural change. 

It certainly has an implication for what customers 

are charged. 

Q And the structural change in post office boxes? 

A The structural change in post office boxes are 

again we were going back in terms of adjusting the fee 

schedule, first of all, to try to delineate where free mail 

service is provided and also to begin to structure the fees 

to more closely reflect the cost. 

Q So there is no change in the service itself? 

A There is no change in terms of level of service. 
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No, there isn't. 

Q What about postal cards? 

A Postal cards again a structural change in how the 

fee is set to reflect the value of us providing the actual 

physical post card and, if you,will, or stamped card under 
-9 the new way discussed and ef~-f&&ng the postage to it. 

I think it's to better reflect that additional 

service, so it is a change in how the product offering is 

structured how we offer it to the public. 

Q As far as the public is concerned, they are going 

to pay 2 cents more for the same service, correct? 

A But they'll note that the service now is a 

different service than that of a postcard. Again, they were 

paying the same thing for having more service and we're 

correcting that feature. 

So to the degree that we actually physically 

provide the card, we'll reflect that in the price and be 

more consistent with what we do with stamped envelopes where 

we do the same thing. I think that's making our parallel 

products more structurally consistent. 

Q Could you turn to page seven of your rebuttal, 

lines two and three? 

A Okay. 

Q Here you are discussing Professor Sherman's 

testimony, correct? 
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A Yes. 

Q You say Professor Sherman professed having no 

knowledge of piecemeal cases, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Could you give me some examples of prior 

classification cases in which the Postal Service proposed 

rate increases for the purpose of increasing net income? 

A Well, in terms of proposed rate increases for the 

purpose of increasing net income, let's see. The Postal 

Service will -- I think this dates back. There are a couple 

of cases. I know, for instance, when the nonstandard 

surcharge went into effect, that was a surcharge put into 

effect, I believe, in the late 1970s. The effect of that 

was to increase net income. 

Again, probably in the mid to late 1970s when the 

Postal Service made permanent the product offering of 

express mail, I don't think the Postal Service offered that 

product at that time with the hope that it would break even. 

It was designed with a fairly substantial cost coverage and 

the idea would be that you would hopefully make money from 

that product. That was in between rate cases. 

Q So one of your examples is express mail, a 

completely new service? 

A Yes. 

Q And your other example is the nonstandard 
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surcharge? 

A That's correct. 

Q Do you recall what the effect on net income was, 

the nonstandard surcharge? 

A No, I do not. 

Q It wouldn't be too much, would it? 

A Well, it's ended up the nonstandard surcharge, the 

revenue collected from that I think has been less than was 

originally forecast, but nevertheless, it was an increase in 

net income. 

Q Could you look at line nine on page seven? Here, 

you're referring to MC96-2 as a case that wasn't revenue 

neutral? 

A Yes, that's correct. 

Q And there was a change in net income of $20 

million in that case? 

A That's in the test year as we proposed to the 

Postal Rate Commission, yes, or in excess of, as I said. 

Q That $20 million change, did the Postal Service or 

the Commission choose that number? 

A Hy choosing it, I'm sorry, what do you mean by 

choosing it? 

Q How much discretion did they have in terms of 

setting the rates for the preferred categories in that case? 

A Well, they had the discretion of proposing or not 
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proposing the case, for instance. I mean, the Postal 

Service could have said, in fact, that was a consideration 

at the time, given you'll lose $20 million and actually the 

way it worked out in the test year, beyond actual fiscal 

year 1997, much more than that, do you want to do a proposal 

that will lose you $40 million or so. 

In fact, that was a consideration on the part of 

the Postal Service. The Postal Service felt that the 

benefits of classification reform outweighed those losses, 

but nevertheless, it was a benefit they could have elected 

to go with nonprofit classification reform or not to. 

Q Do you recall what the change in net income was in 

Docket No. MC95-l? 

A No, I do not, offhand. 

Q It's more than $20 million, right? 

A I don't know offhand. 

Q But MC95-1 was a revenue neutral case? 

A It was pretty much revenue neutral, yes. 

Q Well, it was characterized that way, correct? 

A Yes. Again, when you're dealing with that, the 

point is if you have a number of $20 million or so measured 

against first class mail, that's essentially revenue neutral 

in terms of its contribution. 

But if you're looking at vis a vis third class A 

mail, which may have a contribution of $100 million, if 
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you're taking away $20 million, $30 million or $40 million 

from it, then on a percentage basis, you have dramatically 

changed the contribution from that category. I should say 

Standard A nonprofit. I've been in the Postal Service too 

long, I need to learn the new demarkations here. 

Q Would you refer to page 8 of your rebuttal, lines 

1 through 4. 

A Yes. 

Q Here you say that the Commission has adopted no 

deliberate approach, Ramsey or otherwise, in establishing 

price-cost relationships; is that correct? 

A Yes, that's correct. 

Q Well, how should we describe the Commission's 

approach to pricing? Haphazard? Random? r. 

A Deliberate in a sense. I think the Commission 

lays it out right there, and you have the choice of 

deliberate. Deliberate meant that, I mean, as a sense, I 

think once the -- well, in fact, I think you didn't use the 

word. I think when I used to do rate level or rate policy 

and it was -- the Commission agreed it was similar to their 

-- one of my adversaries called it muddling through. You 

didn't use that term for it, but nevertheless, the approach 

is not a deliberate modelled approach; the approach is one 

of judgment and the approach is of gathering all the facts 

and using the various criteria, some of which complement 
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each other and some which not necessarily complement and 

appear to be in contradiction of each other and of working 

their way through. I think the Commission -- the language I 
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quoted there on the Commission -- from the Commission's 

decision speaks for itself in terms of how the Commission 

approaches their pricing process. 

Q Well, could you read the last sentence of that 

quote? It begins on line 18. 

A Selecting a single set of rates, it requires all 

the pricing criteria, requires the Commission to 

judgmentally determine how to interpret the various pricing 

criteria and the weight to be accorded to each. 

Q Doesn't the reference to a single set of rates 

that satisfies all pricing criteria suggest that the 

Commission desires to compare all rates with each other and 

adjust any rate necessary to generate the single set of 

rates referred to here? 

A I think the single set of rates which comes up 

particularly in that criteria -- and I'm glad you brought 

the issue up because I figured that someone would use my own 

language in previous cases regarding the similar kind of 

issue. The reason I think that's critical in terms of a 

single set of rates is that that -- during a rate 

proceeding, the Commission has a specific revenue 

requirement to recover at that time, and given that fact, if 
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the Commission -- if the revenue requirement is $55 billion, 

then they're being asked to come up with a set of rates at 

that time that recovers $55 billion, and I think it's 

appropriate for that particular revenue requirement that 

they do recover one single set of rates. 

But here we're saying that there is a need -- they 

did meet the requirement and came up with a set of rates 

that recovered the revenue requirement in that case. We've 

pointed out -- we've got a new revenue requirement and we 

pointed out a different set of -- I don't know if it's a 

different set of circumstances, but more information and 

likewise certain fees should be increased. I don't think 

here the reference was to being locked in. In my own view, 

though, the Commission can certainly speak for itself to the 

revenue requirement at that time. 

Q Are you saying there is no overall revenue 

requirement for the test year in this docket? 

A I'm saying we presented that you had the revenue 

requirement in the past case, and the Commission is 

referring to the single set of rates. They needed to find a 

set of rates that satisfied that revenue requirement. 

Q So you're saying they don't have to find a single 

set of rates for FY '96 test year that satisfies that 

revenue requirement? 

A Well, I think we provided them a set of rates and 
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a proposal that would meet the needs of restoring the prior 

year loss recovery here. But this case isn't quite the same 

as that general rate case where they had the revenue 

requirement of 55 or whatever billion it was to meet at that 

time. 

Q Are you suggesting that we could go along and have 

another classification case like this, the Postal Service 

could determine that the policy of mitigating rate increase 

for first class, single piece continues to hold and 

therefore we'll only raise third class rates? 

A Conceivably the Postal Service can come up with 

other cases where it may be viewed important to -- I mean 

consistent with the goals of prior year loss recovery, and 

also in terms of the pricing needs for that particular ~< 

classification, that the fees should be increased. 

Arguably there may be instances when it's 

determined that some fees or prices should be reduced. I'm 

saying that you have to consider each circumstance and 

develop the appropriate prices. And there may be at the 

same time be where we decide that the appropriate revenue -- 

that the current price level is appropriate, but just that 

some prices be changed within it. 

Q So depending on the situation at any given time, 

it would be possible to justify any kind of selective rate 

increase: is that correct? 
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A Not that at all. I don't think it would be 

possible to justify any kind of selective increase. I think 

it would be -- you have to see the circumstances, the 

products involved to determine what's appropriate. It may 

be a selective rate increase; it may be something else. It 

would depend on the circumstances involved with the 

particular products, classifications. 

Q Could you turn to page 9 of your rebuttal, line 7 

through line 8? 

A Yes. 

Q Here, you say that Witness Callow recommends 

reducing fees for Group 1A Post Office boxes; is that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q These reductions are relative to what? 

A Relative to the existing fees. 

Q Now this is true for Group lA? 

A It's true for Group 1. I forget if it's lA, B and 

C off hand. 

Q And what about all box sizes? 

A I forget the specifics. I know there are a fair 

amount of box reduction proposals there, though. 

Q But you don't know whether these proposed 

reductions for every box size in all three groups? 

A I don t recall off hand, no, I don t. 
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Q Could you look at lines 9 through 12? 

A Yes. 

Q And here you refer to Witness Paul Lion for the 

assertion that new box customers will not materialize as a 

result of lower fees; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q This is the argument that folks who won't buy at 

the current price won't buy at any price, no matter how low? 

A I don t know if I would quite use that paraphrase. 

There are a couple of arguments here as I recall. I think 10 
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Witness Lion states it much more eloquently than Witness 

-an but , nevertheless, one of the issues is you can t 

provide a box where you don't have one. You can lower the 

fees to zero and if we don't have a box, you can't get a box 

there. 

Q Well, that's -- that's a separate argument, right? 

A Well, no. That certainly applies to in terms of 

the probability that when you raise fees, the availability 

of boxes will be there, that that's not an issue. That to 

the degree that there will be fewer boxes, you don't feel 

that you can meet the needs, the demand needs for raising 

fees. But when you lower fees and if you believe, as 

Witness Callow does, that more people want boxes, you've got 

to know where those people will want boxes. And if they 

want boxes where most people want boxes, you can have some 
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problems as indicated in Paul Lion's testimony. Also, I 

think, as Paul Lion was indicating, to the degree I think 

your sort of one-sentence paraphrase of it is that there is 

a sort of a binary -- I think his phrase was it is a binary 

view of decision process in that people -- it's not like 

with First Class Mail where maybe if we raised the price for 

First Class Mail that people, instead of sending out 100 

letters a year will send out 90, here you either have a Post 

Office box or you don't. And you've got an existing group 

of customers who already have boxes and you ask them if they 

will raise -- how they will respond if they raise fees. But 

I am not sure in terms of if you can apply that same logic 

to people who don t have boxes. 

For instance, I will use myself as an example. If 

you gave away the boxes, I still wouldn't get one. YOU 

would have to give me enough money to force me to go down to 

a Post Office and make it worth my while for me to get a 

Post Office box. You know, that demand elasticity doesn t 

relate to me. 

My decision, I much prefer the convenience of 

picking up my mail at home whereas I think the First Class 

price elasticity does relate to me. If we raise prices of 

First Class Mail a lot, I will send out fewer cards this 

year. I think that was my way of trying to paraphrase it in 

a very personal note, one of the arguments that Witness Lion 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3366 

was making, that they are a separate and distinct type of 

analyses here. 

Q But the argument is not that we can't lower the 

price enough to get Ashley Lyons to get a box; the argument 

is we canIt lower the price enough to get anybody to get a 

new box right? 

A I don't think "anybody" is the issue here. I 

don t think that we said there might necessarily be any 

response but I think Witness Lion gave a -- you know, if no 

one new came, if you had what Witness Callow testified and 

if you had a midpoint somewhere in between. 

I think the argument is that you can't assume that 

the same price sensitivity that moving up will result if you 

move the prices down. I think it is a different group of ' 

customers and you have to make the assumption that people 

who want boxes will be provided boxes. And given that there 

are constraints in certain offices, high-demand offices, for 

we can fulfill that demand if it boxes, I don't know if 

appears. 

Q Well, we wil 1 get to that in a minute. But as far 

as lowering the rate and not getting any increased demand, 

are you saying there is nobody on the margin who is not 

currently using box service but would if the price were 

lower? 

A If you are saying there is no one on the margin, I 
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don't think I ever said that. I said that Ashley Lyons 

isn't on the margin and people probably think Ashley Lyons 

is a weird example and never use him as the typical customer 

on the margin. 

I am saying that there are lots of people that 

getting Post Office box service isn't a viable alternative 

to delivery and therefore it is a difference from managing 

the amount of a product that you will use as opposed to 

making a decision whether you want to use it or not use it. 

Q Well, your testimony is, I believe there is a high 

probability that the new Group 1 box customers predicted by 

Witness Callow to result from his proposed lower fees will 

not materialize. 

A That's correct. ,I 

Q So aren't you saying there is no one on the 

margin? 

A No, I said that those forecasts by Witness 

Callow -- Witness Callow had a certain response. It could 

be no one respond or one or two fewer people less than 

Witness Callow and I am not confident at all that you will 

get the full response suggested by Witness Callow. 

Q Well, perhaps I misunderstood what you are saying. 

When you say "will not materialize,” I interpreted that to 

mean you get nobody. 

A I am sorry if I wasn t precise enough in my 
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language there. I felt what I was saying is that the volume 

or the number of customers, that that amount would not 

materialize. 

Q But we don't know how much might; is that what you 

are saying? 

A Well, we don t know how much might and, given the 

low cost coverage and the effect of the sensitivity of that 

to the amount of customers materializing, you could end up 

with problems, as Witness Lion points out in terms of 

recovering cost. 

Q All right, let's get to the other argument, that 

assuming there is an increase in demand, you can't meet it 

with new supply. Is that essentially another one of his 

arguments? 

A Well, I think if there is an increase in demand 

a&+aene&ve theait depends where the demand occurs. 
c 

If the demand occurs in the inappropriate post 

offices, if it typically occurs where demand is higher, if 

it occurs at post offices where the marginal cost of 

providing new boxes is greater than the revenue, then it's 

going to be quite difficult. 

Will the Postmaster in a location go out and rent 

$IOO,OOO worth of space to collect $50,000 worth in post 

office box fee revenue? I think that's a problem. 

Q Okay. Could you look at lines 13 and 14 of your 
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1 rebuttal on page 9? Same page we were at. 

2 A I'm sorry, what are the lines again? 

3 Q 13 and 14. 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q Here you are summarizing witness Paul Lion's 

6 argument -- 

7 A Yes. 

8 Q -- namely that post office box shortages occur in 

9 areas where demand is highest. Is that correct? 

10 A Well, I mean I agree if you are not able to 

11 provide the boxes, yes, it suggests that the demand is high 

12 there and the supply is -- you are not able under the 

13 current prices to meet that demand. 

14 Q This statement is almost tautological. Correct? 

15 A I don't know if I would categorize it as that, but 

16 we are saying that there are some places, as indicated in 

17 Lion's testimony, where we are unable to meet the demand 

18 under the current fee structure. 

19 Q Could you look down at lines 15 through 17. 

20 Here you are citing Paul Lion again for the 

21 proposition that in areas of high demand the cost of adding 

22 new boxes exceeds the average cost of post office boxes. 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q All right. Could you point me to where in witness 

25 Lion's testimony we can find this? 
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A Okay. It is stated not explicitly but implicitly 

where Lion is talking I guess on pages 17 and 18 that where 

Postmasters are looking to expand volume because they have 

reached capacity and they are unable to because they can't 

find space where the revenue will exceed the cost. 

Q Well, you and Paul Lion are discussing two 

distinct areas, is that correct? 

A I'm sorry, what do you mean by two distinct areas? 

Q Well, areas where costs are high, above average, 

and areas where demand is high. 

A Not necessarily. 

I wouldn't call those two distinct areas there. 

I think in fact you probably -- you know, the 

indications typically where demand is high is where costs 

are high, where people are and where they want boxes, for 

instance. 

Q Well, that's what I didn't see demonstrated in 

Paul Lion's testimony, that there is a coincidence or an 

overlap between the areas of high demand and areas of above- 

average cost. 

A Well, in terms of tautology -- if there were areas 

of high cost. f they weren't areas of high cost then we 

would be able to under the current fees to provide the boxes 

and meet the demand. 

I think it stands to reason using your term as a 
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tautology we wouldn't -- if there were areas of high demand 

and the costs weren't high we'd probably be able to meet the 

demand by expanding box service. 

Q Well, that is the real empirical question, isn't 

it? 

How serious is this problem? How frequent does it 

occur? 

A I have talked to Postal Operations Managers who 

told me that they are not going to expand boxes until we 

raise fees. It does occur. It occurs in New York. I know 

it occurs out West. I know it occurs in Las Vegas. It does 

occur. 

Postal Managers aren't going to sit there, I mean 

for the most part, and say, gee, my main post office is full 

and I've got people clamoring for boxes and I can go across 

the street and rent it but it is going to cost a whole lot, 

and 1've got customers who want it but yet I can't -- and 

they are even willing to pay more -- but I can't provide the 

service. 

If they were able to provide it under the existing 

fees they would. 

Q Well, isn't the solution to group those particular 

kinds of offices and do a separate fee schedule? 

A We did that in the past with New York and that 

hasn't fully worked yet. That may be -- we indicate I think 
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in witness Taufique's testimony various, a variety -- you 

know, some future considerations and that is the kind of 

thing that could be considered in the future but I think we 

have got a problem overall that our basic fee structure 

isn't helping us, isn't recovering the costs fully. It 

doesn't encourage Postmasters to expand when there is a 

demand for the service, and I think we have a solution to 

help deal with that problem and I think the point in 

rebuttal was witness Callow's proposal would exacerbate the 

problem, by discouraging Postmasters to increase capacity. 

Q But we don't know the extent of that problem and 

we are going to solve it by raising everybody's rates, is 

that correct? 

A I'm sorry, in terms of we don't know the extent of 
w-c 

the problem I think witness Lion has demonstrated thatAhave 

a problem where he showed all of the offices where people 

are close to capacity which realistically really means 

they've met capacity because we have a substantial number of 

offices there. 

I think using your term tautology, if were able to 

provide the service and make money on it, we already would 

have. 

If we were able to provide -- if Postmasters had a 

deal in a sense -- I shouldn't say "deal" -- but if there 

were an arrangement, well, gee, I've got 1,000 customers who 
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want post office boxes I can use the current fees, rent 

space across the street, and provide all of them fees and 

we'll make money off the deal -- that circumstance would 

have occurred already. 

I think this is an indication where we are not 

able to supply customers at the current fees. 

Q So the extent of the problem is whatever we decide 

the capacity limit is and the proportion of offices that are 

at that -- 

A And I would go even beyond that in the sense that 

we've already -- and Witness Taufique talks about that -- to 

the degree that you have competitors charging several times 

more in certain areas suggests that people have given up on 

the Postal Service and gone elsewhere to fulfill their post', 

office box needs. 

Q So the thing to do is to raise rates at the Post 

Office? 

A What's that? 

Q So the solution to that is to raise rates at the 

Postal Service? 

A If the current fees -- if you've got customers 

that are willing to pay more and, as we've demonstrated in 

earlier testimony, three or four times more to provide -- to 

have a service that they want and are willing to pay for and 

the Postal Service is unable to provide it at current fees, 
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I think it suggests that maybe a fee increase is necessary 

if that's what's required to meet customer needs and 

customers are willing to pay more for it, and required to 

cover the cost of providing that service, I see where 

everyone benefits. 

Q So how much will capacity be increased as a result 

of the Postal Service's proposed fee increases? 

A How much will it be increased? I don't know 

offhand, but I know it won't be increased necessarily under 

Witness Callow's proposal. I think to the degree that there 

are people at the margin and raising those fees by 20 or 25 

percent makes a difference, it will help matters some and it 

will signal the post offices that we're, you know, serious 

about providing them the kind of fees that are needed to 

--for those at the margin so that they can go out and do the 

necessary arrangements. And I'm not saying this is a 

panacea for the post office box issue here, but I think it's 

a start of trying to deal with that problem. 

Q So dealing with the shortage in some less than 

everywhere requires raising fees everywhere? 

A I think Witness Taufique deals with that issue 
LR;e, 

some in -the=& testimony. I think to a certain degree, it 

may indicate that under the current -- this is a problem 

with a national system where you have 30,000 post offices. 

You can consider those tradeoffs should you have separate 
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fees or the like. Then again, even if you raise the -- and 

there are tradeoffs, you know, what happens in terms of 

complexity. That's an issue that we will be looking at in 

the future as we deal with this versus, you know, certain 

offices having higher fees than others at the same time. 

The data I've seen haven't suggested that their, 

for instance, Group 1 offices, that even under this 

arrangement, that the -- well, given the fact of 

depreciation -- I think when we're looking at -- there are 

not Group 1 offices that, on average, that, say, will be 

charging ten times as much as the costs other than those 

that are at fully depreciated sites. So I don't see that as 

being an issue. I don't see the price for other offices as 

being that unduly high. I mean, if you wanted to try to cut 

it in different strata, there are certain offices that 

aren't quite -- where the market costs aren't quite as high 

or the book costs aren't quite as high. I don't see still 

paying $50 a year for a post office box as being unduly high 

versus the cost of providing that service. 

Q In Group lC, there are CAG H offices. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q How high do you think the space cost is at those 

offices? 

A I don't know offhand. I think we -- in terms of 

how those things are cut, I -- I don't know what they are, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3396 

if they're a fraction of what they are elsewhere or not. 

Q Well, if there is a problem in terms of space 

costs not being recovered at some facilities, and therefore 

there being a capacity problem, isn't this the ideal case to 

propose a change in grouping, a real change in the structure 

of post office box fees? 

A I think the -- not in terms of the ideal case. 

Maybe that's somewhere -- somewhere along the line. I think 

at the moment, though, you have a problem in terms of 

getting fees that will deal with the Group 2 issue to get 

fees that are more reflective of costs, in Group 1 to get 

fees that begin moving things, developing higher fee levels 

that will encourage -- so that we will make money on those 

and begin to perhaps encourage some expansion. 

If you're saying should you be able -- two steps 

or three steps beyond this, should we stop and do nothing 

and let the perfect be the enemy of the good? No, I don't 

think that's the solution here. I think we have a problem 

here and we've done a basic step in dealing with that. 

We've looked, examined the costs, we've done the research, 

we've got customers who want to provide -- who want boxes 

and are willing to pay for it, and I think we've got a 

proposal that deals with that. 

If you're saying could we, after years, come up 

with some other alternate fee schedule, we could do that. 
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We might do that for standard A mail or something else. The 

idea is we've got something that addresses the issues right 

now and I think it's a meaningful and workable proposal and 

we should go with that 

Q You mentioned the Group 2 rates. There are CAG A 

facilities in Group 2, aren't there? 

A CAG A in Group 2? 

Q Yes. 

A You know more about it than I do. I thought CAG A 

were much greater -- 1 thought given the size of CAG A, that 

there would be very few in Group 2. I'm not familiar with 

all the strata and how they're cut, Mr. Costich. 

Q You would think that CAG A's are not the rural 

facilities that you wanted to have low rates for, would you? 

A Well, the CAG A'S are not the rural facilities. 

Well, it depends, and that goes back to if you're talking 

about are there certain rural facilities that you want to 

have low rates. I mean, one of the problems with rural post 

offices, and I guess this gets to it, is that many of the 

offices that have rural carriers are -- in fact, 

Centreville, I think, for instance, aren't rural in the 

traditional definition of what one considers to be rural. 

That's a problem as we adjust the -- as the -- with a fee 

difference between Group 1 and Group 2, that, you know, if 

_- once these offices get reclassified, then they move up 
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now from $8 to $40. But in terms of the cost structure, 

things that are formerly rural become -- or they meet our 

definition, I think not. As suburbia expands or exurbia 

begins, that these aren't true -- some of these offices 

aren't necessarily rural anymore by traditional definitions. 

Q Couldn't you come a lot closer to distinguishing 

rural from urban if that is, in fact, what you want to do, 

simply by choosing a CAG level and say Group 2 is below CAG 

G or F and Group 1 is above? 

A I’m not even sure in terms -- I'd have to look. 

We've indicated but look at things in the future, I'm not 

sure. CAG may or may not be a predictor of -- I'll use this 

term -- urbanicity, if you will. 

It may be a very good one. I'm not ready to '. 

acknowledge that it is at this time. I haven't studied that 

issue enough. 

Q There are probably better predictors than the 

current definition for Group 2, wouldn't you say? 

A I think there are different ways of dealing with 

the Group 2 issue long term. I'd agree there are other -- 

in terms of how mail is delivered via city versus rural 

carriers, there are other ways of dealing with what is a 

rural office versus a city office by a rural area, a city 

area by traditional definitions. 

At the same time as we deal with that, there's 
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still a requirement, the goal that it better reflect costs 

even for the more rural areas. 

Q Well, you'd probably end up with a lot lower cost 

in the rural areas, wouldn't you? 

A You may end up, at the same time -- that's an easy 

assumption to make, but we may have renegotiated and built a 

lot of new offices, smaller offices. If that's the case, 

then you've got new lease arrangements and new post offices 

that aren't fully depreciated. It may not be as low as one 

might expect. Before I just automatically assume that, I'd 

like to see more data on that. 

Part of the issue is, if you're building new 

offices and replacing smaller, older offices, then yes, it 

would make a difference in terms of what the expense level 

is for the real estate at those offices. 

Q So in spite of the fact that this is a 

classification case, a spec,ial services classification case, 

a post office box restructuring case, in spite of all the 

problems that we've just discussed, the Postal Service's 

solution is just raise rates, is that correct? 

A That almost sounds like a rhetorical question. I 

don't think the Postal Service solution is just to raise 

rates at all. I think in this case, there is a demonstrated 

need that fees needed to be adjusted. 

We went in, looked at the cost, looked at the 
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market the post office box is operated in, looked at the 

number of boxes, and I think there is a demonstrated need 

that the current fee levels barely cover costs in total, 

that they didn't provide -- that they didn't cover costs in 

some instances, and I think there was a demonstrated need 

that the fee should be adjusted here. 

I think for certified mail, we demonstrated some 

changes where we weren't comparing the appropriate revenue 

against the cost and when we did that, we got cost coverages 

that were barely positive, in fact suggested that we had way 

under surcharged certified mail in the past. 

I think we looked at several other things. They 

weren't all fee increases. We proposed eliminating special 

delivery mail where the volume had gone below $1 million ' 

where we charge almost the same for express mail without 

providing any real demonstrable service for that. 

I think we have made some major improvements all 

along. To say this is just whenever the Postal Service 

wants to, they increase fee revenues is a gross 

mischaracterization of it. 

MR. COSTICH: Thank you, Mr. Lyons. I have no 

further questions, Commissioner Quick. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: We will take a break until 

11:00 a.m. and resume at that point. 

[Recess. 1 
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COMMISSIONER QUICK: IS there any follow-up cross- 

examination? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Do the Commissioners have 

questions for this witness? 

Commissioner LeBlanc? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lyons, how are we doing 

this morning? 

THE WITNESS: Pretty good, thank you. How about 

yourself? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: ~11 right. 

Part of your rebuttal of Witness Thompson rests on 

the argument that the Service should be able to exceed, as I 

read it, the goals set by the governors for contributions to 

prior year losses. 

Now, since, as I read it, you use the 

justification of application of prior year losses for that, 

what assurances can you give this Commission that the extra 

revenues will be used for prior year loss recovery? 

THE WITNESS: Well, in terms of the assurance, 

first of all I want to clarify. I think the governors's 

goal was in a sense to meet or exceed the prior year loss 

recovery which means, I mean, if you exceed the prior year 

loss recovery, you are still meeting the governors' goal. 

But within that, that's a good question in a sense, you 
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know, how can I personally assure you that we will in fact 

recover those? I know that, well, first of all I think the 

fact that the Postal Service has, in fact, done, you know, 

by traditional standards, quite well the past two years, 1.8 

billion, 1.5 billion, as a suggestion, indicates the Postal 

Service is serious about the fact that the governors have 

filed this case where part of the outcome is additional net 

income that the governors are serious about this. 

I mean, can I personally assure you that we won't 

cycle the money, you know, that we'll go through several 

years of deficit, I really can't. I can't assure that there 

won t be all of a sudden an OBRA from out of nowhere that 

would create a deficit for the Postal Service. I would like 

to give you that assurance but I can't. Certain things ' 

happen. But everything I have seen operate in terms of the 

Postal Service and in terms, even, discussions of when to 

file the next rate case, that issue comes up regarding in 

terms of the commitment to recovery of prior year loss, 

recovery of'prior year losses. And I know as a fact that's 

taken seriously in internal discussions. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: A what came out of nowhere? 

THE WITNESS: In terms of -- what did I say? 

I can't guarantee you that there won't be an OBRA, 

yes, an OBRA won't come out of nowhere. Sounds like -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, what is the 
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contingency for then? 

THE WITNESS: Well, the contingency was -- the 

contingency recovers those kind of things in the test year. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Bingo. So go back to the 

answer of the PYL. 

THE WITNESS: Okay, I'm sorry, so -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So what assurance is 

then -- so you're saying you just cannot give any assurance? 

THE WITNESS: I can't. I mean, in a sense, well, 

OBRAs have come up before and the OBRA is there and if there 

is a $2 billion OBRA that hits now, then, yes, I mean, the 

OBRA is only one point. There are other things in terms of 

the contingency. But, yes, an OBRA can hit or other things, 

the economy can go south. I 

What I am saying, though, is based on the track 

record since the last rate -- rate increase, the Postal 

Service, I think, has demonstrated a seriousness about 

achieving that income in trying to restore prior year loss 

recovery. I think a $3.3 billion move in the right 

direction is -- is certainly a positive step. If I were 

looking on the outside, I would look to see have they been 

doing it so far and the fact of the matter is the Postal 

Service has been restoring prior years' losses. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You also talked about -- 

oh, lord, you talked about a million and one things with 
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Mr. Costich. You talked about impact on your customers. 

You talked about an effect which you really said was that 

the Board of Governors does what the Board of Governors 

wants to do. Fair statement? 

THE WITNESS: I don't know if I would go that far. 

I think that implies a certain arbitrariness or 

capriciousness on the Governors' part. I think that they 

have certain policies that they are trying to achieve which 

are covered. There is not only prior year loss recovery, 

which is certainly an important policy, but there are other 

policies in terms of impacting -- you know, serving the 

customer and the impact of their policies in terms of how 

our employees are treated and policies of providing a 

universal service that provides effective service. ,~ 

And -- the point I was trying to make was not to 

indicate an arbitrariness or capriciousness on the part but 

the fact that they are weighing all of these policies. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You know, you talked 

about -- demonstrate the need for adjustments, I think was 

your wording I wrote down if I did it properly. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: When you say demonstrate 

the need for adjustments, what about the two classes of mail 

that are below cost? 

THE WITNESS: Okay, I’m glad you brought that up. 
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Okay, first of all, for money orders, in retrospect, one of 

the things I would have done in this case, no it's not to 

change the money order fees. I would have calculated the 

float on money order revenue which, if you look at the last 

rate case, the Commission forecast $30 million on float. 

And the float is the interest income on the outstanding 

money order balance. It typically runs about $400 million. 

If we would have included that in our forecast of 

money order revenue explicitly -- for instance, the 

Commission forecast $30 million in FY '95. If it had used 

that 30 million and applied it against $170 million in money 

order revenue that we forecast, you would have had a $200 

million money order revenue against $195 million cost. I 

think by using the float, we would have shown that money I 

orders are above cost. 

I didn't do that calculation. In retrospect, that 

was an error on my part because I wasn't focusing on money 

orders. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: But do we, as a Commission, 

overlook our part which is to use all nine criteria? 

THE WITNESS: Well, traditionally when we have 

looked at the Postal Service and the Rate Commission, we 

have included that calculation of investment income that 

comes from the cash balance of money orders that we have on 

hand and included it in the money order revenue. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: But you never said that in 

the case. 

THE WITNESS: I did make reference to that, I 

believe, not in the filing, but I think I made reference to 

that in my cross examination. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: In your cross? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I wasn't focusing on money 

orders at the time and I failed to do that. 

The other specific one is COD. COD, the Postal 

Service proposed and the Commission recommended COD with a 

relatively low cost coverage. COD is a relatively small 

service and as such, it's fairly volatile in terms of 

revenues and costs. 

For instance, I think that we had forecast in the. 

test year, and one of the things that caused us some 

problem, we had forecast COD showing a loss. Again, that 

frankly isn't unexpected for this kind of service which is 

relatively volatile. 

We had forecast COD revenue, for instance, as 

being like $4.15 a piece versus COD cost of $4.36. We took 

a look at the RPW for fiscal year 1996, and the RPW shows 

COD revenue as, in fact, being $4.38 a piece. I don't have 

the cost, but that shows if you use that revenue figure, COD 

will, in fact, against the forecast cost, barely cover its 

cost but it would cover its cost. 
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I don't know how the costs are going to turn out, 

but -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That's the key though? 

THE WITNESS: Nevertheless, at least one part of 

it -- if you use the more recent updated revenue number, 

that's an issue. The key thing with COD is that it is a 

small service and with the volatility, you can expect these 

adjustments. At the same time, the revenue figure suggests 

that cost may, in fact, we met and I wouldn't rule that out. 

I'd be a bit leery for services such as COD or 

small services as that making annual adjustments. I think 

there will be some volatility and if you see a number that's 

sort of bad, it may not be so bad the next year. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, that's something we '~ 

will have to take into consideration. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You characterize Ms. 

Thompson's testimony -- and if I mischaracterize what you're 

saying, please correct me -- as I read it, that the Postal 

Service does not need additional revenue to achieve the 

target for recovery of prior year losses set by the Board. 

In that regard, if I go back to what I talked 

about a minute ago, from a revenue neutral standpoint, if 

you're reducing your cost and you want to take into 

consideration the impact on the customers, service, and the 
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profit people, the service PMG talks about and all that, why 

not reduce cost or at least stay revenue neutral? That's a 

very substantial reduction in cost of half a million, to use 

your figures, I believe, that you did a minute ago? 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry, the half a billion as it 

relates to -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You said $300 million comes 

off net equity and I believe you used, or Mr. Costich used, 

$536 or $505 billion? 

THE WITNESS: Now I recall. This is if you take 
1,s I.5 

the &8 and the &5 which totals about $3.3 -m&U&m and I 

think we indicated in fiscal year 1994 a little better than 

we had forecast in the rate case, if you take those numbers, 

we are, in fact -- I used to work in budget and I remember ': 

these numbers offhand. 

As I recall, the prior year loss recovery was $936 

million. In the rate case, if you calculated it today, it 

might be $500 million and change. What I'm saying is that 

we.++ be a positive benefit in the future in the next 

general rate case when we do -- presumably everything will 

turn out accordingly, we'll meet our budget, we won't have 
oafs 

B and we'll raise rates at the appropriate time. 

Our rates will have more -- the prior year loss 

recovery would be approximately $400 million less and be a 

$400 million lower burden to offset part of the cost 
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increase. I think that's the context that I would use that 

in. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So you wouldn't reduce 

rates, you'd just look at it long term as you're saying and 

then again, the governors pick and choose what they want to 

do? 

THE WITNESS: Well, they select the appropriate 

time they feel for the filing, yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: One of things in your 

rebuttal, again to witness Thompson, you talk about what she 

is talking about from a revenue neutrality standpoint, if I 

read it -- 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: -- Can lead to illogical 

actions. Then you go on to say that it does not make sense 

to spend time and resources searching for ways to justify 

revenue reduction to achieve revenue neutrality. 

I am totally baffled then because if you have a 

$400 million, $500 million -- whatever figure that you come 

up with -- is not enough to drive looking at revenue 

reduction but yet the Postal Service always looks at revenue 

increases, it would seem to me that if you, maybe one, 

depending on how you look at it, two classes of mail that 

don't cover their costs, you've got $1.5, $1.8 billion in 

revenue for the last couple years. You've got everything 
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going in your favor and yet you still come in with a x 

million depending on whose figures you look it of an 

increaser, so if it doesn't justify revenue reduction, it's 

hard for me -- and I'm trying -- to understand why you can 

spend time in finding ways to increase rates. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. Well, a couple of things. 

One is that I think the point is that that $500 -- 

the lower prior year loss recovery will be reflected in the 

future rate increase in terms of if everything is going our 

way, it must be put in a context. 

We still have a huge equity deficit. 

As a point of analogy, suppose I owe the bank -- 

and 1'11 make up a number -- $100,000 on my house. I have 

had a couple of good years. I paid down on my mortgage even 

more than I thought, and now I only owe the bank $75,000 and 

I'm going gee, boss, I don't need that pay increase -- in 

fact, I need a pay reduction because I am ahead of my 

mortgage schedule. I still have a $75,000 debt hanging over 

me and to the degree that I am in good shape and can pay off 

that debt, I think I am better and everyone is better off 

for me as an individual to pay that debt while I can to the 

degree that doesn't incur in this example of my mortgage 

example I don't overwork myself so I impair my health that I 

can't pay it the future and there are a variety -- all that 

is to say you have a variety of considerations to be made. 
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1 Given that I incurred a $100,000 debt and still 

2 have a substantial amount of debt, the fact that I can pay 

3 it off a little bit more quickly than I had anticipated I 

4 don't feel is a bad thing, and I feel that as long as I can 

5 pay those debts off I should continue to do so and if I can 

6 accelerate the schedule I think without harming I think 

7 other aspects in this case of my life or other aspects of 

8 the Postal Service obligation, we are better off for having 

9 done that. 

10 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Commissioner Quick, I've 

11 got some more question but I don't want to hog the mike, so 

12 if I can I'll come back a little bit later, maybe let one of 

13 the other Commissioners -- 

14 COMMISSIONER HALEY: No questions. 

15 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Chairman? 

16 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ever hear the phrase "mark-up 

17 indice" -- 

18 THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

19 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Where? 

20 THE WITNESS: I have heard it from the Commission 

21 in its recommended decisions. 

22 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. Now if I understand 

23 part of this case, a decision was made to reflect, to modify 

24 rates to reflect the demand and on or for and convenience 

25 of, value of service of certain services. That's why 

3411 
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adjustments have been proposed. 

THE WITNESS: That's part of the reasons. I think 

again some of the other adjustments, everything from 

simplicity, we did propose the free boxes where there are no 

delivery but that is -- and to better reflect some of the 

costs, but yes, that is part of the rationale underlying the 

case. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There's a problem with your 

supply of your boxes, so you want to raise rates so that you 

can generate some money in some areas and provide more 

boxes? 

THE WITNESS: That's part of the issue but the 

other real basic thing is even in certain other areas where 

we weren't recovering our cost, that was an important part ' 

so that we'd better reflect the cost of providing that 

service. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Can you tell me what you know 

about the post office box campaign? 

THE WITNESS: I know that there is a campaign 

going out to promote the use of post office boxes and to 

show the service to our customers and the value of the 

service that they have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you know whether the program 

is a nationwide program or whether it is targeted just to 

areas where there are boxes available? 
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1 THE WITNESS: I think it's pretty much a 

2 nationwide campaign. 

3 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So even in all those areas 

4 where you have got capacity problems per Mr. Lion, witness 

5 Lion, you are going to go out and try and increase the 

6 demand? 

7 THE WITNESS: Well, I'm not sure. I think there 

8 was some discussion early on and I am a little familiar with 

9 that in terms of what kind of promotion would be at those 

10 places where a capacity was -- where we had met capacity and 

11 I am not sure what the final resolution of that issue was, 

12 but I knew that it was pretty much nationwide and I knew 

13 that they were providing some flyers and stuff to customers 

14 with existing post office boxes. 

15 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are you familiar with the RPW 

16 for this past year? 

17 THE WITNESS: Somewhat, yes. 

18 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Has demand increased or 

19 decreased for Certified Mail services? 

20 THE WITNESS: The volume is down by 4 percent, 

21 though I must note I think it was up 20 percent the year 

22 before. It's sort of a high hurdle. I think for Certified 

23 Mail you need to look over the longer term. 

24 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, what is the longer term? 

25 Where was it the year before that? 
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THE WITNESS: I think where it was the year before 

that I think it increased like roughly 20 percent the year 

before and I think most years it's shown increases and I 

think if you looked at it over a lo-year period you would 

see Certified Mail is jumping very substantially over that 

timeframe. 

I acknowledge it's down 4 percent in FY '96. But 

at the same time, it had a fairly high hurdle from the year 

before. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But it didn't -- I mean, it 

didn't -- it didn't measure up to the year before. It was 

below the year before. 

THE WITNESS: It was-before the year before. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So it's not like it was 

increasing at a lesser rate; it was actually decreasing. 

THE WITNESS: It's actually decreasing, but, I 

mean, if you looked at the trend over time, it's a fairly 

substantial growth over the past ten or 15 years, stronger 

than any other special service, I believe. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So you think that the drop off 

this past year was an aberration? 

THE WITNESS: I think it may well be an 

aberration. I mean, I can't say for sure. You would want 

to look at, you know, in terms of future years. But I think 

given the strong growth in the past, I -- it's certainly not 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3415 

part of the normal trend for that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you know if there have been 

any laws enacted within the last year that might impact 

negatively on the Postal Service's volume in the certified 

mail area? 

THE WITNESS: Not offhand, I don't know one way or 

the other if there were laws that were enacted. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you know whether, for 

example, the IRS was directed to accept mail certification 

from other than the Postal Service? 

THE WITNESS: I have some vague recollection 

hearing about that, but I don't know. I can't precisely 

confirm that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You're proposing to do away 

with special services. Special services increased almost 31 

percent this past year. 

THE WITNESS: That's right. It went from, what 

300 million to -- I'm sorry -- 300,000 to 390,000. That 

means each post office, instead of getting ten, gets about 

12 or 13 a year. I don't see that -- I mean, given such a 

low number, and there was one quarter, as I recall, where 

the volume is particularly high, I'm -- I think in that case 

you've got an overall trend of where it's gone down year 

after year after year after year, and it's finally reached a 

certain point of 300,000 or 400,000. It would be awfully 
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1 difficult, I think, for a national organization to provide a 

2 service under rate schedule and not get some volume. 

3 I think that I don't see that as recovering it, 

4 you know, as it being on its way to its old self of being 70 

5 million pieces a year. 

6 MR. RUBIN: We are referring to -- 

7 THE WITNESS: To special delivery. 

8 MR. RUBIN: Special delivery. 

9 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Yes. 

10 MR. RUBIN: Thank you. 

11 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I thought that's what I asked 

12 you. 

13 THE WITNESS: I think you said special services, 

14 but I -- 

15 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Oh, I'm sorry, special 

16 delivery. 

17 THE WITNESS: I interpreted it to be special 

18 delivery. 

19 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you for interpreting what 

20 I ask. I appreciate it. 

21 SO you think that the demand there is just an 

22 aberration also? 

23 THE WITNESS: Well, in terms of an aberration, 

24 it's difficult. If you compare it to a $70 million -- 70 

25 million piece base back in 1950 or so, I think to the degree 
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that it's 300,000 or 400,000 pieces, for a national 

organization such as the Postal Service, I think that it's 

the fact -- the mere fact -- the real fact of the matter is 

that it's dwindled down to something that's almost difficult 

to spot in terms of it's a relatively small number, and it 

could bounce around at that level for a while and it would 

still be difficult to find. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. I'm just trying to 

figure out, you know, what demand is here. I mean, I see 

something go up, even though it's small, it goes up 31 

percent. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You know, I scratch my head 

about it relative to what's happening on the other side with 

some of the other services. 

THE WITNESS: One point on special delivery, even 

if the demand does go up, I -- I mean, frankly, it's 

providing a service to consumers, a service that is charged 

about a nickel or dime less, and you don't have a real 

specific guarantee of delivery as opposed to at least 

Express Mail. I'm not sure even if the demand were 

increased that we're doing our customers a real service by 

providing them two services at almost the same price where 

one has a relatively high level of service associated with 

it, and I can't associate -- I can't tell a customer that 
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special delivery will provide you this or this definitely. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: With respect to your 

discussion, and I guess I'll ask Witness Lion this also, 

about nonmailbox users, do you view nonmailbox users as a 

homogeneous group? 

THE WITNESS: No, I do not. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But when you've attempted to 

rebut Witness Callow's testimony, it appears as though you 

treat them that way. You say there are people who use 

mailboxes and there are people who don't use mailboxes, and 

you can't assume that people who don't use mailboxes are 

going to start using them. These are people who either 

never were interested in them. 

THE WITNESS: I don't think you can treat either 

as necessarily a homogeneous group. I think the 

characteristics of people who use mailboxes vary somewhat 

and the characteristics of people who don't use mailboxes 

vary, but nevertheless, we've collected data from people who 

do, in fact, use mailboxes. 

To the degree that they have needs that are 

somewhat different for a kind of service, I don't think it's 

fully reflected -- you can't use that data to assume that 

their needs are the same as the people who don't use 

mailboxes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You don't know how many people 
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who don't use mailboxes would have used them had they been 

available, assuming that Witness Lion is right about the 

capacity problem you currently have? 

THE WITNESS: In terms of -- no, I don't. Can you 

speculate from a list of particular alternatives or from 

CMRA usage or from waiting lists or what have you? No, I 

don't know how many people would have used a mailbox. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Just one more question. I want 

to make sure I understand. When you were talking about 

prior year loss recovery, the $1.5 billion that the Postal 

Service ended up at the end of this past fiscal year, $936 

million of that was money that was -- I thought you used the 

phrase -- built into the rate case as prior year loss money? 

THE WITNESS: Okay, the $936 million, if I recall 

the figure, is what's built into the Commission's 

recommended decision for the -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: For the test year? 

THE WITNESS: For the test year. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Which was fiscal year 1996? 

THE WITNESS: I think it was in fiscal year 1996, 

yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Then of the $1.5 billion that 

the Postal Service had at the end of the year, $936 million 

of it was money that they should have had in hand because of 

something that we did that you asked for, in part, in that 
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rate case? It was money that was supposed to be left at the 

end of the year so that you could pay down debt? 

THE WITNESS: That's correct, yes, with the 1996 

test year. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So, there was about $600 

million of it that was actual unanticipated profit for some 

reason or another? Surplus, shall we say? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Commissioner LeBlanc? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lyons, if you will 

clarify something for me. 

In your rebuttal to Witness Callow, you talk about 

-- well, let me try to do it another way. Do you agree or 

disagree with his 95 percent figure or should I ask Witness 

Lion that? 

THE WITNESS: Probably you should ask Witness 

Lion. That's the advantage of going on first, you can refer 

to someone else, but I think Witness Lion is the better 

person to ask in this instance. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right. You made the 

comment to Mr. Costich that "The present fee structure can't 

afford" -- I believe I've got this right and I lost the 

translation -- but as I understood it "building further 

boxes, increasing the box supply." 
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THE WITNESS: Okay. If I said that, I think what 

I meant to say is you can't necessarily -- in fact, we are 

expanding boxes but we're not always expanding boxes in the 

right places and that's the critical point. You can only -- 

it doesn't encourage boxes to be expanded where there is 

high demand and high cost. 

Are we expanding boxes when we build a new 

facility? Arguably, we are. I think we have more boxes out 

at Brentwood than we did at the City Post Office. Did we 

expand the number of boxes on Capitol Hill, no, we haven't 

because we can't afford, at the current rents, necessarily 

to have many more. 

I think that's the point I was trying to make. 

You can expand boxes, but you can't necessarily expand them/ 

where the demand is highest based on the price. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Are you saying then that 

your structure will allow even the high demand areas to be 

able to afford those increases? 

THE WITNESS: It will help some of the high demand 

areas, yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: What happens if the Board 

of Governors, in their great wisdom, as you said earlier, 

chooses not to use that money for that and we give it to 

YOU? 

THE WITNESS: Well, at the same time, I think -- 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Aren't we in the same 

position that we're in now? 

THE WITNESS: Not necessarily. One of the things 

that Witness Lion alludes to is that when Postmasters, post 

offices, initially make these kind of views, and when the 

Postal Service is looking at these kind of proposals, do you 
LAN 

want to provide more box service, wkiek the cost of 

providing the service versus what's the revenue intake and 

to the degree that you've increased the revenue part of the 

formula, you've made that and you go through an approval 

process, you've demonstrated that this will be a financial 

benefit to the Postal Service. 

I think it does provide a benefit in that regard 

irregardless of how the Postal Service may eventually spends 

the money, nevertheless, the decision point of comparing 

revenue versus cost at a particular site, it does 

differentiate the revenue in that case and it does make a 

difference. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So the fact that you've got 

all this money coming in, you've reduced your PYO negative 

equity burden by half, you're still making money. The PMG 

has come out and said that there will not be any rate 

increases. Everything else is going wonderful. Nothing 

will change. 

THE WITNESS: I don't -- I disagree with that. I 
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think in terms of this, something would change. To the 

degree that you've got higher box fees in this instance, it 

makes the decision point, the hurdle, if you will, for 

providing box service a little bit different. They're 

expanding it. I mean, it's more complex than that, but 

nevertheless when a post office or the facility people are 

looking should we expand box service here, and they're 

considering the revenue versus the cost of doing that, it's 

a pretty basic consideration. I get $100,000 and I'll make 

_- and I'm just using a number -- in additional revenue 

versus $80 million in additional costs, it may make sense to 

do it; whereas before it was 75 million -- 75,000 in 

additional revenue versus 80,000 in additional costs. I 

think you make those hurdle points different, or you're able 

to recover that cost of that -- of expanding box service a 

little bit more readily. Will it cover every one? No, I 

don't think so, but -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So again, it comes back to 

what the Board of Governors wants to do. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I don't think so. I don't 

think this is really -- I mean, in that sense, I mean, I'm 

talking about the real downstream decisions that are made, 

and -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, you don't make those 

downstream decisions, do you, with all due respect? 
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THE WITNESS: No, sir, I don't. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Then who does make them? 

THE WITNESS: The downstream decisions would be 

made by the -- more by the local operating people who are 

under a budget -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Which has to be approved by 

upper management, which has to be approved by the Board of 

Governors. 

THE WITNESS: But the process that goes through 

that is essentially a revenue versus cost process. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I understand that. So my 

question is, coming back to what I was trying to get to 

earlier, you mention a plan for special services in your 

colloquy with Mr. Costich. Does that plan come down from 

top management to you and then you take it and make that 

decision as to what you want to do, or where does that plan 

come from and who implements it? 

THE WITNESS: Okay. In terms of a plan for 

special services, what I may have related to, I think, in 

terms of a plan, there's not a plan in terms of -- I'm not 

the person who controls how we're going to expand post 

office boxes or not. I don't think there's a specific -- 

it's done on a specific, you know, site by site basis, does 

it make sense to do it in this site for a variety of 

reasons. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. Excuse me for 

interrupting you, but let me stop you there. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Who makes that decision? 

THE WITNESS: That decision is made through the -- 

I'm not that familiar with the process, but I do know that 

it's done through the process of comparing revenue versus 

cost. It depends probably on the size of the expansion and 

the like how far it has to be approved up the stream. If 

you're saying the Governor set a basic process for handling 

those kind of -- you know, that they want capital or rental 

decisions to be made on a businesslike basis, the answer is 

yes to the degree that how far they go down in the decision 

process, I’m not familiar with that. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right. Then let me 

come back -- 

THE WITNESS: But I know that the local offices 

and I know that facilities and the local management that 

cover that have to justify the things that they do. They 

have to have some basis for saying, we think this is a sound 

decision. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So then again, I come back 

to my initial question: Where does the plan come from? 

Because you specifically made comment, said the plan for 

special services. 
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THE WITNESS: The plan for special services -- I 

think I alluded to the fact that in Mr. Taufique's 

testimony, that we were looking at, you know, further -- 

further revisions in post office box pricing. We had a plan 

to take further looks at that. There is not a -- I wasn't 

alluding to a specific plan in that regard, that we had a 

plan for expanding boxes on this site versus this site. I'm 

sorry if I left that impression. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: The implementation plan at 

page 3 states that "permanent general delivery is expected 

to be implemented as a general entitlement" in Group 2 

offices if this proposal is implemented. 

Now, are there any data available on the effect 

this move will have on the box usage and demand and, if so,' 

could you provide it to us and, if not, could you develop 

some best estimates and get that to us pretty quickly? 

THE WITNESS: We'll get back to you on those -- 

that information. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Presiding Officer, 

could we have that in a fairly short period of time? Would 

that be okay, Mr. Lyons? 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Well, Mr. Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: Could you clearly repeat the question? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I'm sorry, say again? 

MR. RUBIN: Commissioner LeBlanc, could you 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



3427 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

restate the question for us, please? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Sure. 

hope I've gotten it written up properly. 

I'll read it. I 

The implementation plan at page 3 states that the 

permanent general delivery is expected to be implemented as 

a general entitlement in Group 2 offices if this proposal is 

implemented. 

My question is, are there any data available on 

the effect this move will have on box usage and demand? If 

the answer to that is, yes, I need the information, please. 

If the answer to that is, no, could you develop some best 

estimates and get that to us fairly quickly? 

MR. RUBIN: Yes, we can try our best on that. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Do you want to give us an '~ 

idea of how soon you can have that? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, let me ask you a 

question. Do you have the data? 

MR. HOLLIES: To my knowledge, there is no such 

data. That doesn't mean we can't develop estimates. So the 

question is how long is it going to take to develop 

estimates. 

Well, it's not real clear to me because we don't 

have a strong -- I'm not aware at least of a strong 

quantitative foundation for making those estimates. We can 

do what we can do and I would think we could do it in a 
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week. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much. We 

will take a look at it at that point. 

Thank you. 

Mr. Lyons -- 

Mr. Presiding officer, I think that's -- 

Thank you, Mr. Lyons. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, sir. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Chairman? Is it 

possible? I will direct this to counsel, if I may. Would 

it be possible to have the Postal Service file as a library 

reference the materials that have been distributed to the 

field in connection with the Post Office box campaign and 

also to provide any documents that explain what the purpose' 

of this campaign is that go beyond the materials that are 

distributed to the field? 

I am kind of confused. You know, we've got a 

capacity problem out there and at the same time we're out 

there with some type of a campaign that I don't understand 

the purpose of. You know, whether it is to create more 

capacity or what it is. I just think it would be helpful if 

we had that material to look at. 

MR. RUBIN: Yes, I am aware of the materials that 

have actually gone out, can be supplied as a library 

reference and I will see if there is additional material 
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that might explain the purpose more. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: One of the -- as I recall, I 

lose track of the names sometimes, but one of the witnesses 

in your direct case, Witness Landwehr, is deeply involved in 

this and may have been involved in this when he was up here 

testifying and I am just kind of curious as to what kind of 

background there is and what the whole purpose is for the 

Postal Service. So anything beyond what was distributed to 

the field would be most appreciated. 

MR. RUBIN: That's fine. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Does any participant have any 

cross-examination as a result of the questions from the 

Bench? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: That brings us to redirect. 

Mr. Rubin, would you like an opportunity to 

consult with your witness before stating whether redirect 

testimony will be necessary? 

MR. RUBIN: Yes, I'd like five minutes. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Fine. 

Five minutes. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. 
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REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q Mr. Lyons, in your discussion with Chairman 

Gleiman about Docket Number R94-1, I think there was 

reference to the test year of that case as fiscal year '96. 

Is that the correct test year for R94-l? 

A No, the test year was actually FY 1995, fiscal 

year 1995. 

Q Thank you. 

And in your earlier discussion with Mr. Costich, 

he asked about the possibility of using CAG as a determinant 

of the groupings for Post Office boxes. Do you think that 

the CAG groupings could reflect all of our concerns in 

setting Post Office box fees? 

A I am not sure that they could. For instance, CAG, 

by definition, it is a measure of -- it is a way of 

categorizing post offices by revenue, how much revenue they 

incur. In that sense, I think the thought was the offices 

with the larger revenue would have more cost which may or 

may not be the case but, even more importantly, the offices 

with larger revenue doesn't necessarily equate to Post 

Office box user needs and revenue doesn't also equate to 

demand. 

There are certain offices that are relatively 

small that have a high demand for Post Office boxes. 
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Perhaps those that are for some reason or other that the 

demographics are such that they are relatively well to do 

are alike so if you had certain CAGs, you may, basing it on 

a CAG basis, you would either perhaps by focusing on those 

few distinct offices, you may force everyone's fees to be 

higher than necessarily or otherwise you would fail to 

reflect the needs of,demand for these certain high 

demographic, if you will, offices. 

So I am a bit wary at this time saying that CAG 

would be the appropriate level to consider Post Office box 

fees by. I think you could fail to take into account some 

demand factors and I am not a hundred percent sure that you 

would reflect the cost, necessarily. 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. 

That's all we have. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Did the redirect generate any 

further cross-examination? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, it did, Commissioner Quick. 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q I have to confess I was not in the hearing room 

when you and Mr. Costich were discussing the issue of 

grouping by CAG. However, I am familiar with that issue and 

I do want to ask you, since you are now, I think, stepping 

back from, I believe, a statement you made earlier this 
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morning, that grouping by CAG might be a way of helping to 

pinpoint areas where there are shortages and perhaps have 

the fees higher for higher level CAGs, I think you are 

stepping back from a statement you made this morning? 

A Okay, as I recall, I don't think I used those 

words. In fact, I think Mr. Costich indicated that and we 

were focusing more on a cost kind of aspect and I said I 

thought it might be interesting but you don't know, in terms 

of the data, that maybe some of the lower CAG offices -- by 

lower CAGs, the ages or what have you, might in fact -- we 

might be surprised and they might have higher cost because 

maybe the offices have been replaced or they have renewed 

leases or rental agreements. 

So I was wary of supporting any particular -- of 

that kind of structure before I had seen the data and what 

we are saying here is that not only just the cost data but 

we are concerned about the demand and other characteristics 

that go into play here and I am not sure that CAG fully 

reflects those. I don't see it as being necessarily 

stepping back and being inconsistent with what I said 

earlier but I think it is elaborating on it more, on that 

discussion. 

Q Well, one of the concerns that the OCA has about 

the Postal Service's proposal to raise rates in this 

proceeding is that, based on figures that Paul Lion has 
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provided, even the Postal Service's view of box shortages, I 

believe the figure that he uses is 38 percent of facilities 

have at least 100 percent of one size box fully rented. 

That means of the 62 percent, the remaining 62 percent, 

don't appear to have any sort of box shortage problem. 

Would you agree with that, that 38 percent have 

some sort of box shortage problem. The remaining 62 percent 

don't seem to have a box shortage problem? 

A I will let Paul -- Mike Lion -- I guess he is 

listed as "Paul" but, as I call him, "Mike" Lion's testimony 

speak for itself. I don't recall the specific figures but 

that is subject to check in terms of the precise amount 

there. 

Q All right, we will make that subject to check. ' 

But let's say that the majority of offices -- well, 

that's -- that's a premise that I can establish later if it 

is necessary. Let's say a majority of offices do not have a 

box shortage problem. Nevertheless, the Postal Service is 

proposing fee increases for those facilities as well as the 

facilities where there are box shortages; isn't that 

'correct? 

MR. RUBIN: Objection, this is beyond the scope of 

redirect. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Well, I must confess I wasn't -- I 

wasn't here during the conversation but I can certainly pick 
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up, based on the redirect, what kinds of statements were 

exchanged. Apparently Mr. Costich, and I guess one of the 

Commissioners can kindly correct me if I'm wrong, 

Mr. Costich was suggesting that establishing fee tiers by 

some kind of CAG grouping might more appropriately redress 

the shortage problem than the current groupings. 

And since -- since, I believe, Mr. Lyons responded 

favorably to that notion earlier. Now, I can't swear to 

that. 

THE WITNESS: I don't think I did. I think I 

registered some concerns and I am elaborating on those 

concerns in this step. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Do you want to rephrase your 

question and see if it will pass muster? If not, let me --' 

you are at a disadvantage here, obviously. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I think Mr. Costich asked me 

almost the identical question earlier on, I mean. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q What was your answer, if you don't mind? 

A Well, I wish I remember. I know that I answered a 

similar question there. 

Essentially, the answer is that irregardless, your 

question presupposes your only goal here is to alleviate a 

capacity problem in those areas where we had capacity 

problems but I think there are some overall concerns here in 
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terms of reflecting -- better reflecting costs, better 

reflecting value of service and the capacity issue is 

another issue. 

I think to the degree that our fee proposal better 

reflects the cost, if you will, the cost and only the value 

of service that we feel Post Office boxes provide, that's a 

critical ingredient in this proposal. 

At the same time, we feel there is a capacity 

element here and the reason for addressing it in rebuttal 

was to the degree that the OCA's proposal would, in fact, 

reduce fees, we felt that that might tend to, in the future, 

exacerbate those problems in those areas. 

Q You would agree though -- I’m trying to keep this 

relevant to the earlier cross examination -- that with " 

respect to expanding box sections, there's no need to 

increase fees in those offices where there isn't a capacity 

problem, isn't that correct? 

A Yes, if that was the only goal. 

MR. RUBIN: Again, I would object. The only thing 

that's opened up here is the use of CAGs as the determinant 

of box groupings. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Right. I agree with that. 

Let's -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: Okay, I won't ask anymore 

questions, Commissioner Quick. I do have a request though. 
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Commissioner LeBlanc raised the question with 

Witness Lyons about -- it was an issue of how determinations 

are made whether to expand the box section or not. 

Apparently, to some extent, it's made at the local level and 

then these decisions must be cleared further up the line. 

In a sense, this is more relevant, and I'll 

readily admit this, it's more relevant to Paul Lion's 

testimony than it is to Ashley Lyons' testimony, so I can 

raise it again when Paul Lion takes the stand. However, 

this is really a request directed to counsel and it was 

discussed between Commissioner LeBlanc and Ashley Lyons, so 

I think I'll raise it here. 

We wanted to see if the Postal Service could 

provide any written policy statements or guidelines on how 

the decision is made to expand the box section at particular 

facilities where shortages exist? 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Okay, you've put them on 

notice of what you're going to ask Mr. Lion, so they know 

the question is going to be repeated. 

MS. DREIFUSS: It's actually not a question for 

Mr. Lion, I don't think; I believe it's a question for 

Counsel. 

MR. RUBIN: Yes, and it's really late discovery. 

I think we've had similar questions that Witness Needham has 

responded to and perhaps Witness Landwehr might be the 
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witness. I'd have to check but we can direct attention to 

those answers. I think they covered that topic. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Maybe after lunch you can 

figure it out. Can you get that -- can we figure out by 

this afternoon whether or not these questions a have been 

addressed before? 

MR. HOLLIES: We have faced these type of 

questions on at least two occasions during the discovery 

process of this case and I presume that it's possible to 

obtain more information, but this is really just a further 

discovery request coming from the OCA rather late in the 

game. 

I think the point was that there are different 

levels of decisionmaking. My understanding is that if it's 

a small enough investment, the Postmaster may be able to 

make a decision; if it's a dollar value that's much higher, 

then it would go to the district and perhaps to the area and 

perhaps to headquarters, and if it were many hundreds of 

millions of dollars, that's the kind of thing the Board of 

Governors would want to see. 

The point here is that the period in which those 

types of questions could be posed to us has come and gone; 

we have responded favorably or affirmatively to those 

questions which we have faced, and it is not a timely 

request at this point and it's a little unclear, also, how 
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it would really enhance the record in any way. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Commissioner Quick, the request for 

these materials was triggered -- again, we're not talking 

about Ashley Lyons' testimony, we're talking about Paul 

Lion's testimony -- by that section of Paul Lion's testimony 

where he tries to justify using market costs over book costs 

by saying that's the way individual postmasters would make 

the decision to expand the box section. It was triggered 

directly by his rebuttal testimony. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Well, right now, we're 

supposed to be talking about Ashley Lyons' testimony, so 

let's put this off until Mr. Paul Lion gets up here. 

MS. DREIFUSS: All right, Commissioner Quick, I'll 

wait. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Is there any further followup 

as a result of redirect? Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think this is proper 

followup. 

The first redirect question you were asked had to 

do with the test year for the R-94 omnibus rate case and I 

think the record will show that my reliance on 1996 as a 

test year was in reference to a response that you gave to 

Commissioner LeBlanc. 

Be that as it may, just so I understand, 

regardless of what the test year was, what is your 
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understanding of what happens when a rate case -- when there 

is a recommendation made in a rate case that has built into 

it a provision that says there's $936 million, give or take 

a little bit ,-that is in this rate base for prior year 

losses, is that something that's just realized in the test 

year or is that something that's supposed to be there each 

and every year of that rate cycle in that particular rate 

case? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I guess before the Governors 

policy statement on that, it was a little less clear. 

Technically, when the Commission comes up with this 

recommended decision, it's focusing on a specific test year 

and it estimates that these are the estimated revenues, 

these are the estimated costs, here is how much is out of ' 

that, the revenues are associated with including it with the 

estimated cost as a contingency provision -- I believe it 

was 2 percent in the last rate case and I think any amount 

for recover of prior year losses of $936 million to the 

degree that what happens between cycles was probably a 

little bit less clear in the past. 

However, I think with the Governors' policy 

statement, the Governors' policy is to meet or exceed that 

amount subsequent to the actual test year of the rate case 

or file for another rate increase or at least have a strong 

explanation of why that policy should not be met that given 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I understand that and I 

appreciate very much what the Governors did and I think it 

was a good decision on their part, especially in light of 

your explanation about the potential impact in the next rate 

case where you're dealing with less accumulated prior year 

loss and the positive impact that has on the potential 

subsequent rate increases. 

After the test year, the revenue requirement 

doesn't go down by $936 million; we don't lower rates across 

the board by $936 million. It's still in there each year. 

THE WITNESS: Well, that's the issue. It's there 

in the rates and you could have sort of a philosophical 

discussion at the same time. Arguably, inflation has hit 

costs more than two or three percent and to the degree -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Let me interrupt you. When we 

do a case, we anticipate inflation for the test year. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So if costs go up beyond the 

test year, then the Postal Service either has to find some 

other way to pay for those costs or do some cost savings, 

some cost avoidance, what have you. 

What you're telling me is then that in the out 

years, if you don't have another rate case, then the money 

that was put in there for prior year losses just gets eaten 
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up by cost increase. 

THE WITNESS: Well, it hasn't been eaten up -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In the last two years, it 

hasn't been eaten up? 

THE WITNESS: Okay, in the way you phrased your 

question, the Postal Service has to go out and find some 

ways of reducing costs or doing something, and I think we 

have, in fact, exceeded that $936 million, we've met the 

Governors' requirement there and apparently we've been able 

to do the appropriate things to meet the prior year loss 

recovery goals of the Board of Governors and forestall a 

rate increase. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you, Mr. Lyons. We I' 

appreciate your appearance here today and your contributions 

to our record. 

If there is nothing further, you are excused. 

[Witness excused.1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Who -- Mr. Alverno, was he 

handling this next witness? 

Would you identify the next Postal Service witness 

for the record. We will proceed at least until 12:45 and 

see how we're doing. We may go to 1:00 before we break for 

lunch. We'll see. 

[Pause.] 
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MR. ALVERNO: Mr. Presiding Officer, the Postal 

Service calls Susan W. Needham. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Needham is already under 

oath in this proceeding. Therefore you may proceed, Mr. 

Alverno. 

Whereupon, 

SUSAN W. NEEDHAM 

a rebuttal witness, was called for examination by counsel 

for the United States Postal Service and, having been 

previously duly sworn, was examined and testifed as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Please introduce yourself. 

A Yes. My name is Susan W. Needham. 

Q And where are you employed? 

A I am employed in the Pricing Office at Postal 

Service Headquarters. 

Q Earlier you reviewed copies of documents entitled 

"Rebuttal Testimony of Susan W. Needham on behalf of the 

United States Postal Service," marked as USPS-RT-4. 

Have you examined them? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q And was this testimony prepared by you or under 

your direction? 

A Yes, it was. 
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Q And do you have any changes or corrections to 

make? 

A Actually, I have one correction. 

On page 2 of the testimony, Footnote Number 6, 

where it says Transcript 4, 1073, I would like that changed 

to Transcript 4, 1072-3 to signify both pages, 1072 and 

1073. 

Q Are do the copies that are with the Reporter now 

reflect that change? 

A Yes. 

Q Ms. Needham, if you were to testify orally today 

would your testimony be the same? 

A With that correction, yes. 

Q Yes, with those corrections. 

A Yes. 

MR. ALVERNO: Mr. Presiding Officer, I ask that 

the rebuttal testimony of Susan W. Needham on behalf of the 

United States Postal Service, marked as USPS-RT-4, be 

received as evidence at this time. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Are there any objections? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Hearing none, Ms. Needham's 

testimony and exhibits are received into evidence. 

[The Rebuttal Testimony of Susan W. 

Needham, USPS-RT-4, was received 
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into evidence and transcribed into 

the record.] 
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The purpose of my testimony is two-fold. First, I rebut claims made by 

OCA witnesses Collins and Sherman that the record concerning certified mail is 

unclear. Second, my testimony provides examples of services that favor 

resident or locally-based customers. 

II. THE CERTIFIED MAIL COST COVERAGE METHODOLOGY HAS BEEN 
EXPLAINED. 

Witnesses Collins and Sherman claim that the record concerning certified 

mail costs and revenues is “murky” and “not perfectly clear.” This is one reason 

OCA witness Collins recommends that the certified mail fee not be changed, but 

rather that this matter be ‘revisited during the next omnibus rate case.“* I am 

puzzled by these remarks, because in my view, the record has been clarified 

and provides ample support for the proposed fee increase for certified mail. 

19 

20 The costs and revenues and resulting cost coverages’ for certified mail in 

21 this docket have been very closely scrutinized by the Postal Service, the 

22 Commission, and the OCA. For purposes of calculating the certified mail cost 

23 coverage, I explained that the Postal Service had determined to remove ancillary 

’ Tr. 511699; Tr. 712269. 
2 Tr. 511700. 
’ The fraction for calculating the cost coverage is: (revenues)/(costs). 
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service revenues from the numerator of the fraction used to calculate the 

certified mail cost coverage.’ 

Historically, the CRA has included ancillary service revenues, which 

certified mail, in certified mail revenues.5 In order to evaluate prices for certified 

mail with precision, it is incumbent upon the pricing witness to first subtract all 

ancillary service revenues from the revenue figure shown in the CRA. If 

ancillary service revenues are not removed, the certified mail cost coverage is 

inflated. Recommended fees that are based on such inflated cost coverages will 

likely be too low. 

As explained in my response to OCA/USPS-T8-8,6 in Docket No. R94-1, 

the Postal Service presented a cost coverage for certified mail of 172.1 percent, 

based on revenues of $526,248,000 and costs of $305,826,000.’ The 

numerator of the figure used to calculate the cost coverage presented by the 

Postal Service, however, erroneously included ancillary service revenues of 

$233,028,000, for restricted delivery and return receipts associated with certified 

’ USPS-T-8 at 71. 
5 See Tr. 411072-73. The CRA does not include ancillary service costs’in 
certified mail costs. 
t Tr. 4/107a-73 

Docket No. R94-I, Exhibit USPS-l 1 F, page 3. 
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mail.’ The Commission recommended a fee of $1.10 based on costs of 

$309,213,000 and revenues of $526,248,000.’ The Commission recommended 

fee in Docket No. R94-I followed the Postal Service cost coverage methodology 

and was based upon the mistaken assumption that certified mail revenues were 

free of any ancillary service revenues. If, however, the Commission 

recommended cost coverage had been calculated without ancillary service 

revenues in the numerator, it would have been 94.8 percent.” 

8 

9 The Postal Service pricing witness in Docket No. R90-1 presented a 

10 certified mail cost coverage of 127 percent, based on costs of $147,859,000 and 

11 revenues of $188,404,000.” Upon review of the pricing witness’ work in that 

12 docket, it appears that certified mail revenues were properly adjusted in the 

13 Postal Service’s pricing proposal, so that they excluded ancillary service 

14 revenues.12 Unfortunately, however, the pricing witness in that docket 

i Docket No. R94-I, Foster WP VIII at 5 ($224,681,000 + $8,347,000). 
PRC Op. 8 Rec. Dec., Appendix G, Schedule 1. 

lo This figure is calculated using revenues for the certified mail basic fee of 
$293,220,000, reported at PRC Op. & Rec. Dec., Docket No. R94-I, App. G, 
Schedule 2 at 20, divided by certified mail costs of $309,213,000, reported at 
PRC Op. & Rec. Dec., Docket No. R94-1, App. 
:: Docket No. R90-1, USPS-T-22 at p. 40. 

G, Schedule 1. 

Compare Docket No. R90-1, USPS-T-22 WP6 page I (revenue of $188.404 
million for certified mail, free of ancillary service revenues) and USPS-T-22 page 
40 (revenue of $188.404 million for certified mail, free of ancillary service 
revenues) with Exhibit USPS-17E at p.23 (CRA certified mail revenue of $379 
million, including ancillary service revenues). 
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erroneously subtracted an amount representing ancillary service costs from the 

CRA certified mail costs (which did not include ancillary service costs), resulting 

in an inflated proposed wst coverage.” The proposed cost coverage was 

inflated because, in this instance, the denominator of the cost coverage fraction 

was erroneously undersfafeci The Commission, on the other hand, 

recommended a certified mail fee of $1 .OO in Docket No. R90-1, based on 

revenues of $391,770,000 and costs of $315,392,000 to arrive at a cost 

coverage of 124 percent.” As in Docket No. R94-I, the Commission’s 

recommended fee of $1 .OO in Docket No. R90-1 was based upon a cost 

coverage calculation with ancillary service revenues erroneously included in the 

numerator. (The Commission correctly did not adjust the denominator by 

removing ancillary service costs.) If the Commission had removed certified mail 

revenues from the numerator of the fraction used to calculate the certified mail 

cost coverage, the cost coverage would have been 65 percent.” 

As explained in my testimony, the historic practice has been to calculate 

the cost coverage for certified mail with ancillary service revenues included in 

the numerator.” In this proceeding, we have attempted to remove these 

” Tr. 4/1200, lines 7-19. 
” Docket No. R90-I, PRC Op. & Rec. Dec., App. G, Schedule 1. 
l5 This figure is calculated by dividing certified mail revenue of $205,068,000, 
Docket No. R90-I, PRC Op. & Rec. Dec., App. G, Schedule 2, at 19, by certified 
mail costs of $315392,000, Docket No. R90-1, PRC Op. & Rec. Dec., App. G, 
Schedule 1. 
” USPS-T-8 at 71. 
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revenues from the numerator of the fraction used to calculate the certified mail 

cost coverage so that we can evaluate the certified mail fee accurately. Despite 

our attempts to present the certified mail cost coverage without ancillary service 

revenues in pricing testimony, the certified mail before- and after- rates cost 

wverages of 107 percent and 146 percent, respectively, in my testimony, USPS- 

T-6 at 71, and in my interrogatory responses, and witness Lyons’ Exhibit USPS- 

T-l C, were inflated due to the fact that return receipt for merchandise volumes 

were included in the calculation of certified mail revenues.” After we became 

aware of this problem with the numerator of the fraction used to calculate the 

cost coverage for certified mail in this docket, we undertook to correct the 

record. Witness Lyons’ response to Presiding Officet+ Information Request No. 

5 presents before- and after- rates cost wverages of 102.1 percent and 139.2 

percent, respectively.” These cost wverages are appropriate for the 

Commission’s evaluation of the certified mail fee proposal because the certified 

mail revenues in these figures are free of ancillary service and return receipt for 

16 merchandise revenues,. and the certified mail costs have not been subject to any 

17 unnecessary adjustments for ancillary service costs. 

18 

19 

20 

Thus, past Postal Service proposals and Commission recommended fees 

for certified mail have been based on inflated cost wverages. I believe this 

” The volume that was originally used in the calculation of certified mail 
revenue included return receipt for merchandise volume. See Tr. a/3019-20. 
‘* Tr. 813020-23; see also Tr. 813076. 
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serves as further justificatron for the Commission to recommend the proposed 

$1.50 fee for certified mail. Since certified mail users have been paying a fee 

below (now slightly above) cost, it is fair and reasonable that they begin to pay a 

fee that aligns better with the high value service they receive. Now is the time 

for the Commission to remedy past errors, for certified mail users have been 

paying exceptionally low fees for an extended period of time. 

III. MARKETPLACE EXAMPLES OF NON-RESIDENT TYPE FEES 
OR RESIDENT TYPE DISCOUNTS AND DEMAND PRICING. 

OCA Witness Callow attacks the absence of a quantified cost basis for 

the Postal Service’s proposed non-resident fee for post office box service, 

implying that such a price structure is inappropriate unless it is founded on a 

measured cost differential.” While I have not conducted a comprehensive 

survey, I identified, in my testimony and on cross-examination, examples of fees 

charged by other public and private entities which are similar to the proposed 

non-resident fee but are not based on quantified costs. I elaborate on this 

testimony below. 

During oral cross-examination, I briefly alluded to county government non- 

resident fees. I mentioned the holiday camps (during winter and spring breaks) 

” Tr. 511523-26. 
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and summer camps operated by the Arlington County Parks and Recreation 

Department in Arlington, Virginia.” These camps, as well as two-day 

parengteacher conference camps set up during the school year, were 

established for children whose parents work and need daycare for their children 

when the public schools are closed. There are two sets of fees charged for each 

camp: one for residents and a 50 percent higher fee for non-residents of 

Arlington County. The operating expenses for these camps are paid for by the 

fees charged, not by taxes. The services are the same for each child enrolled in 

these camps (i.e., supervision, materials for arts and crafts projects, two daily 

snacks, transportation for field trips, etc.). There is thus no cost difference per 

child, regardless of resident status. However, non-residents of Arlington who 

work in or around Arlington are obviously willing to pay the non-resident fee. In 

many instances, other Northern Virginia county governments do not offer 

comparable camps when the schools are closed, and alternatives to these 

camps can be more costly and difficult to locate. The county non-resident fee is 

comparable to the proposed non-resident post office box fee. A demand exists 

for a service by both local and non-local customers, and the non-local customers 

are willing to pay more than local customers. 

I also testified orally about resident golf discounts for residents of Fairfax 

County, Virginia. The Fairfax County Park Authority operates public golf courses 

” Tr. 3/909-IO. 
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in Fairfax County. At some of the courses, residents of Fairfax County are able 

to purchase golf play passes at a discount. The golf play fees, like the Arlington 

County camp fees, are used to cover all operating expenses and are not 

subsidized by tax,revenues. This is another example of charging a higher fee 

for non-residents when the operating costs per person are the same, regardless 

of residency status. I believe that non-residents of Fairfax County are willing to 

pay higher fees than the Fairfax County residents because of the value of 

service for these non-resident customers. 

There are also other examples. Aflernoon or twilight moviegoers take 

advantage of lower ticket prices. The higher, prime-time ticket prices evidently 

are not based on costs, but rather are based on demand. Since more people 

attend evening movie performances than afternoon and/or twilight shows, movie 

theater operators offer discounted ticket prices for earlier shows to encourage 

larger attendance. Finally, the former movie video chain, Erol’s, would allow 

customers who rented a movie at one location to return the movie to another 

location, for an additional fee. This service reflects the same type of 

convenience for customers that is reflected in the non-resident box service. 

While these examples were suggested to me by my personal knowledge 

of local practices, I believe that others would be revealed~by a broader inquiry 

into the matter. I do not believe such a study is necessary, however, because 

these limited examples demonstrate that establishing a price differential based 
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1 on residency is neither irrational nor unprecedented. It can have a sound basis 

2 in policy and operations, as demonstrated by the Postal Service’s case here. 

3 Furthermore, particularly where price levels are influenced by market 

4 considerations, as in the Postal Service’s proposals, the price structure and 

5 levels need not be dictated by a measured cost differential. 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

16 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3457 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: The Office of Consumer 

Advocate requested oral cross examination of witness 

Needham. Does any other participant have oral cross 

examination for witness Needham? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Dreifuss, will you please 

begin? 

I'm sorry, the Chairman may have to leave and we 

would like for him to ask would he like to ask a question 

before he -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ms. Needham, maybe you can help 

me, and I apologize for having to ask this question here. I 

didn't do my homework properly. 

Your autobiographical sketch was in your direct " 

testimony. I don't recall but have you ever been a budget 

expert or worked for the Budget Office in Arlington or 

Fairfax or any other county in Northern Virginia. 

THE WITNESS: No. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Have you ever worked for Erols? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Have you ever worked for any 

movie chains? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Which one and when and in what 

capacity? 
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COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you for your 

indulgence, Ms. Dreifuss. Will you please proceed? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, sir. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q I am going to begin the cross examination I guess 

with another area that may be slightly controversial. 

I don't think it is controversial in that somebody 

will have to answer these questions. It's controversial in 

terms of who will answer the questions. 

Part of Paul Lion's testimony discusses the issue 

of rate of growth of CMRAs and we wanted to ask either Paul 

Lion or witness Needham about a response she gave to an OCA 

interrogatory, Number 31, and it gets at the same issue. 

3458 

THE WITNESS: Well, actually it was back when I 

was in high school and college. My father managed a movie 

theater and I worked, I wasn't actually technically a paid 

employee per se, but I did work there. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: But you don't have experience 

as a budget analyst in either movie theaters or movie rental 

chains or in county government or recreation departments? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay, thank you. 

THE WITNESS: Sure. Thank you, Mr. Cha .irman. 
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It discusses the amount of growth in Mail Boxes, 

Etc., which I believe is one of the major CMRAs. 

I don't know what the Postal Service would prefer, 

that we ask Paul Lion about witness Needham's answer or ask 

her. 

MR. ALVERNO: Certainly you can ask witness Lion 

materials about his rebuttal testimony and if that relates 

to his rebuttal testimony, I'm sure Mr. Lion will be 

prepared to answer it. 

Ms. Needham is here testifying about some very 

limited aspects of the proposals frankly I don't see how 

that's related at all or within the scope of her testimony. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I do agree. It is not related to 

her rebuttal testimony. It is related to her direct 

testimony and we felt since she was on the stand she could 

best answer questions about her former answer better than 

another Postal Service witness. 

MR. ALVERNO: Then I do object to questions that 
Me 

are framed thatnnot within the scope of this witness's 

rebuttal testimony. There are opportunities for followup 

and the OCA can exercise those at the appropriate times. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Well, will the Postal Service agree 

to call -- recall Witness Needham, if Paul Lion is unable to 

shed light on an answer she gave earlier? 

MR. ALVERNO: Absolutely not, no. 
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MS. DREIFUSS: I think in the interests of 

administrative efficiency, Commissioner Quick, it would be 

best to have us ask her these questions now -- 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Askher the questions and if 

she doesn't want to answer them, she doesn't have to 

respond. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Thank you. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q MS. Needham, do.you recall answering an OCA 

interrogatory? It was posed earlier in the proceeding 

during the direct case phase of the Postal Service. It was 

our Interrogatory OCA/USPS-T7-31 and the specific 

question -- it looks like you may have a copy? 

A I have a copy of the transcript if you could give' 

me the cite. 

Q I will be glad to give you the transcript site. 

It is in transcript 3, page 706. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: 706? 

MS. DREIFUSS: 706. 

MR. ALVERNO: Excuse me, I don't have a copy of 

that and if Ms. Dreifuss wants to proceed with the cross- 

examination, I would request that I receive a copy of that. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I would be happy to. I've got an 

extra copy of the transcript here. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Is that transcript 6? 
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MS. DREIFUSS: It's transcript 3, page 706. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Oh, 3. I'm sorry. Thank 

you. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I wanted to give counsel for the 

Postal Service a moment to look it over. 

[Pause.] 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Ms. Needham, have you had a chance to review your 

answer? I am focusing in particular on your answer to 

subpart (c) of that interrogatory. 

A I haven't gotten to there yet. I was just getting 

there. 

Q Okay, sure. I'll wait. 

A Okay. 

Q In your answer to subpart cc), you give some 

information you gathered on Mailboxes, Etc.; is that 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q You describe it as a major alternative for Post 

Office box service; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And you state that between 1990 and 1996 the total 

number of centers increased 129 percent from 1,119 to 2,564; 

is that correct? 

A That's correct. 
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Q And your source for the Mailboxes, Etc., 1990 

figure is their 1990 annual report; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And your source for the 1996 figure is their Form 

10-Q for January 1996; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Did you have-occasion to calculate the annual 

growth that would result from a 129 percent increase in the 

number of Mailbox, Etc. outlets between 1990 and 1996? 

A I didn't, no. 

Q You didn't? 

Would you accept subject to check that a 129 

percent growth rate over six years compounds to 14.8 percent 

per year? 

A I -- I -- subject to check. 

Q Thank you. 

When you were researching the growth of Mailboxes, 

Etc., did you have occasion to look at the 1996 annual 

report for Mailboxes, Etc.? 

A NO, I didn't. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I don't have any further questions. 

That's all I -- on that point. I do have others, but not on 

that point. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: You get our hopes up -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: I don't want everyone to get too 
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encouraged. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Would you turn, please, to your testimony at pages 

6 to 7? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: This is her rebuttal, 

right, Ms. Dreifuss? 

MS. DREIFUSS: This is her rebuttal testimony, 

that's right. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Just wanted to make sure I 

was with you. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Now I think I am back to asking 

controversial questions, at least so far. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: r~ 

Q This, I guess, gets at the issue that the Chairman 

raised with you just a few minutes ago. At pages 6 to 7, 

you testify about the costs and fees of holiday and summer 

camps operated by the Arlington County Parks and Recreation 

Department; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And you testify at page 7, lines 7 to 0, that the 

operating expenses for these camps are paid for by the fees 

charged; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q What are the fees for -- for these camps? 
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A For the upcoming holiday camp, which will be for 

December 26, 27 and 30 and 31, for those four days for a 

resident it is $112 per child plus, if you are a 

nonresident, 50 percent additional. 

Q Okay, and what are the operating costs per child 

for that upcoming holiday camp? 

A Well, they are pretty close to the fee charged. 

My -- my understanding is that the -- like I said, the fees 

charged cover the operating expenses and, per child, the 

fees would not vary as far as the operating costs. The fees 

do vary, resident versus nonresident. 

Q So are the operating costs then close to $112 per 

child or close to $112 per child plus 50 percent? 

A Well, I would -- I'm not sure off hand but I 

imagine the percentage of nonresident that is allowed would 

factor into that so it -- it could be a little above 112 or 

it might just be 112 but I'm not exactly sure. I just know 

that -- that the operating expenses are paid for by the fees 

and are not subsidized by taxes. 

Q Well, you were speculating though about the 

operating costs. You don't know what they are; is that 

correct? 

e A Right, I don't know what the operating costs are 

but I do -- I'm not speculating when I say that they -- the 

fees charged cover the operating expenses. 
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Q What -- what can we rely on in this proceeding to 

support that statement other than your testimony today? 

A Well, I have information I received from Arlington 

County in speaking with -- I might not be -- have worked as 

a budget analyst as Mr. Gleiman had asked but that doesn't 

mean that I can't obtain information from the appropriate 

individuals and I did obtain information to confirm what I 

had stated in my testimony and had alluded to earlier when I 

was on the stand back in September. 

Q Is that information part of the record? 

A No, it's not. 

Q What are the separate administrative costs of 

running the program? 

A What exactly are you referring to? 

Q Well, here's an example. Before the actual 

operation of the holiday camp, am I right that some 

promotional and informational materials have to be 

distributed to the public so they will be aware what the 

fees are that will be charged? 

A Yes, there is a brochure. 

Q What is the amount of those expenses? 

A I don't know. 

Q Is that part of the operating expense? 

A I assume it would be. 

Q You assume. Do you know for sure? 
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A I know that all the costs associated, and if that 

is a cost associated with the holiday camp, which it seems 

to me it would be, are recovered by the fees. 

Q Is that a cost associated with the holiday camp? 

A To me it is. 

Q And you can state with certainty that it is 

covered by the operating expenses? 

A No, I can't. 

Q Okay. 

A I don't know how the county classifies it, but I'm 

telling you that the costs for operating -- the operational 

costs -- I don't know how they classify it, but I do know 

that the operating costs are covered by the fees charged. 

Q What department of the Arlington County Parks and 

Recreation Department handles telephone inquiries about the 

holiday camp program? 

A Right, and it is Parks and Recreation. Let me see 

if I can give you the specific. One second. I am sure I 

have it somewhere here with me. I just can't seem to locate 

it right now. 

Parks and Recreation is the department beneath 

that as far as an office. I don't have the name with me, 

but I've got -- I know I -- 

Q Well, the name of the office probably isn't going 

to be important. Just describe what you believe -- you 
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1 don't need to give me the specific name, just describe what 

2 office administers the programs? 

3 A The Parks and Recreation Department, I'm not sure 

4 which office. I've got it written down somewhere and I 

5 don't have it with me. 

6 Q Do the employees who field the telephone 

7 inquiries, do they answer telephone calls for other Parks 

8 and Recreation Department programs aside from the summer and 

9 holiday camps? 

10 A Perhaps. I'm not sure. 

11~ Q If they do, how are those administrative expenses 

12 apportioned to the various programs within the Parks and 

13 Recreation Department? 

14 A I don't know. 

15 Q It's possible that type of administrative expense 

16 is not included in the operating expenses of the holiday and 

17 summer camp program, isn't it? 

18 A Anything is possible, really. I think the point 

19 here is not so much -- we might be able to tie this up a lot 

20 quicker. I can state that the operating expenses for these 

21 camps, holiday, summer, two-day parent-teacher conference 

22 camps, that sort of thing, are covered by the operating -- 

23 the fees cover the operating expenses for these camps. 

24 There is no tax subsidy involved and there is a nonresident 

25 fee and a resident fee. That's the basic premise that I'm 

3467 
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With respect to specifically if somebody answers 

the phone and they might have to direct it here or there, 

1’m not sure about any of those. I just know that there is 

no tax money involved in paying for the camps, but there is 

a differentiation between a resident and nonresident fee. 

Q With respect to the telephone inquiry question, it 

may not be included within the operating expenses, is that 

correct? 

A Like I said, anything is possible. I don't know. 

Q If it's not included within the operating 

expenses, then it's your testimony that the fee doesn't 

cover it, is that correct? 

A My testimony is that the fees charged cover the ' 

operating expenses. 

Q Is what I asked you an operating expense? 

A I don't know if I'd classify it as an operating 

expense or not. I don't know whether that's just -- there's 

an information line for the County, a general information 

line. 

HOW many calls come in just with information -- 

how do they apportion that, I don't know. I really don't. 

Would that be considered an operating expense, I don't know. 

Like I stated before, I’m here to say that there's 

no cost differential but there is a fee differential and 
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there's not a tax subsidy either. 

Q Let's go with your example about the information 

line for the County. Is it possible that the information 

line fields some calls concerning these holiday and summer 

camps? 

A I'm sure the information line would field calls of 

all kinds, yes. 

Q Assuming that such inquiries are made, I guess the 

County has to pay for the salaries of the individuals who 

handle the telephone increase, is that correct? 

A Sure, but I guess that would go to everything that 

County provides. 

Q Right now I just want to focus on the holiday and 

summer camps because that's what you testified about? 

A Yes. 

Q If the telephone inquiries countywide, the general 

information line to the extent that some calls are related 

to the holiday and summer camps program, I want to know 

whether those costs are recovered by the fees charged for 

the holiday and summer camps? 

A I don't know if they're considered part of the 

operating expenses. It's my understanding that they would 

be covered by the fees. They might have a miscellaneous*to 

take into account for things like that. 

~11 I know for sure is that the operating expenses 
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are covered by the fees charged. If that includes 

telephone, a minute of someone's time on standard 

information, if they've got that broken out, yes, then that 

would. I don't know that for a fact, but I don't think 

that's really important here. 

I think what's important is that there -- what I'm 

trying to state is that there is no tax money and there is 

no difference in cost per child, however, there is a fee 

differential based on resident status. 

Q Let's assume for the moment that the telephone 

inquiries are not recovered by the fees charged for the 

holiday and summer camps program, then they would be funded 

by taxpayer revenues, would they not, since they are not 

recovered by the fees? 

A If you want to assume that, fine. 

I can't make those assumptions. Like I said, I 

know that the operating expenses are covered by the fees. 

You would have to tell me if that is considered an operating 

expense or not. If it is, then it's covered by the fees, so 

no, I can't -- 

Q Well, I think you should be telling me whether it 

is an operating expense covered by the fees since it is your 

testimony that the fees cover all operating expenses. 

A Well, they do, but I don't know what all the 

operating expenses are and I think you are missing the point 
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here. 

The point is that there is a cost per child and 

the cost remains the same regardless of resident status. 

However, there is a higher fee charged for 

nonresidents and that's what my testimony focuses on -- the 

very notion or idea of this demand pricing. Without getting 

very specific into what the County charges foreand 

that, I still can be up here as a witness even though I 

never did work for the Budget Office, for Arlington County, 

or that I am not familiar in exactly what everything is in 

operating expense, but when I can tell you that the 

operating expenses are covered by the fees, I think that 

says it all right there. 

You can assume what is an operating expense and 

why isn't or I could, but all I can tell you is the 

operating expenses are covered by the fees charged. 

Q Well, if there are expenses, administrative 

expenses, that are not covered by the operating costs but 

that are still associated with provision of this service, 

who would be funding those administrative costs? 

A I don't know if there are any. 

Q If there are. 

A If there were, as a hypothetical, if you are 

saying it is not coming out of the operating -- it's not 

attributed to the operating expenses of the camp or a 
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1 miscellaneous whatever fund that could be, that money could 

2 be going into with the fees also, it could be coming from 

3 taxpayer or subsidy or it could be coming from revenues from 

4 a fee charged by another type of program. I'm not sure. 

5 Q The 50 percent higher portion that nonresidents 

6 pay -- 

7 A Yes? 

0 Q Is that intended to cover operating expenses? 

9 A Like I said, I'm not sure if part of the way they 

10 determine the fee is based on -- it's a little bit higher 

11 than $112 or $112, but there is at least a portion of the 

12 nonresident fee that is just paid for. It's charged because 

13 of convenience or whatever reason the nonresident person is 

14 enrolled. 

15 Q I have similar questions concerning your testimony 

16 on golf courses, and I am wondering if there is a way of 

17 basically our coming to agreement that you'll give me more 

18 of less the same kinds of answers concerning the golf 

19 courses as you would for the Holiday and Summer Camps. 

20 A I think that is fairly safe to say, that as far as 

21 the golf courses go I would just like to state the fees 

22 charged paid for the operating expenses. 

23 I am not sure exactly what all the operating 

24 expenses entail but residents of Fairfax County get a 

25 discount and it has nothing to do with the fact that their 

3472 
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1 taxpayer money is not involved in those. 

2 Q What Fairfax County administrative section 

3 administers the golf course program? 

4 A That is Fairfax County Parks & Recreation. 

5 Q What is the organizational structure for the 

6 Fairfax County Parks & Recreation Department? 

7 A I don't know. 

8 Q Okay. 

9 A I’m sorry, it’s the Fairfax County Park Authority 

10 Q Okay. 

11 A It's a little different than Arlington County. 

12 Q Where did the money come from to purchase land and 

13 construct the golf courses? 

14 A Oh, I suppose that I -- I could make a guess that' 

15 it -- a capital expense like that would have been from taxes 

16 and I wouldn't ever dispute the fact that where these golf 

17 courses are or these schools that house the camps, whatever, 

18 were originally built probably with taxpayer money to -- to 

19 house a school or that sort of thing or be a park or 

20 something. 

21 Q Could that account for the fee differentiation 

22 that you describe in your testimony, the fact that taxpayers 

23 either have had or continue to bear some portion of expenses 

24 related to these programs that nonresidents would not ever 

25 have contributed to? 
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A No. No, it's not my understanding. These are -- 

these are separate from -- the summer camps are separate 

from school -- school bonds or whatever which would go to 

just fund the school itself. It has nothing to do with 

its -- with what goes on there. 

These don't have to go on there. The summer camps 

or the holiday camps or the golf course or whatever, they 

don't have to be there. The school would have to be there, 

for example, and the park may have to be there. 

Q You've really lost me. I understand the golf 

course wouldn't have to be there but my question was, where 

did the money come from to purchase the land on which it's 

located and construct the facilities associated with it? 

A Urn-hum. Urn-hum. 

And I said it -- it could -- it probably was 

taxpayer money. I am not sure, bonds and so forth. But in 

terms of paying off something and charging it back to -- to 

the other uses there, such as the holiday camp with the 

school or that sort of thing, no, it's -- it's my 

understanding that that's not the case. 

Q Did the nonresidents of Fairfax County, let's say, 

contribute in any way to tax revenues that may have been 

used to construct golf courses? 

A I -- they may -- they may have contributed to buy 

the park land but I'm not sure about the golf courses. I 
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can say this, when I was preparing this testimony, I saw 

some other examples and they were more similar to what 

you -- to what you are bringing up but yet there was tax -- 

there was some sort of taxpayer subsidy at one point that 

the residents were getting a reduced or favorable fee over 

nonresidents for other things and those I discounted because 

they -- they involved taxpayer subsidy with respect to the 

service that they were getting, be it a dumping site or even 

other golf courses but in other counties. But this is not 

the case here. 

Q Well, is it your understanding that a nonresident 

of let's say Arlington County, we'll switch back to 

Arlington County, that a nonresident pays taxes to Arlington 

County? 

A That a nonresident would pay taxes to Arlington 

County? 

Q Yes. 

A It depends on if they own a home, a house in 

Arlington County but have their primary residence in Fairfax 

County or something, it's possible, sure. 

Q Would such a person be considered a resident for 

purposes of camp fees or a nonresident? 

A Wherever their residence where they -- their 

primary residence is now would -- they would be considered a 

resident of -- if they, say, lived in Fairfax County -- 
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would be a resident of Fairfax County and would pay the 

nonresident fee. 

Q What are the major sources of revenue in Arlington 

County? 

A Oh, gee, I don't know. We've got such a low tax 

rate as far as real estate taxes go, I imagine there's some 

money coming from, you know, real estate taxes and I don't 

know what percentage of personal property tax we might get 

from the state or state -- you know, some sort of 

appropriations. I don't know. 

Q For nonresidents of Arlington County who do not 

own real estate in Arlington County and presumably I don't 

see any reason for their portion of the personal property 

tax to be paid to Arlington County, would they be 

contributing to Arlington County's revenues in any 

significant way, as best you can determine? 

A Well, I suppose with -- if they -- if they are 

paying for certain services, they would be contributing. I 

don't know to what degree but if they pay for certain 

county -- county-run classes, programs, that sort of thing, 

they would be contributing. 

Q Well, do you know whether those classes cover 

their costs or not? 

A I don't know anything about that. Just the 

holiday-. w* 
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Q Is there any information on the record concerning 

__ well, let me back up for a moment. What do we have on 

the record to substantiate your statement that the -- that 

there are no taxpayer subsidies of the operating expenses of 

the Fairfax County golf courses? 

A We have my testimony on the record, but in terms 

of substantiating that, there -- to my knowledge, there's 

nothing else on the record. You have my sworn testimony, 

but -- 

Q Could you turn to page 8, lines 15 to 18 of your 

testimony, please. 

A Okay. 

Q There you discuss the return of a rental movie to 

a different location than where the video was rented; is 

that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Do you recall your response to interrogatory 

DFC/USPS-T7-9, and it is located at transcript 3, page 658. 

A Both subparts or just A or B or -- 

Q Just one moment, please. I'll read the question 

and answer for the benefit of anyone who doesn't have a copy 

and then I will hand this copy to the Postal Service for 

them to refer to. 

I want to focus on subpart A where you were asked, 

"Is it possible that the stores charged this fee to recover 
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the cost of transporting videos back to the original store 

or correcting a resulting imbalance in inventory." And your 

answer was, "Yes, it is possible that the fee is charged for 

transportation or correcting an imbalance in inventory." 

A Uh-huh. 

Q And then you go on and you expand on the 

statement. 

A Right. It's one sentence. I think it's fairly 

important here. I'm reading from DFC/USPS/T7-9, subpart A. 

The next sentence says, "Similar to the non-resident fee 

proposal, however, the video store is providing a 

convenience to the customer." 

Q You do agree, you continue to agree, as you've 

stated in response to DFC Interrogatory 9, that the fee for 

returning a video to a location different from where 

originally rented may be based on higher costs of 

transportation or an imbalance in inventory; is that 

correct? 

A Oh, yes. I said it's possible, yes. I agree 

there. Uh-huh. 

Q Then how does it establish the point that you 

attempted to make at page 6, line 18, where you state that 

the fees, the video fees that you talk about are not based 

on quantified costs. In fact, they may be based on 

quantified costs; is that correct? 
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A Let's see. Page 6, line 18. 

Q Yes. Well, you could probably read a little bit 

further back, at line -- 

MR. ALVERNO: I don't see that reference on page 

16. Did you mean page 8? 

MS. DREIFUSS: No, I mean page 6. 

THE WITNESS: Six. NOW, actually, if I could -- 

yes, I know on page 1 of my testimony, when discussing the 

-- on lines 5 and 6, I state that second, my testimony 

provides examples of services that favor resident or locally 

based customers, and that's what I'm talking about here. 

Let's see. But with respect to line 18, there may be costs 

associated with -- it's possible that there are costs that 

were associated with that video return service which -- ', 

well, this particular company doesn't operate in the movie 

rentals, with respect to movie rentals anymore, and the -- 

there's another chain that used to provide this service but 

no longer does. So with respect to what exactly the cost 

was, I'm not sure, you know, if anybody ever figured that 

out, but there was a fee charged. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q But you did agree in the interrogatory response 

that I cited that it may have been based on higher 

transportation costs or an imbalance in inventory, did you 

not? 
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A Oh, sure. Sure. 

Q So in fact, it may be based on quantified costs; 

is that correct? 

A Oh, it could be. Uh-huh. 

Q Okay. Could you turn to page 1 of your testimony, 

please. At page 1, you state that one of the purposes of 

your testimony is to rebut claims made by OCA Witnesses 

Collins and Sherman that the record concerning certified 

mail is unclear. IS that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q In other words, you believe the record is clear; 

is that correct? 

A Yes, I do. I believe the record has been 

clarified, as I stated further down on that page, line 16 , 

through 18 of page 1. 

Q I’m going to summarize what I think may be your 

position, and you tell me whether you agree or disagree with 

my statement. Postal Service witnesses in every omnibus 

rate case, including R84-1, R87-1, R90-1 and R94-1, have all 

reported the cost coverage for certified mail incorrectly. 

DO you agree with that statement? 

A This was Postal Service pricing or cost witnesses? 

Q Pricing witnesses. 

A Well, let's see. In R90 and R94, they -- I can 

state that they were, in my testimony here, they were -- the 
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pricing witness presented cost coverages were incorrect. 

Q And you're not sure about R04 and R87? 

A R84 and R07, they were incorrect also, but it's 

not part of this testimony. 

Q Similarly, the Commission -- would you agree with 

this statement: The Commission has reported the cost 

coverage for certified mail incorrectly in every omnibus 

rate case including -- from R84 through R94-l? Basically 

the same cases. 
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A Well, I know that the CRA cost coverage and the 

Commission cost coverages both have been reported with 

ancillary service revenues and certified mail, but not the 

costs for that in the certified mail cost. So in that 

respect, the cost coverages have been over-inflated. If you 

use the CRA and the CRA revenues with their costs, nothing's 

wrong with the CRA costs, the Commission has recommended 

cost coverages that are inflated in that respect in R94-1 

and R90 and R87-1 and R84. 

Q They were inflated and therefore you believe they 

are not correct? 

A I don't believe they're -- it's my testimony that 

they are not -- they do not represent pure or accurate 

certified mail cost coverages, no. 

Q Would you agree with this statement: Witness 

Needham is the first and only Postal Service witness -- 
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perhaps we would amend it by saying pricing witness -- since 

at least back to R84-1 to report the cost coverage for 

certified mail correctly? 

A Well, with the exception of -- with the exception 

of a little return receipt for merchandise revenue, which 

you might -- which was straightened out in Presiding Officer 

Information Request Number 5, I believe that that statement 

is probably true, yes. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Excuse me, Ms. Dreifuss. 

Could you give me a little idea where you are and if you -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: I am pretty far along in my cross 

examination of Witness Needham. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: What do you think -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: I imagine it wouldn't take more ’ 

than about 20 minutes to finish. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Well, I'll tell you, why 

don't we go ahead and break for lunch and we'll come back. 

Come back at two o'clock. 

[Whereupon, at 1:00 p.m., the hearing was recessed 

for lunch, to reconvene at 2:00 p.m., this same day.1 
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3483 

[2:00 p.m.1 

Whereupon, 

SUSAN W. NEEDHAM, 

the witness on the stand at the time of the recess, having 

been previously duly sworn, was further examined and 

testified as follows: 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Dreifuss, you may 

proceed. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Thank you. 

CROSS EXAMINATION [resumed] 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Just prior to the lunch break, we were discussing 

your view that a lot of mistakes have been made over the 

years, Dockets R90-1, R94-1, in terms of reporting the cost 

coverages for Certified Mail; is that correct? We were -- 

that was a line of questions I was pursuing with you? 

A Yeah, I was referring, I guess, to -- yeah, the 

CRA cost coverages and the Commission recommended cost 

coverages not being pure. 

Q Right. 

And an important part of your conclusion that 

mistakes have been made in reporting the cost coverage for 

certified mail is primarily your observation at page 2, 

lines 4 to 6 of your testimony, where you state that 
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historically, the CRA has included ancillary service 

revenues which include revenues for return receipts and 

restricted delivery associated with Certified Mail and 

Certified Mail revenues; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q What authority -- I'm sorry, let me ask one more 

thing. At the end of that sentence, on line 6, you give a 

footnote which supports the statement that I just read to 

you; is that correct? 

A It indirectly, I guess, alludes to it, I guess, 

because it says "see." I would have to check that. I've 

got the -- 

Q Well, I am talking about footnote 5 which follows 

on the end of that sentence. 

A Right, right, where it says "See TR4"? 

Q Right. 

A Right, yeah. 

Q Did you want to take a moment to refer to that 

transcript cite to see if -- were you citing it to support 

that sentence? 

A Well, yeah. I've got it right here, actually, the 

footnote site. And the sources, it says here in the 

interrogatory, itself, the sources of the table are the CRA 

reports, test year and proposed rates, fees and those -- the 

tables on page 1072, Table 1 on page 1072 shows the cost -- 
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1 the costs from the CRA correctly as far as just with respect 

2 to certified mail and the revenues in Table 1 before I 

3 revised it on page 1073, the revenues that have the 

4 ancillary service revenues included. 

5 Q In those two pages of Transcript 4, that is, pages 

6 1072 to 1073, did you separately break out the ancillary 

7 service revenues that the were, you say, incorrectly 

8 included? 

9 A Well, by breaking them out on Table 1 revised, I 

10 subtracted them from the revenue. So therefore Table 1 

11 revised on page 1073, you have the Certified Mail costs as 

12 they relate to just the Certified Mail revenue and the 

13 resulting Certified Mail cost coverage. 

14 Q Did you cite to any document in this record or any 

15 previous record which would indicate that those ancillary 

16 service revenues should be subtracted because they were 

17 incorrectly included with the Certified Mail revenues? 

18 A I stated here in response to the interrogatory on 

19 the page, page 2 of 2, page 1073, where the first full 

20 sentence says the Certified Mail cost coverages in Table 1 

21 of the question are inflated because they are calculated 

22 with ancillary service revenues. I have accordingly backed 

23 out the ancillary service revenue from Certified Mail 

24 revenue in the revised table below. 

25 Q Basically, the support for that conclusion, it 
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stops with you, doesn't it? You haven't cited to another 

Postal Service witness, a Commission opinion, any kind of 

documentation for that conclusion? It's your conclusion and 

we can't go back any further than that; is that correct? 

A I don't think I quite understand what you mean, 

that we can't go any further -- I mean, it's my conclusion. 

This is the fact that's what -- these are facts; they're in 

the record, that the revenue in the CRA and the Commission 

decisions for Certified Mail to arrive at the cost coverage 

were based on ancillary service revenue included with the 

Certified Mail revenue but only, like I said, only the 

Certified Mail costs themselves, in order to calculate the 

cost coverage. 

Q Right, the only way we can know that that is what' 

happened in previous cases is to rely on your statement that 

that is the case? 

A Oh, no, no. I mean, it's in the record; you can 

go back and look at the records and see. All you have to do 

is look at the workpaper for Certified Mail that the pricing 

witnesses had in their testimonies. You can see the revenue 

from just Certified Mail on those workpapers plus the 

revenue from Certified Mail with the ancillary services on 

those workpapers, as far as the pricing goes. As far as the 

CRA goes, the revenue is -- has always been included. The 

ancillary service revenue has always been included with the 
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Certified Mail revenue. However, again, the costs are just 

for Certified Mail only. 

Q You are stating today and you did in this 

interrogatory response that ancillary service revenues are 

included with Certified -- as part of Certified Mail 

revenues in the CRA? 

A In the CRA and in the Commission's decisions too. 

I didn't get a chance to finish it. You can go back and 

check past decisions and see that the revenues -- the 

revenues were overstated or whatever -- whatever phrase you 

want to use in terms of an exact comparison. They were 

inconsistent with the costs in terms of the cost coverage 

because they're using extra revenue to calculate a cost 

coverage for something so it is going to give you an 

inflated cost coverage. 

Q If I were to go back to the testimony of the 

pricing witnesses in R -- let's say R94-1, the pricing 

witness in R94-1, whom I believe was Grady Foster; is that 

correct? 

A Right. 

Q Would I see him make any statement like that 

anywhere in his testimony that the ancillary Certified Mail 

revenues were included in the Certified Mail revenues that 

he used to calculate cost coverage for Certified Mail? 

A I would have to see his testimony. 
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Q So you're not aware of any such statement? 

A I don't recall. I worked very closely on that 

testimony. I don't recall but I'm not saying it's not 

there. I would need to review his testimony. But I can say 

that the ancillary service revenues were included. 

Q Well, you say he incorrectly included them in R94 

as part of Certified Mail's revenues and for purposes of 

calculating the cost coverage, is that correct? 

A Where is that? 

Q Well, do you believe that he incorrectly included 

them? 

A I said he incorrectly -- I mean did I say that 

somewhere? 

Q Maybe you didn't say that directly, so let me ask' 

you. Did Grady Foster, the pricing witness in R94-1, 

incorrectly include the ancillary revenues of Certified Mail 

as part of Certified Mail's revenues for purposes of 

calculating the cost coverage for Certified Mail? 

A Grady Foster included the ancillary service 

revenues for calculating the cost coverage for Certified 

Mail because no changes were to be made with respect to the 

omnibus case, it was a 10.3 percent across the board, unless 

the fees or rates did not cover the costs. 

So no changes to the way we had done anything in 

the past could have been done. 
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1 Whether witness Foster would have tried to change 

2 the Certified Mail cost coverage methodology then I am not 

3 sure but it doesn't really matter at this point because it 

4 was something that really couldn't be done within the 

5 confines of what we were limited to in that proceeding, as 

6 far as our proposal went. 

7 Q Well, the cost coverage that he gave in R94-1, was 

8 that correct or incorrect? 

9 A It's incorrect in terms of the way I -- in terms 

10 of a pure cost coverage. It is not a pure cost coverage. 

11 Q Was the cost coverage for Certified Mail reported 

12 in the same way in Docket Number R87-I? That is, were 

13 ancillary service revenues included in the revenues for 

14 Certified Mail for purposes of reporting that cost coverage 

15 or calculating that cost coverage, and if so, were they 

16 included incorrectly? 

17 A I don't believe so, no. 

18 The costs were calculated incorrectly but that 

19 would be by the pricing witness, but are you speaking about 

20 the pricing witness or the CRA or our costing witness? 

21 Q Let's talk about the pricing witness in R87-1. 

22 A Yes. 

23 Q That pricing witness, I believe, reported a cost 

24 coverage for Certified Mail. 

25 A Yes. 

3489 
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Q In reporting the cost coverage for Certified Mail 

did that pricing witness incorrectly include the ancillary 

service revenues for Certified Mail as part of the Certified 

Mail revenues? 

A I don't believe so. I think the problem there 

would have been with the -- what the pricing witness 

presented in the costs. 

The costs -- when I say the costs I am not talking 

about the CRA costs because like I stated before, there's no 

problem with the costs for Certified Mail as reported in the 

CRA. However the pricing witness subtracted costs from the 

Certified Mail costs that should not have been subtracted, 

assuming there were ancillary service costs in the CRA cost. 

It's been an inconsistency. That's the way the ' 

Commission has been recommending the cost coverage, using 

the -- I guess just following the same lines as the way the 

Commission had handed down recommendations before, 

recommended decisions, taking the CRA revenues and costs or 

when I say revenues I mean the revenue -- Certified Mail 

revenue with the ancillary service revenue -- and just the 

cost. 

Q Just a moment ago you were telling me that the 

mistake made by the pricing witness in R87-1 was subtracting 

the costs associated with ancillary services incorrectly? 

A I believe so. I would have to just check but I 
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believe that the mistake was subtracting costs that weren't 

supposed to be subtracted. 

Q Is that the same mistake that was made by the 

pricing witness in R90-l? 

A Yes, I am talking about the same type of mistake. 

Q So the mistake that was made in R90-1 was also 

made in R87-l? 

A Right. 

Q In R90-1, are you aware that the pricing witness 

ever explicitly acknowledged that a mistake was being made 

in subtracting ancillary service costs when they should not 

have been? 

A No, not -- not to my knowledge. 

Q In R87-1, did the Postal Service pricing witness ' 

explicitly acknowledge that ancillary service costs were 

being incorrectly subtracted? 

A Not to my knowledge, no. 

Q In this proceeding, would I have the opportunity 

to ask Grady Foster whether he agreed that he had 

incorrectly reported cost coverage in R94-l? 

A I don't -- I don't know what the rules are, but I 

know he's not a witness in this proceeding. He's no longer 

in my office, in the pricing office. But I did the 

workpapers for him for R94-1, so why -- I know what happened 

then. 
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Q In other words, you contributed to the incorrect 

reporting of the cost coverage in R94-l? 

A Well, like I stated before, whether or not it was 

incorrect or correct, which I guess is what we're trying to 

figure out here, which I feel it is incorrect, we were 

mandated to follow the same lines that we always had with 

respect to the proposal except for, like I said, the 10.3. 

There were to be no changes in anything other than the fees 

in any classification or how we presented, you know, a cost 

coverage or whatever. And this is a good opportunity to 

bring that to light, and I appreciate the fact that the OCA 

had asked, inquired about previous rate cases so we could 

show what the pure certified cost coverage is -- has been 

very low for certified mail. It's a good opportunity to 

review just how low the cost coverage has been when all 

along I guess everybody was under the assumption that it was 

a much higher cost coverage. In reality, it really isn't. 

Q Could you turn to pages 3 to 4 of your rebuttal 

testimony, please, and in particular -- actually, we had 

just discussed a moment ago the nature of Witness Larson's 

mistake in Docket Number R90-1. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Turn to lines 1 to 2 of page 4, please. 

A Okay. 

Q I'll quote what you say there. The pricing 
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1 witness in that docket erroneously subtracted an amount 

2 representing ancillary service costs from the CRA certified 

3 mail costs which did not include ancillary service costs 

4 resulting in an inflated proposed cost coverage. Did I 

5 correctly quote your testimony? 

6 A Yes, except at first, I -- unfortunately -- 

7 Q Oh. 

8 A Yes. Which it was unfortunate. Otherwise we 

9 would have had an accurate cost coverage. 

10 Q And the authority you provide for that statement 

11 that I just quoted is your footnote 13, is that correct? 

12 A Yes. Uh-huh. 

13 Q And footnote 13 cites to what? 

14 A Let's see. Footnote 13 cites to transcript 4, 

15 page 1200, lines 7 to 19. 

16 Q Do you know what I find at that point? 

17 A What? 

18 Q If I go to page 1200, line 7 to 14, what would I 

19 find there as the authority for the statement I just read? 

20 A I think it's 7 to 19. 

21 Q I'm sorry. I'm sorry, 7 to 19, you're right. In 

22 footnote 13, you do cite to lines 7 through 19. And what 

23 would I find at lines 7 through 19? 

24 A That the return receipt and restricted delivery 

25 costs were subtracted from certified mail costs in R90 and 
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they shouldn't have been. I did verify that with the 

costing -- appropriate costing people on the -- with the cRA 

that the certified mail costs were pure costs in R90 and no 

adjustment was necessary to the cost. 

Q But at any rate, for purposes of reaching the 

conclusion that a mistake may have been made in R90-1, we 

don't have any more than your statements; is that right? 

You haven't cited to -- you haven't cited the R90-1 record, 

nor have you cited to any Commission opinions, nor any other 

documents; is that correct? 

A Well, it's all there in the record. Yes. It's 

there for anyone to see. But I -- it's easy enough to go in 

and see that an adjustment was made to the cost and that the 

cost for -- costs for certified mail from the CRA have been' 

accurate. 

Q You might have cited to the record in R90-1 but 

you did not? 

A No, I was on the stand when this happened and no, 

I have an interrogatory here. It says OCA Interrogatory 8 

that I revised to take care of that. I don't really think 

that there was any -- I don't think there was any need to 

cite anything else. I never was asked to. I know the OCA 

had the opportunity to ask me to clarify things, but I 

didn't get asked about this. 

Q Well, I'll ask two questions based on that last 

AWN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



remark. 

3495 

First of all, you could have cited in your 

response to OCA Interrogatory No. 8 -- we'll refer to it as 

Number 8 for simplicity sake and it's found at Transcript 4, 

pages 1072 to 1073. Does that sound right? 

A Right, yes. 

Q You could have cited to the record in R90-1 to 

support your conclusion, but you did not, isn't that true? 

A I was never asked to. I guess I could have been 

asked to have cited to the transcript, but I didn't. I 

wasn't asked to, so I didn't. 

Q When did OCA see your final response, your final 

revised response to that interrogatory? 

A Well, September 9th was the date that I filed my 

second revision. Of course, the one filed July 25th 

mirrored the September 9th one, so they first saw it July 

25th, then they saw it again September 9th. 

Q The citation that we're talking -- I'm sorry, the 

revision that we're talking about does concern the very 

R90-1 cost coverage figure that we've been discussing, is 

that correct? That's why you revised your answer on 

September 9, 1996, is that correct? 

A Correct, back to the July 25, 1996 response, yes. 

Q Other than accepting your representation that 

Witness Larson incorrectly subtracted ancillary service 
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costs in R90-1, is there any other independent corroboration 

of that statement? 

A Not to my knowledge. Like I said, it's all there 

in the record and I was never asked further to clarify it by 

the OCA. 

Q You originally filed an answer to Interrogatory 8 

on July 25th, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Did you revise it? 

A Yes, I did. 

Q How many times did you revise it? 

A Well, I revised it on August 15th. 

Q Let me stop you right there. On August 15th, did 

you report the correct cost coverage for R90-l? 

A When you say correct, you mean the pure, certified 

cost coverage, that is certified mail costs and certified 

mail revenues? 

Q Well, I don't know that's the way I would put it. 

Let me ask you this. Is the cost coverage that you reported 

on July 25th correct or is it the one that you reported on 

August 15th? 

A July 25th and September 9th are both correct. 

Q Does that mean that the cost coverage you reported 

on August 15th is incorrect? 

A That's correct. That's why I revised it. 
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Q To -- 

A On September 9. The original one I did was 

correct on July 25, as was the second revised one on 

September 9. 

Q So sometime between July 25 and August 15, you 

made a mistake, right? 

A You betcha. 

Q Earlier today you referred to another mistake that 

was reported -- 

A That I had made? 

Q I don't know who made that mistake. There was 

some indication in response to question one of Presiding 

Officers Information Request Number Five that another 

mistake had been made; is that correct? 

A Oh, yeah. We had -- and I referenced that because 

it had been brought to our attention the there was some 

return receipt for merchandise information in with the 

Certified Mail information, the volume, and we had 

adjusted -- that was adjusted for in Presiding Officer 

Information Request Number Five, question one, which when 

you asked me about my cost coverages that I had presented in 

my testimony, at the time that I presented them to the best 

of my knowledge they were pure. However, when we did find 

out that there was a little bit of return receipt for 

merchandise volume that had been put in, in adjusting for 
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that, came up with new cost coverages for Certified Mai1 

that are lower than what was proposed. 

Q When you say some -- I think you said merchandise 

return volume was incorrectly included, that was the 

mistake? 

A Return receipt for merchandise. Let's make 

that -- 

Q Return receipt for merchandise? 

A Yeah, I should make that distinction because we do 

have merchandise return service which is a special service. 

Q Return receipt for merchandise was incorrectly 

included in what way? 

A In the volume. 

Q HOW did that impact the cost coverage? 

A Well, the cost coverage that I had -- that I had 

presented in my direct testimony for Certified Mail, moved 

down to 102 percent as far as the before rates cost coverage 

and the proposed Certified Mail cost coverage was reduced to 

139 percent. 

Q I am trying to understand how the reflection of 

too much volume winds up affecting the cost coverage. Does 

it affect costs or revenues or both? 

A Well, that's a good question. I didn't -- I 

didn't specifically answer this Presiding Officer's 

Information Request. I didn't sign to it, actually, Ashley 
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Lyons did. He'd probably be better -- the better one to 

ask. 

But I just know that my base year volume was 

different. The one that I had arrived at, I took out of the 

RPW and did not include return receipt for merchandise 

volume in that. But, for whatever reason, it was included 

in certified -- the Certified Mail volume. 

Q So there was a portion of the volume that you 

assumed was correct, was actually -- should not have been 

included when you originally calculated your cost coverages? 

IS that basically what happened, do you think? 

A No. Actually, I took it out of the base year but 

as far as the part that I did, did not include return 

receipt for merchandise. 

With respect to the forecast, which is what we 

use, apparently did, did have that volume. So now it is -- 

it came to our attention later in the game that that 

included some so hence the cost coverage has gone down even 

more so. 

Q So in this proceeding, we know of at least two 

mistakes. One of them, you wound up correcting. That is, 

you made a mistake in answering OCA Interrogatory Number 8 

on August 15. 

A Right. 

Q But you eventually caught that mistake and 
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corrected it? 

A Yes, I did. 

Q And then there is a mistake which Ashley Lyons 

reports in answer to Presiding Officer Information Request 

Number Five? 

A Correct, and he corrected that in the -- in his 

response to that. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Okay. 

for Witness Needham. 

Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: 

examination? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: 

Bench? 

[No response.1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: 

I have no further questions 

Is there any followup cross- 

Are there questions from the 

Apparently there are no 

questions from the Bench. Consequently, there will be no 

followup cross-examination as a result of questions from the 

Bench. That brings us to redirect. 

Mr. Alverno, would you like to have an opportunity 

to consult with your witness? 

MR. ALVERNO: Please. About five minutes? 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Yes, sir, five minutes it 

will be. 
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MR. ALVERNO: Thank you. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: All right, Mr. Alverno. Are 

you prepared to continue? 

MR. ALVERNO: Thank you, yes, Mr. Presiding 

Officer. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Ms. Needham, you were asked about footnote 13 and 

whether or not you had supplied -- in general, whether you 

had supplied citations for some of the revenues and costs in 

prior dockets. 

Is there any other place in this record where you 

have provided citations to prior dockets with regard to ~ 

explaining the ancillary service, revenues and costs or the 

Certified Mail revenues and costs? 

A Yes, there is. In my response to Interrogatory 

OCA/USPS-TE-42, I provided for R90-1 and R94-1 the Certified 

Mail revenues, costs and cost coverages and have 

substantiated, cited each one of these where I pulled them 

from the appropriate witness's workpapers. 

In R90-1, the Certified Mail cost coverage of 65 

percent came from the revenue in Witness Larson's Workpaper 

6 divided by the cost from Witness Larson's also Workpaper 

6. And in R94, the Certified Mail cost coverage of 96 
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percent came from Witness Foster's workpaper 8 for the 

revenue divided by the cost in Exhibit 11-F as I have cited 

here. 

Q These are -- these are corrections that you made 

to prior dockets; isn't that right? This page, on page 

1126, represents the correct cost coverages with any either 

corrections made for revenues or costs, depending upon what 

the pricing witness did in those dockets? 

A Correct. 

Q And with regard to Docket Number R90, where did 

you explain what the source of the problem was in addition 

to OCA/USPS-TE-8? 

A I have also explained to -- explained it in my 

response to OCA/USPS-TS-43, where I state that in docket 

R90-1, the Certified Mail attributable costs of $288.6 

million did not include ancillary service costs and 

therefore did not need to be further adjusted. 

Q And what did the Commission -- on what basis did 

the Commission recommend the proposed fee of I believe it 

was $1.00 in Docket Number R90? 

A Well, it was -- the Commission followed the CRA 

inconsistent treatment of taking the Certified Mail, pure 

Certified Mail costs with the Certified Mail plus ancillary 

service revenue to arrive at a cost coverage. 

Q So in other words, the Commission followed the CRA 
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and disregarded the work of the pricing witness but still -- 

or is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And so is it fair to say that at least in Docket 

Number R90, both the Postal Service pricing witness and the 

Commission recommended fees on the basis of an incorrect 

cost coverage. However, they reached that result through 

different means? 

A Exactly, yeah. Whereas the witness in R90 

calculated the cost coverage based on costs that should 

never have been subtracted from the certified mail cost. 

That was done incorrectly, and then the Commission 

recommended decision was based on the CRA in which ancillary 

service revenues were included with the certified mail 

revenue. 

Q And on what basis might the pricing witness in 

Docket Number R90 have subtracted ancillary service costs 

from the certified mail cost? What logic was there to that? 

A Well, I believe that it would -- it was probably 

judging from the fact that there was -- the CRA had included 

ancillary service revenue. So if you follow that line of 

thought, one might assume that ancillary service costs were 

included, also. I -- because that's the way a cost coverage 

should be -- should be calculated using the correct -- or 

just whatever revenues are for X with cost for X as opposed 
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19 A Well, as I stated before, I mean, these -- all of 

20 this is on the record. You would really have to look, 

21 first, the CRA, the Commission bases it on the CRA. There 

22 is an inconsistent treatment of revenues and costs and the 

23 Commission followed the same methodology that was in the -- 

24 that the CRA used as far as the revenues with ancillary 

25 service revenue over the -- just the pure certified cost. 

3504 

to revenues for X plus Y and only cost for X. 

Q okay. So it's fair to say, then, that the 

longstanding error in the way that certified mail revenues 

have been reported in the CRA have contributed either to 

errors in ;Ic the cost coverage for certified mail by the 

pricing witness or errors by the Commission in recommending 

a fee for certified mail? 

A Correct. 

Q Now, you were asked, you know, whether or not the 

Commission should rely only on your assertions, or -- let me 

correct that. 

You were asked if there was more information other 

than the assertions made in your testimony that would 

support some of the conclusions you've drawn about the '. 

certified mail cost coverage. 

How easy or what means by which -- would one use 

to determine that the cost coverages recommended by the 

Commission in prior dockets were incorrect? 
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Q Is it also evident from looking at the appendices 

to the Commission's recommended decisions? 

A You could look at Appendix G, Schedule 1, and then 

also the Schedule 2, whatever the appropriate pages are for 

whichever docket of -- for certified mail. 

Q And if one looks at those, if one looks at 

Appendix G and compares Schedule 1 and Schedule 2, would it 

be abundantly clear that what was going on was that the 

Commission was including ancillary service revenues -- 

A Oh, sure. 

Q It would be abundantly clear? 

A Oh, yes. Yes. It's right there. That's -- when 

I had stated before you can look at the record, that's 

actually specifically what I was speaking to. I probably ~'I 

should have been a little more specific. But it's right 

there in the Commission's Schedule G of Appendix 1. 

MR. ALVERNO: That's all I have, Mr. Presiding 

Officer. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Did the redirect generate any 

further cross examination? 

MS. DREIFUSS: It did, Commissioner Quick. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK,: Ms. Dreifuss. 

RECROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q In view of your citation to OCA questions 42 and 
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43, I believe that's inconsistent with your statement during 

cross examination that the OCA did not follow up on 

interrogatory 8. Indeed we did in interrogatories 42 and 

43, didn't we? 

A Oh. No, I wasn't referring to that; I was 

referring to when I was on the stand. Mr. Ruderman said gee, 

if we need further clarification on any of this, can we 

contact you, and I believe my attorney said yes, you can. I 

never heard anything else. This was after this was, you 

know, into the record. So I wasn't -- when I was referring 

to follow up, I wasn't referring to follow up on OCA-T8 

specifically, but just in general the certified -- I mean, 

if it had to follow up on T8 in any other way or any of the 

follow ups to T8, which I think included 42, might have 

included OCA-15, too, or something, but I'm not sure. 

Anyway, I never heard anything and the counsel didn't 

either, so I guess I figured everybody had figured it all 

out. 

Q But as a matter of fact, we did pursue the issue 

beyond our Question 8 to you, we pursued it in our Questions 

42 and 43, is that correct? 

A Oh, sure, you did but like I said when I was on 

the stand, 42 and 43 were part of it. 

Beyond that, I didn't hear anything further. 

Q You were asked by Mr. Alverno whether it's 
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1 abundantly clear and very evident. I believe those were 

2 words that he used in going back to the Commission's 

3 methodology for calculating the Certified Mail cost coverage 

4 in R90 and I believe he was talking about R94 also, or was 

5 it just R90? 

6 A Oh, I can go back -- yes -- I can say R94 and R90, 

7 whether he had meant that or not. 

8 Q And did you also agree that it was abundantly 

9 clear from looking at Postal Service, information provided 

10 by the Postal Service in those proceedings that it is 

11 abundantly clear that ancillary service revenues were 

12 included with the revenues of Certified Mail, or is it just 

13 in the Commission's methodology that you thought it was 

14 abundantly clear? 

15 A With respect to when you say "Postal Service" do 

16 you mean the pricing or the costing person or -- 

17 Q I am not sure what Mr. Alverno was referring to 

18 there. 

19 MR. ALVERNO: I can clarify it. I was referring 

20 to the Commission's recommended decisions, Schedules 1 and 2 

21 of Appendix G. I asked if that was abundantly clear, if one 

22 could see the error. 

23 MS. DREIFUSS: All right. 

24 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

25 Q If it is abundantly clear, how do you suppose the 

3507 
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Commission wound up making mistakes in that proceeding? 

A Which proceeding? 

Q In either R90 or R94-1. 

A I really don't know. I know that if they were 

looking at the CRA, the way it was reported in the CRA, and 

it seems to pretty much mirror it all the way down the line. 

I believe that's probably just the way that they 

looked at it without really -- maybe nobody really 

questioned it before now. 

Q Basically it's your testimony that the Postal 

Service witnesses have been making mistakes in reporting the 

cost coverage for Certified Mail in Dockets R84, R87, R90, 

and R94, is that correct? 

A That's correct. Maybe for different reasons '. 

amongst the proceedings and then different, maybe different 

from the CRA and the Commission recommendations. 

Q Well, again, if it is so abundantly clear and 

evident, why were these mistakes perpetuated case after case 

after case by the Postal Service? 

A I don't know whether it really matters what the 

Postal Service proposed. 

I think the important thing here is what the 

Commission recommended -- I mean it's, you know, it's -- I 

think the Commission had every opportunity or the OCA or 

someone to check these things too. 
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But the important thing is what was implemented, 

the fees, the cost coverages that were truly implemented, 

and they're so low. 

Q Should the Commission have ignored what Postal 

Service pricing witnesses were saying in all of those 

proceedings? 

A I don't -- 

Q To the extent that mistakes were made, should the 

Commission have just ignored what the pricing witnesses were 

telling them? 

A If the Commission or the OCA found out to the 

contrary that if they had checked or whatever, then maybe 

that would have been a reason to ignore it. 

Q Was there any reason for the participants in those 

proceedings R84, R87, R90 or R94 or the Commission, was 

there any reason for the participants or the Commission to 

believe that the Postal Service pricing witnesses were 

incorrectly including some revenues with certified mail 

revenues that didn't belong there or subtracting costs when 

they shouldn't have been subtracted? Was there any way for 

participants, for the Commission, to know that aside from 

getting answers from the Postal Service that that's what was 

going on? 

A Well, I don't know. I mean, I -- I assume things 

are scrutinized pretty much by the OCA, by the Commission, 
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that the Postal Service presents. If they looked at the 

inconsistent treatment in the CRA of revenues with costs 

and, again, I am not saying that the revenues -- neither the 

revenues nor the costs in the CRA are incorrect, I am just 

saying that the way the inconsistent treatment of them in 

arriving at these inflated cost coverages for certified 

mail, if there was any reason to, you know, to question 

that, sure. It probably should have been done by the OCA or 

the Commission. 

Q In hindsight, the Commission and the OCA and other 

participants should have been very skeptical about believing 

what Postal Service pricing witnesses were telling them in 

dockets R84, R87, R90 and R94; is that correct? 

A With respect to what? .,I 

Q With respect to the cost coverage for Certified 

Mail, the issue -- 

A Okay, well, I mean, I think pricing witnesses in 

the past, past dockets, told them many things and I wouldn't 

say that, based on the Certified Mail cost coverage they 

should be skeptical of everything the pricing witnesses 

said. 

With respect to the Certified Mail cost coverage, 

well, it was the way -- like I said, I think what's real 

important here is to realize that what's been recommended, 

not -- it's not so much what's been proposed. Actually, 
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what has been recommended by the Commission? They have 

followed the CRA inconsistent treatment and it is a good 

time, probably, to stop that and realize the true cost 

coverage for Certified Mail and that's what I'm trying to do 

here. 

Q Does the Commission or the Postal Service collect 

the data that is reported in the CRA? 

A I believe the Postal Service collects the data 

that is reported in the CRA, yes. 

Q Do you think it is wrong for the Commission to 

rely on the CRA and Postal Service representations about it? 

A No, the CRA, like I said, there is nothing wrong 

with the revenues or the costs. The only thing is, within 

the revenues for Certified Mail, they included ancillary '~ 

service revenues. Now, whether it's the decision of the 

whomever, the Commission, to recommend a cost coverage with 

ancillary service revenues, you know, it is not my decision. 

However, I don't think it's -- I don't think it's an 

appropriate way of calculating the cost coverage, hence my 

testimony. 

Q Since the Commission should have been skeptical 

about what pricing witnesses were staying about Certified 

Mail's cost coverage in dockets R84, R87, R90 and R94, why 

shouldn't they be skeptical of all the things that you are 

telling them in this proceeding? 
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MR. ALVERNO: Objection. I believe that question 

is argumentative because the witness hasn't accepted the 

characterization of -- or hasn't received a response from 

Witness Needham that we should be skeptical about what the 

pricing witnesses have done in prior dockets. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Commissioner Quick, I think it's 

appropriate for the witness to either agree or disagree with 

the premise of my question. I don't think the question 

itself is objectionable. 

MR. ALVERNO: It is argumentative. It requires 

the witness to adopt counsel's representations about what 

the evidence is. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Do you want to try to 

rephrase it? 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Postal Service witnesses made mistakes concerning 

Certified Mail's cost coverage in Dockets Number R84, R87, 

R90 and R94; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And you have even admitted that you have made at 

least one mistake in this proceeding which you believe 

you've caught and that was your revised answer to OCA 

interrogatory number 8; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And there was another mistake uncovered even more 
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recently that Ashley Lyons reports in answer to Presiding 

Officer Information Request No. 5, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q How can the Commission be confident that there 

aren't many other mistakes in this proceeding either coming 

from the CRA or the way the CRA is used, how can the 

Commission have confidence in general that Postal Service 

witnesses have testified correctly and, in particular, that 

you have testified correctly? 

A Well, just because the ancillary service revenues 

were included in the certified mail revenue for the cost 

coverage of certified mail should not influence the way the 

Commission views the credibility of all of the Postal 

Service pricing witnesses. That would be absurd. 

What I've presented here is well-documented, has 

been. I have rebutted the testimony of Witnesses Sherman 

and Collins with respect to the certified mail cost 

coverage. There were ample opportunities for OCA counsel to 

contact me after I was off the stand if any further 

clarification was needed and that didn't happen. 

Why should the Commission not accept my testimony, 

my documentation? I don't see any reason. I'm trying to 

change a historic practice in order to better reflect the 

true cost coverage of a special service. It's in fairness 

to the Commission and to the Postal Service that this 
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correction be made since we've realized it's been over 

inflated throughout the years. 

Just because people went along the same way -- for 

example, I could turn that back to the Commission. Just 

because the Commission recommended decisions based on an 

overinflated cost coverage, should we not listen to what the 

Commission has to recommend, should we think everything they 

recommend is faulty? 

Q Were you asking me a question or was that 

rhetorical? 

A I guess it's -- it's just sort of back to what you 

were saying. I mean, the Commission made, if you want to 

call it a mistake, a mistake in the past by recommending 

cost coverage with ancillary service revenues in the 

certified mail revenue, but just the certified mail cost, 

but I'm not going to let that persuade me to think that the 

Commission cannot make good decisions or good 

recommendations. 
g--- 

Q Do you believe that Marla+awzmn in RPO-1 believed 

that she was using correct cost and revenue figures to 

calculate the cost coverage for certified mail? 

A No doubt, making the adjustment in R87 and RPO and 

I also feel that every pricing witness -- Witness Lyons in 

R84, Witness Larson in Dockets R81 and RPO, and Witness 

Foster in R94 -- believed that they were presenting good 
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1 cost coverages, good proposals. 

2 Q And that's what you believe about your cost 

3 coverage in this proceeding, is that correct? You believe 

4 we should rely on them? We should rely on what you're 

5 presenting in this proceeding and also the representations 

6 you make about cost coverages reported in previous dockets? 

7 A What I'm presenting is all true. If you don't 

8 want to wish to rely on the truth that's here in the record, 

9 then that's okay, but I believe that the Commission should 

10 view this change in the historic practice carefully in 

11 calculating the cost coverage. 

12 Q Do you think Marla Larson thought she was 

13 testifying truthfully in Docket No. RPO-l? 

14 A I'm sure, and it's easy to see. Like I said, the 

15 CRA, since it included ancillary service revenues in with 

lb certified mail revenues, would lead one to believe that the 

17 costs would contain ancillary service costs. That's not the 

18 case though. 

19 MS. DREIFUSS: I have no further questions. 

20 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Questions from the bench? 

21 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I have a comment more than a 

22 question, I think, and I appreciate your efforts, Ms. 

23 Needham, to correct mistakes that have been perpetuated over 

24 past years. I think that's really great, but we're in an 

25 awkward position here as the rate commission. 
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I was reading something called "The Roll Call" 

this morning and on page 12, it has a line in here that I 

think is appropriate for the moment. Talking about election 

results, it says, "It's like the old joke, half the lessons 

we learn from election are sheer nonsense, nobody knows 

which half." I guess you could substitute CRA in there and 

I guess there's a lesson learned. 

I haven't been here for that many omnibus rate 

cases, only since 1994, but certainly I'm not led to believe 

now that I ought to question every single dot and jot and 

tiddle on the page that anybody from the Postal Service 

sends up here, lest I be duped into making a recommendation 

that has what turns out is an inflated or overstated or 

underinflated, whatever, incorrect cost coverage or cost, ' 

period, or price. 

You all are sworn when you're here and by and 

large, I accept what you all say on the stand and I accept 

your explanation today which appears to be sincere and 

straightforward. For anybody to suggest that from 1984 to 

1987 to 1990 to 1994, there was a mistake in there and that 

the Commission was recommending something that was out of 

line, well, it's because maybe we relied once too often when 

we shouldn't have on numbers the Postal Service sent over 

here. 

It just makes me more skeptical of anything that 
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comes across my desk from the Postal Service. I don't have 

enough time, there aren't enough hours in the day and I’m 

not smart enough to figure out ever number that you folks 

send over here, but boy, it sure makes me wonder about which 

half is nonsense and which half isn't. 

Thank you, and I accept your explanation. This is 

not pointed at you. I think you've done a commendable job 

trying to explain the history of this very confusing area. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Any other comments? 

Commissioner LeBlanc? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Needham, I want to kind 

of clear the record, then I want to ask you one clarifying 

question. ,I 

You kept talking about the Commission and the OCA 

as though we were one and I just want to make sure that for 

the record, it is clear that they are -- and I think I see 

you shaking your head -- so that's good that you may know 

it, but I just want to make sure that the record is clear 

that we are not one in any particular case. They are an arm 

of the government, as we are, but they represent a different 

entity. 

I just wanted to make sure the record was clear in 

that regard, so not only the OCA, but all other parties had 

a chance to possibly bring out any inconsistencies. 
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THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That sounds like an answer 

I get from my wife. She looks up -- yes. 

[Laughter.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Sometimes no. 

You kept talking about the change in cost. YOU 

used the word any number of times, a certified pure cost 

that you felt comfortable with. Just because something is 

certified pure, does not necessarily make it correct, does 

it? 

THE WITNESS: Well, actually, the pure certified 

mail cost coverage. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Doesn't necessarily make it 

correct, does it? 

THE WITNESS: Well, in my estimation, in terms of 

the certified mail, it does make it -- I believe it's 

correct, that you just take the cost associated with 

certified mail and compare them to just the revenues 

associated with certified mail. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: It just would seem that 

with what we've heard this afternoon, there would be a lot 

of room in there for some skepticism as well, so I just 

wanted to bring that out. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 
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COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you, Ms. Needham -- 1'm 

sorry, Mr. Alverno? 

MR. ALVERNO: I think there will be some followup 

or recross, or redirect, I'm sorry. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Go ahead. 

MR. ALVERNO: Should I go ahead? 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Yes. 

MR. ALVERNO: Okay. 

FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Ms. Needham, when you were being examined by Ms. 

Dreifuss in the latest round she asked you about the 

mistakes that have been made in this docket, and the first 

one I believe was your filing a revised, a second revised 

response to OCA/USPS TA-8, is that right? 

A Correct. 

Q All right. Now that error had nothing to do with 

the costs or revenues for this particular docket. It 

concerned historical information regarding I believe it was 

Docket Number R90. 

A RPO, correct. 

Q Okay, so the error that was made in that 

interrogatory did not affect anything with regard to the 

Commission's evaluation of the proposal at issue here, with 

specifically the revenues or the costs for the base year and 
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A No. 

Q Okay, and with regard to witness Lyons's response, 

which was the other item that was cited by Ms. Dreifuss, 

witness Lyons' response to Presiding Officer Information 

Request Number 5, Question 1, that question did address what 

was going on in this particular docket? 

A Correct. Yes. Yes. 

Q Now earlier when we -- when I asked you whether or 

not it was abundantly clear from the past Commission 

recommended decisions and Appendix G, Schedules 1 and 2, 

that one could see that the revenues for ancillary services 

were included in the Certified Mail revenues. 

You said yes, in fact, it was abundantly clear. '~ 

You were saying it was abundantly clear with the benefit of 

hindsight, is that right? 

A Yes. I mean -- 

Q So it was not necessarily abundantly clear at the 

time but it is clear now when one looks at those schedules? 

A No, I mean -- well, that's because that's all I 

could do was look back on the past -- 

Q Okay. 

A -- proceedings. 

Q And also can one ascertain the errors that were 

made in the pricing witness's work by comparing information 
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against -- in the pricing witness's work in prior dockets 

with information in the CRA and the Commission's recommended 

decisions, can one draw conclusions about the inclusion of 

Certified Mail revenues in -- Certified Mail revenues? 

A Oh, yes. 

Q Or ancillary service revenues -- 

A Ancillary. Right. You can, yes, you can, and 

perhaps probably what wasn't stated here today but what is 

important is the beauty of this case is that we were able to 

define something that might have gone unnoticed, you know, 

such as the Certified Mail cost coverage issue -- things 

like that that we're able to pinpoint that might just go 

through time not being corrected. 

It's kind of hard when you are putting together an 

omnibus case and there is a lot to do, and I do realize that 

the OCA is separate from the Commission, and I wasn't 

making -- I didn't refer to the other parties but of course 

there usually are other parties and I meant to say that, 

too, so I wanted to state that. 

Q Okay, and when Commissioner LeBlanc asked you if 

we should view with skepticism the Postal Service's costs 

and revenues I believe with regard to Certified Mail 

because, well, they may not be accurate is what I believe 

Commissioner LeBlanc said. 

You have no basis for questioning the accuracy of 
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the costs for Certified Mail or the revenues in prior 

dockets given the information that you have provided in this 

docket? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. 

That's all I have, Mr. Presiding Officer. Thank 

you. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Is there any further recross 

examination to the further redirect? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Thank you, Ms. Needham. We 

appreciate your appearance here today and your contributions 

for our record 

If there is nothing further, you are excused. ' 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

[Witness excused.] 

[Pause. 1 i 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: We'll go off the record here 

for a couple minutes until OCA gets back. 

[Recess. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Hollies, are you ready to 

go? 

MR. HOLLIES: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Would you please identify our 

last witness for the day? 
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MR. HOLLIES: The Postal Service calls Paul M. 

a.k.a. l'Mike" Lion to the stand. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Lion is already under 

oath in this proceeding, so Mr. Hollies, you may proceed. 

Whereupon, 

PAUL M. LION, 

a rebuttal witness, was called for examination by counsel 

for the United States Postal Service and, having been 

previously duly sworn, was examined testifed as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HOLLIES: 

Q Mr. Lion, I have handed you two copies of a 

document identified as USPS-RT-3, and I ask whether you can 

identify it. 

A Yes, this is my rebuttal testimony. 

Q Is it true and complete? Are the copies true and 

correct, to the best of your knowledge? 

A Yes. There's one correction. 

Q Would you please tell us about that correction? 

A On page 4, line 18, "constraint" should have an 

"R" in it. 

Q And are the two copies you have before you 

correctly marked with that annotation? 

A Yes, and initialed. 

Q And you have initialed. Thank you. 
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MR. HOLLIES: With that, the Postal Service would 

like to move USPS-RT-3 into evidence at this time. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Are there any objections? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Hearing none, the testimony 

will be included in the record at this point. 

[The Rebuttal Testimony of Paul M. 

Lion, USPS-RT-3, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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1 

1. PURPos’= OF THF TESTIMONY 

The purposes of this testimony are to rebut: (1) Witness Callow‘s 

argument that there are no significant post oftice box shortages (Section II); (2) 

Witness Callow’s argument that the fees proposed by OCA would provide 

adequate cost coverage (Sections Ill and IV); and (3) Witness Sherman’s 

argument that it is reasonable to estimate CMf?A costs from their fees (Section 

W. 

Section II explains why all installed post office boxes are not generally 

available for use, and identifies the number of facilities that meet various 

definitions of “full capacity”. I conclude that there are shortages of boxes at 

many facilities. 

Section Ill challenges a key assumption underlying the OCA post office 

box fee proposal, specifically the assumption regarding the elasticity of 

acceptance among new customers. The elasticity of acceptance for post office 

box fee increases. used by the Postal Service was based on a survey of existing 

customers. The OCA, however, applies this same elasticity estimate to new 

customers who would initiate box service in response to a fee decrease. This 

section explains how these two populations are distinct from one another such 

that the OCA’s assumption overstates the likely number of new customers. I 
. . . 

conclude that the analysis presented by the OCA represents an optimistic upper 

bound on cost coverage for its proposal, and that the likely result, if the OCA- 

proposed fees were implemented, would be a cost coverage of less than 100 

percent for post office boxes. 
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Section IV demonstrates that the pricing of post office box fees should 

take into account the market-based space provision costs if this case is to 

provide, as intended, a financial incentive for local postal managers to install new 

box sections to meet demand. The appropriate incentive exists for local 

managers only if the marginal revenues (at their facilities) exceed the marginal 

costs of expansion (at their facilities). Their cost estimates of expanding post 

office box service are based on current real estate market costs, unlike CRA 

costs which rely on depreciated book costs that are (on average) 25 percent 

lower. I conclude that in order to provide the appropriate incentive to local 

managers, the Commission should take this difference into account in pricing 

box fees. 

Section V presents recent data on growth in the market for Commercial 

Mail Receiving Agents (CMRAs). The current annual growth rate is estimated at 

over 40 percent, indicating that this market is not in equilibrium. Since witness 

Sherman’s estimation of CMRA costs presumes a market in equilibrium, that 

estimation is not valid. 
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II. MPASUPPS OF CAPACITY UTII t7ATlON 

Many industries rely on the concept of “capacity utilization” to measure 

shortages and surpluses. Generally speaking, this ratio is defined with m 

capacity in the numerator and installed caoacity in the denominator. In the 

context of post office boxes, capacity utilization is defined as the ratio of boxes in 

use to installed boxes. 

It is important, however, to distinguish “available capacity” from “installed 

capacity”, since some of the latter may be unavailable. As a result, an enterprise 

may be operating at “full capacity” when most, but not all, installed capacity is in 

use. Inconsistencies in the pattern of supply and demand are almost inevitable 

in geographically distributed industries (such as the Postal Service). In the 

airline industry, for example, capacity utilization is referred to as “load factor” and 

measured in fractional terms; a load factor of more than .75 is generally 

considered to mean very crowded airplanes. In this industry, some capacity is 

unavailable to meet demand because the geographic pattern of demand is 

different from the distribution of aircraft and because of aircraft in transition, 

among other things. The same is true in the railroad industry, where capacity 

utilization is measured separately for freight cars and locomotives. 

An example that more closely resembles post office boxes is the housing 

industry, Where vacancy rates greater than zero can nonetheless be considered 

“full occupancy”. Housing stock may be unavailable due to tenants in transition 

or housing units under repair. A more familiar example is the national 

unemployment rate where, for example, six percent unemployed may 
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nonetheless constitute “full employment”.’ Similarly, as elaborated upon below, 

all installed post ofke boxes are not typically available for use so that “full 

capacity” is generally reached when less than 100 percent of installed boxes are 

actually in use. 

With five different box sizes in five different delivery groups in post offices 

all across the country, there are many potential measures of post office box 

capacity. Useful measures of capacity can be developed by box size (or 

combinations thereof), by facility (or groups thereof), by delivery group, or by 
I 

geographic area. Each of these may be informative, depending, in part, on the 

aspect of capacity that is being examined. 

Two such measures have been presented in this proceeding. First, there 

is the 38 percent number presented in Table 6 of my testimony (USPS-T-4 at 9). 

Second, there is the 5 percent number presented by witness Callow (Tr. 5/1531). 

Both numbers are correct measurements of different aspects of capacity 

constraint.’ 

The first measure (38 percent) is the percentage of facilities that have a 

“capacity constraint” in w box size or, equivalently, in “at least one box size” 
.I 

(USPS-T-4 at 9). If a facility has such a capacity cons$nt, and a customer 

wants one of the box sizes that are “sold out”, there are three possibilities: (1) 

’ Foster Associates, Foster Forecast, December I, 1996, Bethesda MD, a copy 
of which is included in LR-SSR-160. 
* All estimates of capacity constraints in this testimony and in my direct 
testimony, as well as that of witness Callow, are derived from the Post Office Box 
Study described in USPS-T-4. As such, only boxes in Delivery Groups I-A, I-B, I- 
C and II are considered. Capacity utilization for all box sizes is presented in LR- 
SSR-157. 
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the customer will go elsewhere, (2) the customer will pay more than planned, or 

(3) the customer will settle for a smaller box than needed. In each case, there is 

likely to be a dissatisfied customer. For an organization such as the Postal 

Service that focuses on customer satisfaction, avoidance of customer 
. ..., 

dissatisfaction is important. As shown (and precisely defined) on page 9 of 

USPS-T-4, a capacity constraint in at least one box size exists in 38 percent of 

all Group I and Group II offices. 

The second measure (5 percent) is defined as the percentage of facilities 

where 100 percent of installed boxes are in use (Tr. W531). It is clearly useful 

to know the number of facilities for which boxes are completely “sold out”. 

In developing this 5 percent number, witness Callow was careful to 

account correctly for those facilities offering fewer than five box sizes. 

Nevertheless, this measure fails to quantify adequately the number of offices 

facing capacity constraints since it confuses “boxes installed” with “boxes 

available”, a confusion first introduced at page 12 of witness Callow’s testimony 

(Tr. 511531). 

For individual post offices, the number of available boxes is normally h 

lhan the number of boxes installed. On a nationwide basis, having all installed 

boxes in use is a virtual impossibility. Reasons for this include: (1) occasional 

need for repairs to boxes, box sections, or buildings; (2) misalignment of box size 

supply available at some offices with local demand at established fees; (3) 

shortages in some fast-growing and high-cost markets and surpluses in markets 

with population or economic decline; (4) administrative time required to close out 

21 

22 

23 
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accounts and make released boxes available for use; and (5) miscellaneous 

delays, such as keys lost by customers who have moved. Thus, any complete 

picture of capacity constraints should include offices where the number of boxes 

in use approaches, but does not reach, the number installed. 

Table 1 on the next page summarizes the actual numbers of boxes in 

different capacity utilization ranges by box size. The right column shows the 

percentage of m boxes, both installed and in use, in each range. As the table 

shows, 37 percent of installed boxes are in facilities in which over 90 percent of 

boxes are in use; 35 percent of total installed boxes are in use in these facilities. 

It is interesting to note that, in each of the top three categories, utilization 

for size 1 boxes is well above the average for all box sizes in that capacity 

utilization range, whereas utilization for the other sizes is less than (or equal to) 

the overall average (again in the same range). This indicates that most capacity 

constraints occur in box size I. This is also true when all utilization ranges are 

considered. 
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Installed 3,305,432 1,425,447 442,497 77,082 

90-1OO”h In USC 3,222,451 1,364,783 399,557 64,069 

Ratio 97% 96% 90% 83% 

lnstrllcd 1,936,529 860,209 273,536 47,642 

80-90% In USC 1,723,153 700,488 201,931 31,929 

Ratio 89% 81% 75% 67% 

X-80% 

Installed 2,258,735 

<7Q% In USC 1,269,438 

Ratio 56% 

lnstrllcd 8,846,747 

All lo Use 7,292,236 

Ratio 82% 

618,716 187,743 32,478 I 

428,563 

69 % 

1,046,306 

490,734 152,774 22,154 I 5,498 1,940,598 I 

47% 

3,950,678 

2,984,568 

76% 72% I 64% 50% I 79% 

47% 38% 

* 

1,225,791 214,920 

880,474 136,535 

11,148 5,062,008 

* 

81% 96% 

9,492 3,127,408 

6,217 2,666,718 

* 

65% 85% 

5,872 2,190,860 

3,260 1,650,612 I 12% 

56% 75% 

+ 22,982 3,707,756 

l’Crccnt 

of Total 

37 
percent 

35% 

22% 

19% 

15% 

26% 

14% 

100% 

79% 
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1 We have no direct measure of the percent utilization that represents full 

2 capacity for post office boxes, but we can test the sensitivity of this measure of 

3 capacity parametrically by defining full capacity at different values of the ratio of 

4 boxes in use to installed boxes. This is done in Table 2 below for values of the 

5 utilization ratio from 100 percent (as in witness Callow’s testimony) to 85 percent. 

. .._ -- .._---. .--,- --. ..-.- - ,. , ‘.’ .,. I ‘, ‘, < ., ;“,,.,;,e : .,\.,,. I I, *: 1 ,,’ 
‘IY~ble 2. Cemul&ive Numb&of P&t Offices.& Capacity - All !&.cs 

,:A ,’ ’ -.1..,._ 

SunAwr of 
Oflices 

., 
-2.1.’ A : ,. A,‘:, ,** ,.,,., 

. - . L-2 ..,.... -. 

Pcrwntage of ’ Number of 
oriircs Boxer at 111csc 

Facilities 

I ,. 

- ..-. - -....... 

Percuntngc of 
All l?OXCS 

> 90 % 

> 85 % 

- - __-.. - 
1,332 

--- .__-__ _- -... - 

5.2 % 713,311 5.0 % 

3,051 11.9 % 1,972,782 

5,077 19.8 % 3,336,169 

7,989 31.2 % 5,264,274 

10,770 42.1 % 6,939,693 

13.8 % 

23.4 % 

36.8 % 

48.6 % 

7 In this table, the left-hand column shows different levels of capacity 

8 utilization that can be defined as full capacity. The next two coiumns show 

9 respectively the cumulative number and cumulative percentage of offices that 

10 are at that level of utilization, and thus “at capacity”. No distinction is made here 

11 among box sizes: capacity utilization is simply the total number of boxes in use 

12 at a particular ofke divided by the number of boxes installed at that office. For 

13 example, if full capacity is defined as 98 percent of boxes installed, then on 

14 average 2 percent of boxes are unavailable for one reason or another. With this 

5 definition, the table shows that almost 12 percent of the facilities in Groups I and 
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ll are capacity constrained. Similarly, if full capacity is defined at the 95 percent 

level -- 5 percent of boxes unavailable on average - then almost 29 percent of 

facilities in these two groups are effectively sold out. 

The last two columns show respectively the cumulative number and 

cumulative percentage of boxes at these same facilities. As the table indicates, 

those facilities at capacity generally have a disproportionately large number of 

the installed boxes. With full capacity defined as 98 percent utilization, the 12 

percent of offices at capacity have 13.8 percent of all installed boxes. At the 95 

percent level, the 19.8 percent of offices at capacity have 23.4 percent of all 

boxes installed. 

Box size 1 is the most prevalent and most popular of the five different 
‘, 

sizes. Table 3 below is comparable to Table 2, except that it focuses exclusively 

on size 1 boxes. 

II 
-. 1:ull C:ipncity 

I!tiliz:ltion Rate, 

-..,.. 

100 % 

7 98 % 

7 95% 

7 90 % 

7 85 % 

-. 

2,524 

5,142 

I 
I Perccnl:~gc of 

I ', 

orficcs 

r 

_- 

9.9 % 

20.1 % 

30.0 % 

41.4 % 

50.4 % 

,.... - .._. I .._. ” ..-. -.-.- . ..-..... 

Facilities 
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At the 98 percent level, over 20 percent of post offices are at capacity for 

box size 1. At the 95 percent level, almost one-third of all Group I and Group II 

offices are at capacity. Again, these are the larger oftices, with a 

disproportionate number of the boxes installed. 

Thus, the single measure of capacity that witness Callow relies upon 

overstates the inventory of boxes available for use by assuming that 100 percent 

utilization is universally possible. The extent of this overstatement can be judged 

by noting the increases in the number of facilities at full capacity if the definition 

of full capacity is set at more realistic (but still relatively high) levels, such as 98 

percent or 95 percent. In conclusion, these data show that there are many 

localities where consumer demand for boxes is not being met due to capacity 

constraints. 
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In his testimony, witness Callow presents on behalf of the OCA a 

proposed set of fees for post office boxes that he estimates will result in a cost 

coverage of 101 percent for this service (Tr. VI542 ). Of course, this level of 

cost coverage implies that boxholders would not make a significant contribution 

to institutional costs. Of more concern here, however, is the likelihood that the 

OCA-proposed schedule of fees, if adopted, would actually result in a cost 

coverage of less than 100 percent, meaning that boxholders would be 

subsidized by other postal customers, and the requirement that each service 

cover its attributable costs would be violated. 

Witness Callow’s analysis rests upon a critical assumption: that the 

elasticity of new boxholders, who would be attracted by proposed lower fees, is 

identical to the elasticity of existing boxholders. The latter elasticity was derived 

from an estimate of how existing boxholders would react to a fee increase. This 

study was done explicitly for this proceeding, as reported by witness Lyons 

(USPS-T-l, WP C at 2). Prospective boxholders attracted by a fee decrease 

were ti included in this study. In effect, witness Callow assumes that the 

accept rate for prospective customers who are not now using post office box 

service is the same as the reject rate for existing customers. 

Witness Callow explained that this boxholder elasticity was the only 

information he had, so he used it (Tr. 5/1617). While his use of the best 

available data may be laudable, in this instance he applied a measure derived 

from one population to another population, which - logic would suggest -- differs 
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on the parameter measured. We know that (I) existing customers and (2) 

possible new customers are distinct with respect to their propensity to use post 

office boxes; customers have indicated their interest in post office box service by 

obtaining boxes, while non-customers have indicated their lack of interest by not 

obtaining boxes. A more realistic approach would be to assume that non- 

customers have a lower rate of response to fee changes than would existing 

customers. 

The reason that the demand for post office boxes may well be 

asymmetrical is that, as witness Callow concedes, these two groups “start at a 

different place” [sic] (Tr. 5/1614). For most customers, the decision to use a post 

office box is a binary decision: you either have one or you don’t. It is, in this 
.f,, 

sense, different from a commodity, such as First-Class Mail, which can be 

purchased in greater or lesser amounts. Because of the relatively low fees for 

post office boxes, the decision to obtain box service is not driven primarily by 

price, but by specific needs and by convenience. This is corroborated by the fact 

that so many people are willing to pay much higher fees for CMRA boxes. 

A second factor contributing to the asymmetrical demand is that box 

shortages occur at some locations, as shown in the previous section of this 

testimony. Even if some new customers were attracted by a fee decrease from 

$40 to $32 annually (as proposed by witness Callow for size 1 boxes in Delivery 

Group I-C), the boxes may not be available where needed. While existing 

customers choosing to stop box service may implement that decision through 
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through to obtain service. The necessary follow-through could become 

logistically more difficult if the location chosen for new box service faces a 

capacity constraint in the box size desired. In contrast, when fees are increased 

and some existing customers decline, their places may be taken by those on 

waiting lists willing to pay the higher fee.’ 

Lacking specific data on prospective customers, the analysis below varies 

the elasticity for this group parametrically. The assumption used by witness 

Callow -- that the elasticity for fee decreases is identical to that for fee increases 

- can be considered an optimistic upper bound. The actual cost coverage that 

would result were his proposal implemented would almost certainly be less. A 

lower bound to the cost coverage that would result can be determined by 

assuming that the rate decreases would not attract any new customers (no new 

boxes). In addition to these two limiting cases, a mid-range value for the 

elasticity of acceptance, exactly halfway between the two extremes, has been 

analyzed. 

For purposes of this analysis, there are three categories of boxholders: 

(1) Delivery Group II and Size 5 boxes in Delivery Group I 

(2) Size 4 boxes in Delivery Group I. 

(3) Remainder of Delivery Group I. 

For the first category, the recommended fees are higher for both Postal 

Setvice and OCA proposals. The elasticities developed by witness Lyons apply 

’ Witness Callow suggests that new customers attracted by a fee decrease may 
come from waiting lists. (Tr. 5/1609). However, lowering fees will not create new 
boxes. Rather, it would likely inhibit needed expansion, as shown in Section lv 
below. 
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to this category of customers, and the estimated decrease in the number of 

boxholders is the same for both proposals. 

For the third category, the OCA has recommended fee decreases. There 

may be new customers attracted by the reduced fees. The elasticity of 

acceptance of these prospective customers was varied in this analysis as 

described below. 

The second category can be handled as part of either of the other two. 

The OCA-proposed fees do not change from current fees, and therefore the 

numbers of boxholders do not change. 

The issue in this analysis is bow manv new customers would likely decide 

to use post office boxes based on the OCA-proposed fee decreases. To 

estimate the sensitivity of the cost coverage to this critical parameter, the 

acceptance rate was varied for category 3 above. Three separate cases are 

defined as follows: 

1. Upper bound: OCA elasticities used. 

2. Lower bound: Elasticities set to zero. (No new boxes). 

3. Mid-range: Mid-point elasticities used. 

The results are shown in Table 4 on the next page.4 

4 The spreadsheets on which Table 4 is based were derived from OCA-LR3 
(revised November 5, 1996) and are included in LR-SSR-158. 
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: ,..I:,,,; .: Upper pound y ,, ,hiid-+ge Lower lhund 

: Y. (~~A~~‘~~~ios~l) .,,,I.. ,. ,, ,. I. LX (No NCW~ BOXC~), :.,.‘* i*(“.‘.” ,I _;., 

TYAR Revenue 5535,303 $516,728 %498,X4 

TYAR Cost S529,832 $527,143 .S524,455 

Contribution $ 5,472 @10,415) ($26,301) 

Cost Coverage 101 % 98 % 9.5 % 

The table shows that, as the elasticity of acceptance declines, both 

revenues and costs decline, but revenues do so at a greater rate - resulting in 

declining contribution and cost coverage. In all likelihood, new customers would 

be attracted at a lower rate than existing customers and, hence, adoption of the 

OCA proposal’is likely to result in a negative contribution and a cost coverage of 

less than 100 percent. 
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IV. ACTUAr COSTS OF PXPANDlNG POST OFFICF BOX SFRVICF 

The Commission requires that book costs of space provision be used in 

the calculation of attributable costs. Attributable space provision costs are 

ycapped”, or cannot exceed, book costs. See Docket No. R76-1, PRC Op., App. 

J at 177-187 and Docket No. R90-1, PRC Op. at 111-102. If attributable space 

provision costs were based on market rental rates without capping, they would 

be $1.413 billion for the Postal Service as a whole. LR-SSR-100, page II-I, item 

14. However, these costs are capped at book costs of $1.128 billion in witness 

Patelunas’ testimony. LR-SSR-100, page II-I, item 10. Attributable space 

provision costs are thus below the level that would obtain if market rental rates 

were used. 
‘, 

Nonetheless, there is a real cost/revenue trade-off that postal managers 

must address when evaluating whether to expand post office box service to meet 

new customer demand. When justifying the expansion of post office box 

sections, local postal managers base their decisions on a comparison of the 

costs of expansion with the expected additional revenues. Thus, if this 

proceeding is to produce an incentive for these local managers to expand their 

box sections to meet new demand, consideration of market-based costs for 

space provision is essential in setting the prices for those boxes. 

Attributable space provision costs for FY96 are 79.8 percent of the market 

rental rate ($1.128 /$I.413 = .798). This translates into a 25 percent premium 

for market-based space costs. This premium applies to each category of space 

provision costs, such as post office boxes. Applying this factor to the FY96 
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1 space provision Cost of $186 million developed by witness Callow @CA-LR-3, 

2 revised November 5),’ produces an estimate of $233 million for attributable 

3 market-based space provision costs for that year. 

4 Substituting $233 million for 5186 million for total space provision costs in 

5 the standard spreadsheets (developed in this proceeding by OCA and adapted 

6 by the USPS) allows one to compare the difference in cost coverage for post 

7 office boxes using market and book costs, The results are shown in Table 5 for 

8 the test year before rates (TYBR):’ 

--., .--. 

‘;:’ Table 5. l-Yl3n’Co.sJ Covc’ii;~~’ ““’ ” ., ,,...,,.I, .,, , 
Rf2~rkct,vs. %ok Space Prrksion CosiS .,,. I. ,:I ,:,. ,,, ,..: ,, ,.~,~ ,,,‘.I..‘, .’ 

(dollars in thousands) 
--... -.--.-._ .-:---” L _.,.. ‘a::” _..._.__ L.. 

I~ook costs M:wliet Ctrstv 
_--.- 

Revenue 

Contribution 

.S528,536 $528,536 

%529,374 $576,366 

(S838) ($47,830) 

Cost Coverage I 100 % 

9 

92 % 

10 Table 5 shows that using market-based space provision costs drops the 

11 post office box cost coverage before rates by 8 percentage points -- from 100 

’ In developing this number, witness Callow used the procedures outlined in my 
testimony for space provision costs. However, in FY95, the Postal Service 
changed its cost methodology. As a result Cost Segment 20 should be adjusted 
to take out equipment interest (and add it to All Other costs). This correction is 
small and has no effect on the significant digits in this analysis. Details on this 
adjustment are presented in LR-SSR-159. 
’ Supporting documentation appears in LR-SSR-159. 
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percent to 92 percent. For any of the other fee proposals, the result would be 

about the same: a drop of about 8 percentage points in the cost coverage.’ 

Of course, the imputed cost coverage calculated in this way is a system- 

wide average. Where space costs are relatively higher, the local cost coverage 

will be even lower. It is just those areas that are most likely to need new post 

office boxes. 

A postal manager facing the decision to expand post office box service 

thus has a far higher hurdle to overcome in justifying expansion than that implied 

by traditional cost coverages based on depreciated book costs. Decisions to 

expand box service are usually initiated by local postal officials. The revenues 

and costs are reflected in the budget of local managers, and ultimately in how 

12 their performance is evaluated. 

13 Thus if projected revenues fall short of actual costs, a rational manager 

14 would choose not to invest. Even if revenues exceed costs, the return must be 

15 sufficient compared with alternative investments. 

16 The bottom line is that, unless revenues are sufficiently above actual 

17 costs, which include market rental costs, expansion of the numbers of post Office 

18 boxes to meet new demand will be adversely affected. This would be 

19 unfortunate because, as a comparison with CMRA prices shows, post OftiCe 

20 boxes are underpriced and could readily bear a greater portion of institutional 

’ Space provision costs for FY96 are about 35% of total costs attributable to 
post office boxes. Applying the 25% market premium, yields an estimated 
overall cost increase of 8.8% (.25 l .35). Since revenues remain constant, the 
cost coverage changes by a factor of .92 = 1 I 1.088. 
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1 costs. This aspect of postal costing should be kept in mind in determining the 

2 appropriate WA-based cost coverage for post office box service. 
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v. CMRA 

On cross-examination, witness Sherman surmised that CMRA costs of 

providing box service are higher than those of the Postal Service based on the 

higher prices that CMRAs charge their customers (Tr. 7/2433-35). He also 

agreed that such a conclusion is possible only when the relevant market is “in 

long-run equilibrium” (Tr. 7/2434). 

Based on information gathered during this proceeding, the CMRA market 

has not yet reached equilibrium. In an interview on October 11, 1996, a 

representative of the Associated Mail and Parcel Centers (AMPC) of Napa, 

California - the trade association for CMRAs - defined its membership as 

operations “like Mail Boxes, Etc.“, although they tend to be “independents”. 

(Bulk mailers and vendors are not included.) According to the AMPC 

representative, AMPC at that time had about 9,000 CMRAs on its mailing list. In 

a statement before the House Subcommittee on the Postal Service in 

September, 1996, the president of AMPC estimated the industry total was “over 

10,000 mail and parcel centers nationwide”.’ In a 1994 circular, AMPC reported 

a total of 5,000 CMRAs.’ 

As of December 31 ,I 992 the Census of Service Industries, published by 

the United States Department of Commerce, reported that there were 2,514 

* Statement of Charmaine Fennie, before the House Subcommittee on the Postal 
Service, September 26, 1996. Supporting materials cited in this section are 

r 
rovided in LR-SSR-160. 
AMPC, Membershio Benefits, October, 1994. Napa, California. 
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CMRAs nationwide.” The Economic Census provides a detailed portrait of the 

U.S. economy every five years. In 1987, data for “private mail centers” were 

aggregated in a miscellaneous category and thus are not available.” 

An entity that doubles in two years is growing at an annbal rate of 41.4 

percent. These data suggest that the number of CMRAs doubled between 1992 

and 1994, and again between 1994 and 1996. 

Thus, taken together, the data portray an explosive growth rate for 

CMRAs, in excess of 40 percent per year over the past four years. Even 

allowing for the definitional differences in data between the Department of 

Commerce and the industry trade association, it seems clear that this is not a 

market “in long-run equilibrium”. 

lo Bureau of the Census, Data User Services Division, 1992 Fconomic Census 
CD-ROM Reoort Series, Washington, DC . A copy of this reference is available 
in the library at Postal Sevice headquarters. 
” Private mail centers are defined by the Census Bureau as establishments 
engaged primarily in providing mailboxes and other postal and mail services. 
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COMMISSIONER QUICK: The Office of Consumer 

Advocate requested oral cross examination of witness Lion -- 

I'm sorry is that -- 

THE WITNESS: Lion. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Lion -- trying to be Frenchy 

here, I guess. 

Does any other participant have any oral cross 

examination for witness Lion? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Dreifuss, you may begin. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Thank you, Commissioner Quick. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Thank you, Commissioner Quick. Good afternoon. 

A Good afternoon. 

Q Could you turn to page 3 of your rebuttal 

testimony, please. 

A Yes. 

Q I apologize. I got started at the wrong place. 

Could you refer to page 5 of your rebuttal 

testimony, lines 14 through 16. 

A Yes. 

Q In that part of your testimony you state that 

witness Callow's measure -- I believe that is the measure 

you are talking about in line 13, is that right? 
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A Yes. 

Q So we could say witness Callow's measure instead 

of this measure, "fails to quantify adequately the number of 

offices facing capacity constraints since it confuses boxes 

installed with boxes available." Is that a correct 

statement? 

A Yes. 

Q Generally speaking, in your testimony, in this -- 

1 believe we are in Section 2 of your testimony at this 

point -- 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. In this section of your testimony when you 

use the terms "boxes available" or "available boxes" are you 

referring to a number of boxes close to but a little less ' 

than the number of boxes installed at a post office? 

A Yes. Some boxes are unavailable for various 

reasons that are outlined in the testimony. 

Q Okay, and let's explore that with a hypothetical. 

Assume that 100 boxes in a given facility are 

installed. Two percent of them are not in rentable 

condition and 60 are rented. 

A Sixty? 

Q Sixty boxes are rented. DO you have those figures 

in mind? 

A Yes. 

ANW RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1250 I Street, N.W., Suite 300 
Washington, D.C. 20005 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

3552 

Q Then would you say that there are 98 boxes 

available at the office? 

A Yes. 

Q And two boxes would be unavailable; is that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Is it your understanding that Witness Callow would 

say that there are 40 boxes available for rent? That is, 

you start out with 100 boxes installed, 60 are rented and is 

it your view that Witness Callow would say that 40 boxes are 

available for rent? 

A I'm not sure what Witness Callow would say. I 

think he confused "installed" with "available." In my 

testimony, I never used the word "available" boxes. 

Q Do you have -- 

A That is to say, that's in my direct testimony I 

was referring to there. 

Q You never used the term? 

A "Available boxes." 

Q -- "available boxes" in your direct testimony? 

A I don't think so, no. 

Q Did you ever use the term "boxes available" in 

your direct testimony? 

A I -- I'm not sure. 

Q Do you see a difference between "boxes available" 
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and "available boxes"? 

A No. I did not use the term -- I do not think I 

used the term "boxes available." 

Q Do you have a copy of your direct testimony with 

you today? 

A I have it over there. 

Q I wonder if you could get that copy? There are 

going to be a number of questions comparing your rebuttal 

testimony with your direct testimony. 

Thank you. 

Could you turn to Table 9A of your direct 

testimony? That's at page 14 of USPS-T-4. 

A Page? 

Q Page 14, your Table 9A. 

A 14. Yes, I see your point. 

Q So you would agree that in Table 9A, in the fourth 

column from the left, you use the phrase "boxes available;" 

is that correct? 

A That's right. I would guess I would correct my 

original statement to mean when we were talking about 

capacity. It's in the table, yes. 

Q Right. So in your direct testimony, you did use 

the term "boxes available"? 

A I did use the term "boxes available," yes. In a 

different context than what I was referring to but it's 
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still there. 

Q Okay, now, let's look at page 13 of your direct 

testimony. That's the page just before Table 9A, at lines 7 

through 8. Now, at these lines, you are describing what one 

would find in Table 9A; is that correct? And let me read 

what you say there. 

Table 9A -- I’m sorry. I am going to go a little 

further back on page 13. We -- 

MR. HOLLIES: The Postal Service would ask that 

counsel ask single questions and permit their being answered 

before she proceed. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I am not under the impression that 

I am doing otherwise. Commissioner Quick, do you find that 

I am preventing the witness from answering the questions I 

pose? 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: No, go ahead. And just be as 

clear as you can in your predicates and things like that, 

okay? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, sir. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Let's start back a little further than I 

originally stated. On page 13, starting with line 5, you 

state: 

Tables 9A and 9B on the next page show the data in 

terms of the numbers of Postal facilities and the 
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corresponding percentages respectively. Those facilities 

facing alternative providers and that have unused boxes are 

also indicated. 

IS that a correct quote from that page? 

A Yes. 

Q In the way that you have used the term boxes 

available in column 4 of Table 9-A, did you mean in that 

column boxes installed but not rented? 

A It's been a while, I have to think about this a 

minute. I think it means facilities with less than 100 

percent rented. 

Q So in column 4, you're talking about facilities 

that have boxes installed but not rented, is that correct? 

A Some boxes not rented, yes. 

Q Does column 4 distinguish a number for boxes 

installed and boxes rentable? 

A No. 

Q Okay, let's look at the way you were defining 

these columns in Table 9-A. For purposes of Table 9-A, if a 

facility faced alternative providers and had 96 rented boxes 

out of 100 installed boxes, what would be tabulated in the 

fourth column of Table 9-A? 

A Would you review that, please? 

Q Sure. If a facility -- well, I'll pick up the 

terminology of column 4. If a facility faced CMRAs and had 
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96 rented boxes out of 100 installed boxes, what would be 

tabulated in the fourth column of Table 9-A? 

A That would be counted as one of the facilities 

with boxes available. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

What if 97 boxes were rented? 

out of loo? 

I'm sorry? 

out of loo? 

Yes, out of loo? 

Again. 

Could you repeat your answer? 

It would be counted as one of those facilities. 

Okay. What if all 100 boxes were rented? 

It would not be counted. 

so, for purposes of Table 9-A, only facilities 

with installed boxes that are not rented are defined as 

having boxes available, is that right? 

A Installed boxes -- I'm sorry. 

Q For purposes of Table 9-A, facilities that had 

installed boxes that are not rented have boxes available. 

That's what you're reporting in column 4, isn't that 

correct? 

A That's right, yes. 

Q If 100 out of 100 boxes are rented, then none are 

available, right? 
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1 A That's right. 

2 Q Let's turn to page three of your rebuttal 

3 testimony, please. We'll come back to the direct testimony 

4 but for right now, rebuttal testimony, page three. 

5 A Okay. 

6 Q Beginning at line three, you state, "Generally 

7 speaking, this ratio is defined with use capacity in the 

8 numerator and installed capacity in the denominator," is 

9 that correct? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q And you're referring to the concept of capacity 

12 utilization in the previous sentence, is that correct? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q Now we're going to go back to your direct 

15 testimony, page eight. You describe your Table 5 as showing 

16 post office boxes in use as a percentage of boxes installed, 

17 is that correct? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q Did Table 5 give a capacity utilization figure of 

20 boxes in use and installed capacity was in the denominator? 

21 A Yes, you could call that capacity utilization. 

22 Q Now, let's look at your Table 6. You gave a 

23 number of facilities reporting all boxes of a given size in 

24 use; that's what Table 6 does, is that correct? 

25 A Yes. 
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Q At lines one and two of this page, page nine, you 

describe Table 6 as showing the number of facilities 

reporting that all installed boxes are in use for a 

particular size indicating a capacity constraint for that 

size? 

A Yes. 

Q And in Table 6, you were expressing capacity 

constraint by facility, right? 

A Yes. 

Q And this was accomplished by comparing boxes used 

with percent of boxes installed; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Look at Table 7 of your direct testimony. There 

you describe another measure of capacity constraint as the 

number of boxes in use equal the number of boxes installed; 

is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Was there anyplace in your direct testimony that 

you cautioned the participants or the Commission that the 

number of available boxes is normally less than the number 

of boxes installed? 

A No, I didn't mention that in my direct testimony. 

Q And, in fact, Witness Callow -- Witness Callow's 

measures of capacity constraint were calculated using boxes 

installed in the denominator just as you did in your direct 
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testimony; is that correct? 

A Yes, I have no problem with his measure. It is 

one of many measures. There are different ways of looking 

at the problem. 

Q All right, let's turn now to your rebuttal 

testimony at pages 5 through 6. There, you present some 

reasons for the number of available boxes being less than 

the number installed; is that correct? 

A Yes, yes. 

Q The first reason you give is occasional need to -- 

for repairs to boxes, box sections or buildings; is that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q What kinds of repairs are routinely needed to 

boxes? 

A I'm not sure. 

Q Do you know the percentage of boxes that need such 

repairs? 

A No, but I would bet it was greater than zero. 

Q But you don't know how much greater than zero? 

A I don't know how much greater than zero. 

Q I imagine then you wouldn't know what -- what 

number of broken boxes are found in offices that have 

waiting lists for that box size, would you? Do you know 

that? 
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1 A No, no. 

2 Q Do you know what proportion of boxes are 

3 unavailable for use due to repairs to the building in which 

4 they are located? 

5 A No. 

6 We tried to collect data on this in the survey but 

7 it was unreliable. Apparently the question was ambiguous 

8 although I didn't think so when we sent it out. But the 

9 data were not reliable. 

10 Q Okay, do you know what proportion of boxes are 

11 unavailable for use due to repairs to box sections? 

12 A No. Again, greater than zero. 

13 Q When there is a repair to the box section, what 

14 happens to the mail of the boxholders? 

15 A I don't know. 

16 Q Do you know for repairs to box sections or repairs 

17 to buildings whether those are -- to what extent those are 

18 found in offices that have waiting lists for boxes? 

19 A No, no. 

20 Q Okay, now, let's turn to the second reason you 

21 give at page 5. Another reason that boxes may be 

22 unavailable is misalignment of box size supply available at 

23 some offices with local demand at established fees. 

24 A That's right. 

25 Q What do you mean by "misalignment"? 
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A Well, you're taking an average here, in some of 

these cases the entire United States, and there is something 
30,000 

like +&X+8 facilities with so many boxes. Some places, the 

demand is greater, some places the supply is greater. I 

understand there's a number of empty boxes, for example, 

available out at the Brentwood Avenue facility. So it is a 

mismatch -- the supply and the demand don't match up 

exactly. 

Q Is that pretty much the same as your reason three? 

A It's pretty much the same. 

Q Do you know what proportion of installed boxes are 

not available to be rented because of the misalignment 

problem? 

A No. I don't think it's possible to measure that.' 

Q In -- 

A But it's greater than zero. 

Q Do you know how much greater than zero? 

A No. 

Q For reason three, you say there are shortages in 

some fast-growing and high-cost markets and surpluses in 

markets with population or economic decline. How can a 

surplus of boxes cause a capacity constraint? 

A A surplus wouldn't cause a capacity constraint but 

when you're taking your measure, 100 percent, 98 percent 

rented or whatever, the ones in the surplus there get 
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counted in so that's why you have to drop it below 100 

percent in order to allow for the fact people are demanding 

boxes in places where they aren't even though there are some 

excess boxes in other places. 

Q Well, surpluses would tend to make -- to make 

availability possible in all situations, wouldn't it? To 

the extent that boxes in a given size -- 

A No, you're talking about a measure. We're talking 

about, in this section, measures of capacity and my argument 

is that not 100 percent is the appropriate measure but 

something less and I use 98, 95. The reason you use 98, or 

95. is because in that average you have lumped in, 

-necessarily, all those boxes which are where they are not 

needed and therefore you take -- it's less than 100 percent. 

At 98 percent, somewhere you are turning away 

customers. Because they aren't where, if you could take and 

move them from Brentwood down to the Washington post office, 

that would be one thing, but you can't, so it has to be -- 

that's why you have to use a measure of less than 100 

percent in order to understand the capacity problem. 

Q In a facility that has a surplus of boxes 

available, the capacity constraint is irrelevant, isn't it? 

YOU are not going to run into that problem? 

A Sure, it's irrelevant in that facility but that 

facility is included in the averages. 
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1 For example, you have a facility in which you have 

2 60 percent of the boxes are rented and then there's -- I've 

3 started on this thought, I hope I can finish it -- but all 

4 the Size 1 boxes are rented. People want the Size 1 boxes 

5 and they are not happy with the larger boxes. 

6 You have a capacity constraint. You are turning 

7 away customers probably or else they are dissatisfied 

8 because they have to buy a more expensive box. Still, your 

9 measure tells you 60 percent, so at 98 percent that's 

10 getting pretty tight. 

11 Q Okay. In your example you hypothesize that Box 

12 Size 1 there was a shortage. 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q And I think you further hypothesize that there be 

15 a fairly sizeable surplus of Box Sizes 2, 3, 4 and 5, is 

16 that correct? 

17 A I didn't say anything about that, but the larger 

18 boxes probably, yes. 

19 Q Okay. Well, let's hypothesize a facility where -- 

20 A Let's say they are all Box Size 5 that's left. 

21 Everything else is gone. You may have -- you just have an 

22 excess of the wrong inventory. You have excess of Box 5 and 

23 customers who want the smaller boxes are being turned away 

24 or being dissatisfied, and for an organization that wants to 

25 satisfy its customers, that's a concern. 
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1 It is not an absolute limit. It's a constraint 

2 though, and that is a problem. 

3 Q Let's go back to your hypothetical where there was 

4 a shortage of Box Sizes 1 and let's further assume that 

5 there is a fairly large surplus of the other size boxes. 

6 A Okay. 

7 Q To the extent that there is a fairly sizeable 

El surplus, there's no capacity constraint problem there, 

9 right, assuming that -- 

10 A There certainly is a capacity constraint problem 

11 for the customer who wants Size 1 and doesn't want to pay 

12 for Size 2. 

13 Q Is there any capacity constraint -- 

14 A That is a constraint. It means you can't do 

15 everything you want. 

16 Q Is there any capacity constraint problem for 

17 customers who want Box Sizes 2 through 5? 

18 A Not for them, no. 

19 On the other hand, if you are trying to satisfy 

20 your customers, you are concerned about the people who are 

21 not getting the service they want and that is why it is a 

22 concern. 

23 Q Right in the hypothetical you're concerned about 

24 customers who want box size one but you need not suffer 

25 great concern over box size customers two through five? 
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A That's right. That's why we call it a constraint. 

Q Do you know what proportion of installed boxes are 

unavailable due to a shortage of boxes? 

A No. 

Q The fourth reason you give for boxes being 

unavailable is administrative time required to close out 

accounts and make release boxes available for use, is that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Are there any postal regulations that specify how 

long a box must be kept on rented after a boxholder closes 

out an account? 

A I don't know. 

Q Do you know what proportion of boxes are currently 

unavailable due to the time required to close out accounts? 

A No, we have no data on boxes unavailable. 

Q Do you know the average length of time that a box 

is held in this nonrentable status? 

A No. 

Q Is it your expectation that postmasters would 

attempt to turn around boxes more quickly in high demand 

areas than in low demand areas? 

A I would think so, but I don't know. 

Q The fifth reason you've given for boxes being 

unavailable is miscellaneous delays such as keys lost by 
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customers who have moved, is that correct? That was the 

fifth reason? 

A Yes. 

Q Isn't it correct that a replacement set of keys is 

held at the post office? 

A I don't know. 

Q Do you know how long it takes to get a replacement 

key? 

A NO. 

Q Do you know whether it's standard policy to change 

the locks on boxes after one customer has given it up and a 

new one is about to rent it? 

A No. 

Q Do you know what proportion of installed post 

office boxes are not available for rent because of a lost 

key problem? 

A No. 

Q You spoke about miscellaneous delays such as keys 

lost by customers. I gather since you used delays in the 

plural, you had other things in mind. What would they be? 

A No, I used miscellaneous because I just thought 

there would be others. 

Q Please refer to page eight, Table 2 of your 

rebuttal testimony. 

A Right. 
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Q This table shows that 1,332 offices or 

approximately 5.2 percent have 100 percent of their 

installed boxes rented, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And in your initial testimony, you showed that 

9,745 of the offices, which was approximately 38 percent, 

have rented 100 percent of their installed boxes? 

A No, 100 percent of at least one box size. 

Q I'm sorry, of at least one of the installed box 

sizes. I apologize. 

If your rebuttal testimony is correct, that 

generally the number of installed boxes is higher than the 

number of boxes truly available for rent, then why do so 

many facilities report that 100 percent of installed boxes 

are in use? 

A Because that's possible, yes. Why not? 

Q Could you turn, please, to the top of page 8 of 

your rebuttal testimony? You state: We have no direct 

measure of the percent utilization that represents full 

capacity for Post Office boxes. And then you continue from 

there; is that correct? 

A Right. 

Q And then let's look at Table 1, Table 1 of your 

rebuttal testimony. 

Is the purpose of this table to show how many 
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1 offices would be at capacity at various hypothetical 

2 definitions of what might constitute full capacity? 

3 A No, the purpose of this table was just to show how 

4 many are in different ranges of utilization. 

5 Q You don't know what the correct number should be 

6 for capacity -- 

7 A There is no correct number. You really need to 

8 look at a range of numbers, not just one. In other words, 

9 at 98 percent, if that's your definition of capacity, you 

10 have certain number of constraints. At 95 percent, you have 

11 a broader number of facilities facing constraints and I 

12 think using all of those numbers leads to a better 

13 understanding than just a single one because, obviously, 

14 they can go over. Even if you define it at 98 percent, some 

15 facilities are more than 98 percent. 

16 Q The OCA provided the Postal Service with a cross- 

17 examination exhibit last -- I guess at this point it was 

18 last week, about the middle of last week. I'm losing track 

19 of the dates. We identified it as OCA-XE-REBUT-l. 

20 A Right. 

21 Q Do you have a copy of that cross-examination 

22 exhibit? 

23 A Yes. 

24 MS. DREIFUSS: And I believe Postal Service 

25 counsel has a copy of that cross-examination exhibit. 
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I would like to give some copies to the 

commissioners at this time. 

MR. HOLLIES: There are also apparently copies on 

the side table over here. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, thank you for pointing that 

out. There are copies for any members of the audience who 

would like to look at it. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Have you had a chance to review our Cross- 

Examination Exhibit Number l? 

A Yes, it's my Table 2 with some extra lines. I 

think it confirms what I said in my testimony. 

MS. DREIFUSS: At this point, since Witness Lion 

is familiar with this cross-examination exhibit and I think' 

he said that it was similar to his Table 2 -- 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I would move to have this 

identified and transcribed at this time as OCA-XE-REBUT-1 

and admitted into evidence. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: It will be admitted in the 

evidence at this point. 

[Cross-Examination Exhibit 

OCA-XE-REBUT-l was marked for 

identification, received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 
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Page 1 of 3 

. . 3571 
This exhibit modifies Table 2 of USPS-RT-3 to include additional capacity 
utilization levels. All figures are based on the SSR-157 SAS program, 
correcting for rounding error problems. 

hmulative Num 
Full Capacity 

Utilization Rate 
= 100.00% 
2 99.90% 
? 99.50% 
2 99.00% 
2 98.00% 
) 95.00% 
190.00% 
? 85.00% 

r of Post 01 :es At Capal 
Number of Percentage 

Ofices of Offices 
1332 5.2% 
1349 5.3% 
1709 6.7% 
2204 8.6% 
3056 11.9% 
5106 20.0% 
8018 31.3% 
10794 42.2% 

f - All Sizes 



. I OCA-XE-REBUT-1 
Page 2 of 3 

, . 3572 
Output from the SAS program of Item 1, SSR-157 - (with rounding error 
corrected) 
The SSR-157 BOXGROUP definitions are as follows: 

BOXGROUP 1 refers to TOTUSE=lOO 
BOXGROUP 2 refers to 100 > TOTUSE 2 98 
BOXGROUP 3 refers to 98 > TOTUSE z 95 
BOXGROUP 4 refers to 95 > TOTUSE 2 90 
BOXGROUP 5 refers to 90 > TOTUSE 2 85 
BOXGROUP 6 refers to 85 > TOTUSE 

09:54 Tuesday, December 10, 1996 4 

Analysis Variable : TOTINST 

BOXGROUP N Obs Sum 
_____-___------------------------ 

1 1332 713311.00 

2 1724 1261221.00 

3 2050 1368937.00 

4 2912 1926305.00 

5 2776 1676499.00 

6 14797 7344025.00 
____________________------------- 



OCA-XE-REBUT-1 
Page 3 of 3 

3573 . * 
Modifications to the SAS program of Item 1, SSR-157. 

Boxgroups are modified so that: 

BOXGROUP 1 refers to TOTUSE=lOO 
BOXGROUP 2 refers to 100 > TOTUSE 2 99.9 
BOXGROUP 3 refers to 99.9 > TOTUSE 2 99.5 
BOXGROUP 4 refers to 99.5 > TOTUSE 2 99.0 
BOXGROUP 5 refers to 99.0 > TOTUSE 2 98 
BOXGROUP 6 refers to 98 > TOTUSE 

SAS program lines that assign values to "boxgroup" are modified as follows: 
boxgroup=6; 
if totuse eq 100 then boxgroup=l; 
if 100 gt totuse ge 99.9 then boxgroup=2; 
if 99.9 gt totuse ge 99.5 then boxgroup=3; 
if 99.5 gt totuse ge 99 then boxgroup=4; 
if 99 gt totuse ge 98 then boxgroup=5; 

SAS output with modified boxgroup levels: 

07:28 Wednesday, December 11, 1996 1 

Analysis Variable : TOTINST 

BOXGROUF' N Obs Sum 
________L___-____--_------------- 

1 1332 713311.00 

2 17 25111.00 

3 360 292622.00 

4 495 353025.00 

5 852 590463.00 

6 22535 12315766.00 
____________________------------- 
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THE WITNESS: I do want to make one point about 

this, however. The numbers are slightly different, the 

reason being, I believe, the round off problem from the SAS 

programs, whether you run it on a PC, a personal computer, 

or on the mainframe. We ran ours on the mainframe. There 

is a round off problem when you run it and the differences 

are down I think in the third digit or so but generally the 

same. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I appreciate that clarification. 

May I hand two copies to the reporter at this 

time? 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Yes, please do. 

MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Presiding Officer, I would 

object at this stage inasmuch as no foundation or at least 

an incomplete foundation has been laid for this exhibit. I 

am not -- that's not to say it can't be laid but it has not, 

to this point, been laid. And without its having been laid, 

I do not believe it's appropriate to actually admit it as 

evidence; it is appropriate to transcribe it into the record 

as a cross-examination exhibit but, as yet, there is not a 

proper foundation for admitting it. As we have two further 

exhibits which have similar characteristics which we will 

presumably be getting to in short order, I think it's 

appropriate to raise this now. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 
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Q Witness Lion, you agreed -- at the first page of 

the cross-examination exhibit we give a table entitled 

Cumulative Number of Post Offices at Capacity, All Sizes. 

A Yes, with capacity defined at different levels. 

Q The columns of the OCA cross-examination exhibit, 

the table that I was referring to at page 1, those column 

headings are the same as the column headings on your page 2? 

A Generally. One of them is different but it means 

the same thing, I think. 

Q You looked at -- let's turn to your Table 2 for a 

moment. You defined full capacity utilization rate at 

various -- 

A Various ratios, in-use to installed. Various 

ratios of boxes in use to boxes installed. 

Q Are you under the impression that OCA's table in 

the cross-examination exhibit does the same but at different 

levels? 

A Yes. The only difference that I see off hand is 

that you have -- where I went from 100 to 98, you put in 

99.9, PP.5 and 99. 

Q Do you expect that if you had calculated the 

number of offices and percentage of offices and number of 

boxes and percentage of boxes at these full capacity 

utilization rates, the ones presented in the OCA table, that 

you would have come up with the same results or similar 
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1 results accounting for the rounding problem? 

2 A Yes. These numbers look reasonable. 

3 MS. DREIFUSS: Commissioner Quick, I now move that 

4 this be entered into evidence. 

5 MR. HOLLIES: No objection. 

6 MS. DREIFUSS: And I have questions concerning the 

7 cross examination exhibit but these are easy questions. 

a There won't be a problem with them. 

9 [Discussion off the record.1 

10 MS. DREIFUSS: I'm reminded that I haven't yet 

11 given two copies to the Reporter and if you have no 

12 objection I'll do so at this time. 

13 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Please do. 

14 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

15 Q Looking at OCA's table in the cross examination 

16 exhibit, do you agree that if the full capacity utilization 

17 rate is defined as 99 percent then the percentage of offices 

18 at that level is 8.6 percent? 

19 A Yes, that's what the table says. 

20 Q Do you agree that if the full capacity utilization 

21 rate is defined as PP.5 percent, then the percentage of 

22 offices at that level would be 6.7 percent? 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q Would you agree that the percentage of offices at 

25 a full capacity utilization rate can be as near or as far 
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from 5.2 percent as desired by selecting the appropriate 

full capacity utilization rate? 

A Well, I wouldn't do it that way. I think that the 

function, looking at the different capacity utilization 

rates and the number of offices, is the key, and it shows 

that these numbers of offices grow rapidly as you get down 

to what I would call a practical level -- 98, 95, so forth. 

I think, although we don't have data on how many 

boxes are actually unavailable, two percent margin strikes 

me as pretty thin, and that is a -- 12 percent of the 

offices have that and if you look at my Table 3, it's even 

more so for Box Size 1. I think at 98 percent it's about 20 

percent of the offices have all their -- are 98 percent full 

on Box Size 1 -- 20 percent. 

That's 1 out of 5, so I think, my point is that 

it's a function here that you should look at and try to 

understand what's going on rather than some magic number 

that this is capacity because you can exceed that number 

but, on the average when you are at 98 percent or 99 you are 

going to be disappointing some customers. 

Q You don't have any measures of how many customers 

would be disappointed? 

A It's impossible to measure. 

How can you measure how many people are 

discouraged? 
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Waiting lists are one way but not every facility 

keeps a waiting list. 

Q Well, it is true that, looking at OCA's table in 

the cross examination exhibit, that if we, if the Commission 

were to decide that full capacity is close to 100 percent, 

we're generally talking about percentage of offices at 

capacity that would be pretty close to 5.2 percent. 

A My point is that the Commission shouldn't decide 

what full capacity is but try and understand how these 

numbers change when you -- it doesn't give you much margin 

-3 for error before you're up,%10 percent of facilities in 

trouble or having constraints and in Box Size 1 you can 

double that, 20 percent. 

I think the thing to do with this is not to set a~ 

magic number but to try and understand what these data are 

saying. 

Q How would the Commission know at what point to 

become concerned about capacity constraints? 

A I think you should become concerned when 10 

percent of your facilities are experiencing constraints -- 

even 5 percent strikes me -- that is something to be 

concerned about, not as much perhaps, but -- 

Q Now do you know -- 

A It's not like a nationwide shortage but there are 

shortages in different areas, something -- I don't know that 
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the Commission itself does anything about that but it's 

something to take into account when you are setting the 

rates. 

Q Do you know whether 10 percent of offices are 

experiencing these constraints? 

A Ten percent of offices are 100 percent full -- 

have 100 percent of their Size 1 boxes rented, and if you 

just allow a little bit for the error, for the fact that 

some of them may be out of commission for one reason or 

another, that's at 20 percent. 

I think what the data are saying is that there are 

shortages in different places and it is something if you 

want to keep your customers satisfied it is something you 

need to do something about. 

Q The 10 percent figure for box size one, I guess 

that came from Table 3? 

A Table 3, yes. 

Q Do you have similar calculations for other box 

sizes? 

A Yes, they are in Library Reference 157, I believe 

it is. 

Q They don't show a -- a full utilization rate as 

high as for box size one; is that correct? 

A Box size two, it's pretty high. I can't recall 

off hand. It gets lower as -- for larger box sizes. 
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1 But if you look back at Table 1, again, if you 

2 look across at the ratio of utilization, like between 90 and 

3 100 percent, the size one boxes are 97 percent rented; size 

4 two, 96 percent; size three, PO; size four, 83; size five, 

5 81. So above average is the case with box sizes one, two 

6 and three, heavily utilized. Whereas, boxes four and five 

7 are below the average. The average is 96 percent in that 

8 case. 

9 And that is the case, not only above 90 percent 

10 but above 80 percent as well. I think what they are showing 

11 is that there are problems -- there are problems, there are 

12 constraints on the smaller box sizes. 

13 Q Please refer to page 14 of your rebuttal 

14 testimony. 

15 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Dreifuss, before we go 

16 on, maybe we will take a lo-minute break. I think it's five 

17 after. Does it say five after there? We will come back at 

18 4:15. 

19 [Recess. 1 

20 COMMISSIONER QUICK: Ms. Dreifuss, you may 

21 proceed. 

22 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

23 Q Could you refer to page 14 of your rebuttal 

24 testimony, please? 

25 A Yes. 
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1 The problem is I can't read with my glasses on and 

2 I can't see you unless I have them on. 

3 Q I have the same problem. 

4 At lines 15 through 17. 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q You list three sets of elasticities that you chose 

7 to examine; is that correct? 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q These are the upper bound, in which you use OCA 

10 elasticities; is that correct? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q The lower bound, in which you use zero elasticity 

13 for fee decreases only. 

14 A Yes. 

15 Q And the midrange in which you use midpoint 

16 elasticities; is that correct? 

17 A Right. 

18 Q Are you familiar with the direct testimony of 

19 Ashley Lyons in this proceeding? 

20 A I am familiar with it. Not very familiar. 

21 Q Are you aware of a statement that he made in an 

22 appendix to his direct testimony in which he stated an 

23 analysis of Post Office -- an analysis of Post Office box 

24 usage after the increase of 8 percent in 1985 and 34 percent 

25 in 1988 shows little or no decline in Post Office box usage? 
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A I'm not directly familiar with that, no. 

Q If there is little or no decline in Post Office 

box usage following a rate increase, does that correspond to 

zero elasticity? 

A Zero elasticity means you don't lose any 

customers, I think. You increase the rates and all the 

customers accept that and stay. 

That, however, is done at a certain point in time 

and over time it might -- wouldn't apply. 

Q The lower bound that you examined for Witness 

Callow assumed zero elasticity, no response of a fee 

decrease; is that correct? 

A That's right. That's a pessimistic assumption. 

That's why it's lower bound. 

Q To your knowledge -- 

A It's pessimistic for a rate decrease. It would be 

optimistic for a rate increase. 

Q To your knowledge, did the Postal Service ever 

test that notion in measuring a response rate to its fee 

increases that it made earlier in this proceeding? In other 

words, the same assumption that, given a fee increase, there 

would be no -- no volume change or full acceptance of the 

fee increase? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. That's a compound 

question and it will not read back very clearly. I wonder 
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1 if counsel would be so kind as to restate that with fewer 

2 components? 

3 MS. DREIFUSS: Sure, I'd be happy to. 

4 MR. HOLLIES: Thank you. 

5 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

6 Q Let me start back with what you looked at with 

7 respect to Witness Callow's testimony. 

8 The lower bound for measuring a response to his 

9 price decreases was zero elasticity. 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q Do you know whether that same lower bound was ever 

12 applied to Postal Service fee increases? 

13 A Well, zero elasticity wouldn't be a lower bound 

14 for a fee increase; it would be an upper bound. It is 

15 optimistic for -- when you say you are going to keep all 

16 your customers and it is pessimistic for you to say you're 

17 not going to get any new ones from a fee decrease. 

18 Q Do you know whether that assumption which -- 

19 A I don't know whether it has or not. I haven't 

20 seen it if it has. I haven't seen it done by the Postal 

21 Service, let me say. 

22 Q OCA furnished another cross-examination exhibit to 

23 the Postal Service last week that we identified as OCA-XE- 

24 REBUT-2. 

25 A Yes. 
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Q And I believe Postal Service counsel has a copy of 

that with them today. 

A I have it. 

MS. DREIFUSS: And you have it. 

And I would like to distribute that to 

commissioners and there are copies on the table behind 

Postal Service counsel. Lest I forget to give two copies to 

the Reporter, let me first simply ask that this be 

identified as OCA Cross Examination Exhibit OCA-XE-REBUT-2, 

and this time merely transcribed into the record, and if it 

is all right with you, Commissioner Quick, I'll hand two 

copies to the Reporter. 

[Cross Examination Exhibit 

OCA-XE-REBUT-2 was marked for 

identification; and transcribed 

into the record.] 
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This exhibit is based on LR-SSR-158, "Mid-Range," with the 
following modifications: 

1. On the page entitled ‘Costs & Revenues," the fees in 
column [61, ‘Proposed Fees," have been replaced with 
the Postal Service's proposed fees. 

2. On the page entitled "Boxholders," two changes have 
been made: 

a. In column [51, "Modified Accept Rate," the entries 
have been replaced with 1.00. This causes the 
figures in column [7], "Elasticity," to equal 0, 
and the before rates volume to equal the after 
rates volume. 

b. The section on Caller Service has been completed. 
The same analysis for post office boxes was made 
for Caller Service in Delivery Groups IA, IB, and 
IC. 
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BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Have you had an opportunity to look at this cross 

examination exhibit? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have any questions about it before I begin? 

A No. 

Q Could you start at page 2 of this cross 

examination exhibit. 

A Yes. 

Q Did you understand that in preparing this page we 

started with a spreadsheet from LR-SSR-158? 

A Yes, I did. It's my spreadsheet, which I adapted 

from witness Callow's spreadsheet. 

Q Thank you. 

A And I thank him for doing the formatting. 

Q Do you also understand that on this page the only 

change the OCA has made is to substitute "USPS proposed 

fees" for "OCA fees"? 

A Yes. There are two inputs. One is the proposed 

fees on this page and the other is the accept rate on the 

other. Everything else is derived from those two. 

Q In other words, we were applying the notion of 100 

percent accept rate to Postal Service proposed fees in a 

manner similar to the way you applied that notion -- 

A Yes, and it gives you an upper bound. It gives 
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you something that cost coverage, the actual would almost 

certainly be lower than that. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I'd like to move that this be 

admitted into evidence. 

MR. HOLLIES: No objection. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Without objection, it will be 

put into evidence. 

[Cross Examination Exhibit 

OCA-XE-REBUT-2 was received into 

evidence.] 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q And now I would like to ask you some questions 

about it. 

A Okay. 

Q Now do you agree if we look at page 2 of the cross 

examination exhibit, do you agree that under our assumption 

of 100 percent accept rate this results in a 135 percent 

cost coverage for the Postal Service? 

A Yes. Yes, I do. 

Q Thank you. 

A That is a upper bound. The more likely one is the 

one done after -- by the accept rates that the Postal 

Service estimated, witness Ellard estimated and then Witness 

Lyons applied his experience to, and that gives you the most 

likely estimate. 
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This is an upper bound and presumably you could do 

a lower bound as well, which is -- in my testimony on 

witness Callow's I did an upper bound, lower bound, and mid- 

bound, midrange, as well. 

Q Okay. Could you turn your attention now to still 

another OCA cross examination exhibit. 

Again we provided this to the Postal Service last 

week. 

We identified it as OCA-XE-REBUT-3 and I imagine 

Postal Service counsel has a copy and Mr. Lion, do you have 

a copy? 

A I have a copy, yes. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I would like to give copies to the 

Commissioners, and I guess on my way I'll hand two copies to 

the Reporter -- 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Yes, save yourself some -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: Right, and ask that they be 

transcribed and identified only at this time. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: It will be transcribed in the 

record at this point. 

[Cross Examination Exhibit 

OCA-XE-REBUT-3 was marked for 

identification; and transcribed 

into the record.1 
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UT-3 

This exhibit is based on USPS-T-l WP C, with several minor 
modifications. 

1. On pages 2 and 3 of WP C, the entries in the column labeled 
'I% Accept" were all set to 100%. This caused the before 
rates volumes to equal after rates volumes. 

2. A summary of total revenue (resident and nonresident 
boxholders), total TYAR cost (since AR volumes equal BR 
volumes, use TYBR costs from USPS-T-l, WP F), and cost 
coverage was added to the bottom of page 1. 



Post Office Boxes: Price Sensitivity And b .,nue Estimation 
(USPS-T-l, WP C with Perfect inelasticity -before rate boxes=after ate boxes.) 

Residents Rewtue~Anafysfs I 
Ill I21 13) (41 (SJ (6) (7) lsl (9) (10) 

I I I Annual 1 Proposed I 1 Total 1 Before 1 1 After 1 Before I After I 
1 1 Box 1 Current 1 Resident 1 % 1 x of I Increase I % I Increase I Increase I lnveasf! I Addiiional I 

Size Fe.? FW Change boxes #Of boxes Accept # of Boxes ReVeWeS ReVeWeS ReVeWeS 
1 $40 $60; 25%~ ,; 35,409 28,302 28,302 $1.350.494 $1.698.118 $339.624 

Revenue loss due to group 3 fee: ($5.415.920) 
Total Resident+Nonresident: $779.403.002 
Total TYAR (=total TYSR) costs: $529.374,000 
Cost coverage: 147.23% 



Post Office Boxes: Price Sensitivity And Reve,.,a Estimation 
(USPS-T-l, WP C with parfeet inelasticity -before rate boxes=after rate boxes.) 

Tier 
1A 

(2) (3) 14) (51 1’51 0 (6) (91 (10) 
Allllllal PrOpOSed Total Before After Before After 

Box Current Non-residn % # of Increase % Increase Increase Increase Additional 
Size Fee Fee Change boxes #of boxes, 1 Accept 1 #of Boxes1 Rev 

1 $48 $96. lOO?!a ;’ 35.409 7,106..: loo%~?: ‘i 7,106 

Group I LL II Non-rasidents- 
Group Ill = 
Total AdditionalRevenues= 
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BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q We indicated on page 1 of this cross-examination 

exhibit that we were looking at workpaper C to Ashley 

Lyons's direct testimony. 

A Yes. 

Q And there are some slight modifications to his 

workpaper C that are contained in this cross-examination 

exhibit; is that correct? 

A Yes. You did the upper bound, again, I think. 

Q Could you refer to column 6, please? And could 

you verify that the accept rates have been set to 100 

percent? 

A Yes. 

Q And that would cause before and after rate volumes 

to be the same, right? 

A Yes, and they are. 

Q At the bottom of page 2 of this cross-examination 

exhibit, there is a summary of total revenue and cost for 

the Postal Service's box proposal; do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Subject to check, would you accept that the total 

revenue figure is simply the sum of the resident and 

nonresident revenue adjusted for revenue loss from Group 3? 

A Yes. 

Q And that the total revenue would be 779,403,882? 
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A Yes, and the difference between this and the last 

one, I think, is the nonresident fee. 

Q Okay. 

A Otherwise, the assumptions are the same. 

Q And subject to check, would you accept that the 

ratio of the total revenue to cost would be approximately 

147 percent? 

A Yes, I would. That, again, is the upper bound. 

Q The lower bound would be the bound calculated by 

the Postal Service of 128 percent; is that correct? 

A No, I think that would be the midrange. I haven't 

considered what a lower -- that's from using Witness Lyons's 

acceptance rates which I would characterize as the most 

likely based on his experience and the fact that we did 

have -- and he based that in turn on the data gathered by 

Witness Ellard. 

Q At any rate, if we begin with 120 percent, the 

Cross-Examination Exhibit Number 3 gives an upper bound of 

147 percent and the midpoint between 128 percent and 147 

percent would be contained in our Cross-Examination Exhibit 

Number 2 and we give that as 135 percent; does that sound 

correct? 

A No, no, no, I wouldn't characterize it that way. 

You've got two different assumptions working between two and 

three. One has a nonresident fee and one does not. The two 
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that are comparable are the one from Exhibit 2 where you've 

got 135 percent, that's an upper bound. Witness Lyons's -- 

I got 127 percent for him but maybe it's 128. But at any 

rate a lower bound would be lower than that. In fact, it 

would be since the whole thing is basically linear in the 

elasticity, it would be since you dropped eight points from 

mid to -- from the upper bound to the midpoint, you drop 

another eight points, it would be about 119 percent. But 

then if you add the nonresident fee, I think that's an upper 

bound there and I don't remember what the corresponding 

postal figure was for that but I would characterize that as 

the midpoint for including the nonresident fee. 

I think the most likely estimates are the ones 

given by Witness -- resulting from Witness Lyons because 

they actually use some data. 

Q At any rate, our Cross-Examination Exhibit Number 

2 would give 135 percent cost coverage with no nonresident 

fee included? 

A Yes. 

Q And our Cross-Examination Exhibit Number 3 would 

give 140 percent as an upper bound with the resident fee 

included? 

A Yes -- 

Q I'm sorry, with the nonresident fee included. I 

misspoke a moment ago. 
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A Both of these are assuming that from the rate 

increases, you would lose no customers which is what makes 

it optimistic, very optimistic. 

Q You didn't come up with any errors in the -- 

A No, I accept the numbers. The numbers look to me 

to be correct. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I move that this be accepted into 

evidence, Commissioner Quick. 

MR. HOLLIES: No objection. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Without objection, it will be 

moved into evidence at this point. 

[Cross Examination Exhibit 

OCA-XE-REBUT-3 was received into 

evidence. 1 

THE WITNESS: We are each using each other's 

spreadsheets so it is easier to check. 

It's the assumptions that are the debatable part. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Let's go back to page 14 of your rebuttal 

testimony, please. 

A Yes. 

Q BY "upper bound" at line 15, do you mean that 

these are the largest possible cost coverages that would 

result from witness Callow's use of elasticities? 

A Yes. I think he was optimistic in applying an 
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elasticity developed for people who already have postal 

boxes and applying that to people who are prospective users, 

and I outlined the reasons for that in the testimony. 

Q And what underlies your statement at line I5 is 

that "Witness Callow increased volumes for fee decreases and 

decreased volumes for fee increases" -- is that correct? 

A No, no. I think it would have to do with that the 

elasticity, the sensitivity, which is what elasticity is, 

should be less -- they'd be less responsive. People who 

haven't used postal boxes before, they're -- for one thing 

their propensity to use postal boxes is less, just from 

logic, and there are certain things such as the capacity 

constraints which would prevent them from, perhaps prevent 

them -- one from acquiring a box when he wanted to and on 

the other hand, on the other side there are waiting lists 

available when the fees are increased for people to replace 

the people who had left. 

So in my opinion, it's a -- the demand is 

asymmetric at that point. I think it's what the economists 

call a kinked demand curve. 

THE REPORTER: A what demand curve? 

THE WITNESS: Kinked -- k-i-n-k-e-d. 

I discussed that with a economist over the weekend 

who told me be sure not to say "kinky" demand curve. 

[Laughter.] 
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BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q If you assume that volumes did not decrease with 

fee increases under the OCA's proposal, would that have 

increased revenue? 

A Assumed again -- if? 

Q If you assumed that volumes did not decrease with 

the fee increases that OCA proposes, would that have 

increased revenue? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. It's beyond the scope of 

his rebuttal testimony. 

[Pause. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Do you want to try again? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Try again and -- 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q You characterize witness Callow's determination 

that volumes would decrease as a result of his fee 

increases, and that is part of your upper bound figure, is 

that correct? 

A Witness Callow in his proposed fees increased fees 

for some, namely Group 2, and decreased fees for others, and 

when he applied the increased fees to Group 2, he -- let me 

think just a minute -- when he applied the fee increase to 

Group 2 he accepted basically the Postal Service 

characterization that those, that there would be a volume 
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loss there, so we all agree on that. 

The part where we don't agree is that in cases 

where he decreased fees he said that we get new boxholders 

at the same rates, using the same elasticities you used for 

existing boxholders, and so that is the part of his analysis 

that -- I didn't challenge, I tested it. 

That's basically an optimistic assumption and 

it's -- the answer is likely to be lower than that. That 

gives you an upper limit and what I did is assume, okay, 

nobody shows up. There's no new boxholders. That's a lower 

limit and the problem with it is that his -- his analysis, 

which is an upper limit, gives it coverage of only 101 

percent, so almost anything that is likely to happen is 

going to result in cost coverage below 100 percent. 

Now, you know, I am not saying that no new 

boxholders will show up. That is a lower limit and his is 

an upper limit and it is going to fall someplace in&but the 

problem is that the upper limit is at 101 and the lower 

limit is at 95 and then just to test it again, I picked a 

midpoint, which is at 98, which again it's linear in the 

elasticities and that's the way it will turn out. 

Q What you call an upper bound at line 15, you 

describe it as an optimistic upper bound? 

A That's right, yes. 

Q Is it the most optimistic -- I'm going to get real 
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twisted in this. Is it the most optimistic upper bound that 

one could establish? 

A No. But the most optimistic upper bound is a 

meaningless concept. You want to get the upper bound as low 

as you can but it is still above what is likely to happen. 

I mean, the concept you look for is the least 

upper bound, not the greatest upper bound. It just doesn't 

have any meaning. 

Q But it would be possible to calculate cost 

coverages under a more optimistic upper bound than the one 

you used? 

A Well, it would be possible but what would be the 

point? I mean, what you want to do is get as close to 

reality as you can and unfortunately, when we did the most 

likely case for the -- for the Postal proposal, we had some 

data and applied the judgment. On this side of it, there is 

no data. Basically we are saying, assume what was used here 

and use it here and I think that's optimistic and so 

therefore we are forced to this kind of logic thing. Okay. 

this is the upper bound, this is the lower bound and 

someplace in the middle is going to be reality. The 

midpoint isn't the most likely in this case but it is the 

midpoint. That's about all you can say. 

But the point is, he is getting 101 percent -- 101 

percent cost coverage on something that is likely to be high 
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and why estimate that is even further away from reality? 

Q The lower bound that you refer to on line 16? 

A Yes. 

Q Says there will be no response or zero 

elasticity -- 

A Right, no new boxes. 

Q -- for a price decrease. 

A Yes. Yes. It is a hypothesis, not a prediction. 

Q Now, if we were going to be making a symmetrical 

assumption for fee increases, why couldn't we assume that 

there would be no response or zero elasticity for a fee 

increase? 

A Well, I just took Witness Callow's -- Witness 

Callow's proposal in which he had, as with the Postal 

Service proposal, proposed doubling Group 2 fees and then 

there is a decline in the member -- in the boxholders and 

used that. I think that's right, that there will be a 

decline, that the fact that we all agree on it is something 

that puts it aside to focus on the thing where we don't 

agree and all I did was try and say, well, suppose it 

doesn't work out, what's the worst case possible. And the 

worst case possible is you lower the fees and nobody new 

shows up. I mean, it couldn't get any worse than that, I 

agree. 

That is not a prediction of what is going to 
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happen, it's a limit and I think that's a lower limit. The 

101 percent, I think, is an optimistic upper limit and so 

reality falls someplace in the middle. And the midpoint is 

no more likely than -- except that we know it is going to 

fall somewhere in the middle. 

Q Okay, let's hypothesize then a more optimistic 

upper bound than the one you used. It's hypothetical. That 

optimistic, that hypothetical higher upper bound could be 

that volumes did not decrease with a fee increase under 

OCA's proposal. That's a possibility, right? 

Hypothetically? 

A It's a hypothesis, yes. You can hypothesize just 

about anything, I think. 

Q Okay. Based on that hypothesis -- 

A Doesn't make it realistic, though. 

Q Based on that hypothesis, would higher revenues 

have been generated based on such an assumption? 

A If you assume you double the fees and you don't 

drive aflybody away, that's unrealistic. But if you do that, 

if -- you can calculate higher revenues. You'd never see 

them, though. I think the point is, to try and get the 

greatest -- the least upperbound, to get it as -- you know, 

going for a greatest upperbound just strikes me as 

meaningless. You want to bound things as close as you can, 

not as loose. 
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Q In line with a hypothesis that we just discussed a 

moment ago, if revenues were to,go up based on an assumption 

of no response to fee increases, then OCA's cost coverage 

would go up, too; is that right? 

A Yes. If assumed revenues went up, assumed cost 

coverage would go up. I don't agree that it's a good 

assumption. 

Q Would you turn to page 16 of your rebuttal 

testimony, please. 

A Yes, I have it. 

Q Lines 9 through 11. You state that attributable 

space provision costs are thus below the level that would 

obtain if market rental rates were used; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q In your earlier direct testimony, I don't think 

you need to take it out, and LR-SSR-119, you allocated costs 

to post office boxes; is that correct? 

A I allocated, yes. Right. 

Q In making that allocation, did you use the post 

office box attributable costs of $481.9 million found in the 

cost segments and components report for FY 1994? Do you 

recall that? 

A I don't recall a number. I used a standard 

method. It was based -- it's based on book costs, if that's 

what you're driving at. 
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Q In USPS-T-4, that was your direct testimony, did 

you discuss the effect of basing attributable space 

provision costs on market rental rates for post office 

boxes? 

A No. The Commission requires that we use the other 

method, so we do. 

Q Are you under the impression that Witness Callow 

used market rental rates to allocate costs in any way? 

A No. but what he did is propose a fee schedule that 

at best would give you 101 percent. That's the optimistic 

view. And the point of this testimony is that decisions at 

the local level are made on the basis of real costs, and 

that adds about 25 percent to the market costs on average 

and basically takes any cost coverage you've got and knocks 

it down 8 points, and that the Commission, in making its 

recommendation, should take into account the fact that 

people at the local level and their managers will look for a 

return on investment and on real costs, not -- you can 

propose -- you can require anything you want here, but out 

there, they have got to deal with the real costs. That was 

the point -- that's the point of the testimony, to rebut the 

idea that even 100 percent is sufficient. 

Q You pick up that theme at page 16 of your 

testimony, I guess it's the second paragraph from the top. 

A Uh-huh. 
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Q You start out by saying there is a real cost 

revenue tradeoff that postal managers must address when 

evaluating whether to expand post office box service to meet 

new customer demand; is that correct? 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q and then you say when justifying the expansion of 

post office box sections, local postal managers base their 

decisions on a comparison of the cost of expansion with 

expected additional revenues. IS that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Is there any documentation in the proceeding that 

you're aware of which sets out the guidelines that local 

postal managers would need to follow in order to determine 

whether it is prudent to expand their box sections? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. Assumes a fact not in 

evidence. Assumes that there are such guidelines. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I don't believe I did assume it. I 

asked if he was aware of any. If he is not aware, it's up 

to -- 

THE WITNESS: I don't know of any such guidelines, 

but it's just economic sense that your revenues have to 

exceed your costs if you're going to make an -- justify an 

investment. And I'm told that's the way they do it and 

that's the way they should do it. It just makes sense. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 
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Q So you believe that the Postal Service should -- 

one of the reason the Postal Service should raise the rates 

in this proceeding is to make it more justifiable to expand 

box sections where shortages exist; is that correct? 

A I think that's a consideration to -- if you want 

local managers to invest where it's needed, that they should 

have an incentive. And my understanding is that it's Postal 

Service policy to give them such an incentive. 

Q It's true, though, that these fee increases 

proposed by the Postal Service will also be imposed even at 

facilities where there aren't any box shortages; isn't that 

true? 

A That's going to be true as long as you do it on a 

nationwide basis. 

Q Okay. 

A On the other hand, it's also true that anybody 

renting a postal box, paying for it, is going -- has the 

option of free delivery, and so it is a premium service in 

that sense. 

Q Nevertheless, -- so are you raising a second point 

now? You're saying that fee increases should be based on 

the notion that it's a premium service and getting away from 

the notion that -- 

A No, I guess not. I don't want to raise that. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Thank you. 
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Commissioner Quick, earlier when Ashley Lyons was 

on the stand, I basically was pursuing a question that 

Commissioner LeBlanc has raised whether there may be 

guidelines, and Postal Service counsel stated that I haven't 

established that there are guidelines. I don't know whether 

there are. I don't know whether there are written policy 

statements or guidelines that are distributed to local 

postal managers concerning when it's appropriate to invest 

in expanding the box section, but if there are such 

guidelines or any written policy, I would ask that the 

Postal Service make inquiries and provide them to us. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Can you look into that, Mr. 

Hollies? 

MR. HOLLIES: We are fundamentally opposed to that 

inasmuch as this is a question that has been inquired into 

on discovery. Indeed, I believe at page 695 of the 

transcript, you will find transcribed an interrogatory 

response of Witness Needham which deals directly with this 

question. I won't pretend that her answer is effusive in 

any sense of the word, but it does indicate that the OCA 

considered this question during the discovery period and did 

with it what it did with it. 

At this stage, the OCA's counsel's state of 

knowledge is not relevant or is not in any way a basis for 

imposing a legal standard in this proceeding. We have a set 
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of procedural rules which all participants are bound to 

abide by. The discovery period has come and gone. The OCA 

did, in fact, raise this question during discovery, so it 

clearly considered it and had an opportunity to follow up on 

it should it so desire and at this point, thanks to a 

question from Commissioner LeBlanc, OCA counsel has 

discovered that there is something she doesn't know and 

would like to know more about it, and we object inasmuch as 

it is too late and the opportunity has already come and 

gone. 

I might parenthetically add that we have checked 

preliminarily and do not believe there are any such 

documents. Indeed, we believe there is good reason to think 

why there should not be such documents. These are decisions 

made fundamentally at a local level, and as such, the local 

conditions should be a very significant input into making 

those decisions, and since that local information does vary 

from location to location, there would be no reason to think 

that a standard imposed from the top end of our organization 

would be an appropriate response to this class of problem. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I do appreciate your making a 

preliminary inquiry. And I guess, Commissioner Quick, I 

would just ask that a little more time be spent to see 

whether -- you know, I know only a few hours have elapsed 

since I first raised the matter, and I would like to see if 
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just a little more time could be devoted to see if such 

materials do exist; if so, provide them. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Well, perhaps we can see if 

overnight you can find out anything more and then we'll 

address this in the morning. 

MR. HOLLIES: At this point, I have no 

expectation of being back in the office between now and my 

appearance here tomorrow, so that may prove somewhat 

problematic. And I would repeat our basis for the 

objection. The discovery period has run; the OCA has had 

their opportunity on this; and just because counsel realizes 

something that she doesn't -- there is something that she 

doesn't know at this late stage is no basis for excusing 

compliance with the procedural schedule. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Commissioner Quick, I have to admit 

I was encouraged by Commissioner LeBlanc's interest in the 

matter, and that's what stimulated the question. It's true, 

OCA did ask questions about that earlier in the proceeding, 

but we thought that there might be a continued interest on 

the part of the Commission and of course there is on the 

part of the OCA. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Well, Mr. Hollies makes a 

pretty good point. At this time, let's -- I'll take it 

under advisement. If we have further interest from the 

bench, maybe we'll proceed from there. 
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BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Mr. Lion, in this section of your testimony, 

Section 4, that we have just been discussing, essentially 

your position is that the rate increase should come first to 

justify the cost expenditures later; is that right? 

A No. My -- the managers in the field are going to 

make their decisions based on good economic sense. To some 

extent they are evaluated on that and I think that they 

should have the incentive to provide postal box expansion 

where the demand justifies it and they won't, I think, if 

the revenues are -- fall short of the costs because it would 

be not in their own best interest. 

So I think that the Commission should take that 

into account, that's all. 

Q There isn't anything to prevent expenditures from 

taking place right now to expand the box sections in various 

facilities where shortages exist, is there? 

A If a manager looks at the space he's got to rent 

and it costs more than he can expect to earn for his Post 

Office in revenue, than that's a disincentive. He would be 

discouraged from doing so. And to the extent there are some 

of these capacity problems, maybe that's part of the 

explanation. That's a speculation, but -- 

Q If expenditures are made -- let's assume, 

hypothetically, that the Postal Service management at the 
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1 highest levels announced a policy, we want to get rid of 

2 these box shortages, that's very important. Go ahead, local 

3 postmasters, make the expenditures you need to make to 

4 expand the box sections and later, to the extent that that 

5 results in higher attributable costs for Post Office boxes, 

6 we will just roll that into the revenue requirement in the 

7 next omnibus rate case. There would be nothing to prevent 

8 that, right? 

9 A I don't know why the Postal management would want 

10 to do that. I guess I don't know. My answer is I guess 

11 there is nothing to prevent it. It seems to be unlikely to 

12 me. 

13 Q Could you turn to page 21 of your testimony, 

14 please? 

15 A Just a minute. 

16 Okay. 

17 Q At -- basically in the two full paragraphs on that 

18 page, you are talking about the growth of CMRA outlets; is 

19 that correct? 

20 A Yes 

21 Q You don't know, I imagine, whether that holds true 

22 for the boxes that are offered by CMRAs, do you? 

23 A No. we do not have information on the number of 

24 boxes. 

25 Q Earlier in the proceeding -- I'm sorry. Earlier 
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in the hearing today, I was permitted to raise with Witness 

Needham an interrogatory response that she made to an OCA 

interrogatory. I don't know whether you were present. It 

doesn't really matter. 

A Yes, I was present and I heard it. 

Q Okay. 

MR. HOLLIES: At this point, it seems appropriate 

to interject I wonder if counsel would make a proffer as to 

why this is within the scope of this particular witness's 

testimony? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Oh, I think it's obvious. 

MR. HOLLIES: Perhaps you could state that. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Let me go ahead and read Witness 

Needham's response to Witness Lion and to the commissioners, 

and I think it will be obvious why it is relevant. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q The response to Witness Needham's that I am going 

to read is located at Transcript 3, page 707. It is in 

response to Interrogatory OCA/USPS-T7-31, subpart cc). 

There she states, and I will quote: "Yes, with 

respect to Mailboxes, Etc., MBE, a major alternative for 

Post Office box service, between 1990 and 1996, the total 

number of centers increased 129 percent from 1,119 to 

2,564." 

And I will add that her sources for that 
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information are an MBE 1990 annual report and the Form 10-Q 

for MBE for January 1996. 

Do you know roughly what annual rate of growth 

would produce a 129 percent six-year growth rate? 

A Well, in the first place, I think that's a five- 

year growth rate, just to quibble, because you did say 

January '96. So it had to be from 1990 to 1995. 

I would -- I worked it out a little while ago and 

I think it is close to 20 percent a year. 

Q The 2564 figure that witness Needham gave for 

January, 1996, that would have been the number of MBA 

outlets established, I believe -- 

A MBE you mean. 

Q I'm sorry. It would be better if they were MBA 

probably. 

The MBE outlets for January, 1996 would have been 

that number? 

A Yes. 

Q You provide a counterpart for that number in your 

rebuttal testimony, I believe. 

If you give me just a moment, 

on it. 

[Pause. 1 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

I will lay my hands 

Q At page 20 of your rebuttal testimony you cite 
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1 some information circulated by AMPC, is that correct? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q And -- 

4 A That's the trade association of CMRAs. 

5 Q Right. It might be helpful to say what AMPC 

6 stands for. 

7 A Associated Mail and Parcel Centers, Napa, 

8 California. 

9 Q Okay. At line 16 you give a figure of 10,000 mail 

10 and parcel centers nationwide, is that correct? 

11 A Yes, that number was given in testimony before 

12 Congress by the President of AMPC. 

13 Q Okay, now going back to witness Needham's 2,564 

14 outlets for MBE in 1996, that would be -- as it works out 

15 very nicely -- roughly a quarter of the 10,000 mail and 

16 parcel centers that you refer to at line 16, is that 

17 correct? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q And so for a quarter of that 10,000, that is the 

20 MBE portion of the 10,000, to whatever extent it is 

21 represented in the 10,000, the annual growth rate would be 

22 along the lines, let's say, of the 20 percent that you 

23 mentioned. 

24 A Yes. 

25 Q But not the 40 percent? 

3615 
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A Not the 40 percent, yes. 

Of course, MBEs, as you know, is only a part of 

the picture. 

Q Right. We agreed it was roughly a quarter of the 

10,000 that you mentioned in your testimony. 

A Okay -- but even growing at 20 percent it is not 

an industry in equilibrium. If the whole thing is growing 

at 10 percent I wouldn't call it an industry in equilibrium 

and this section was to rebut Professor Sherman's point that 

he could determine, take the prices that the CMRA's are 

charging and determine their costs, and he said that that 

had to be in long-run equilibrium. 

Well, whether it is growing at 40 percent, 20 

percent, or 10 percent it's not my idea of equilibrium and I 

think that the number of entries into this field is rapid 

and apparently there are big economic gains or so many 

people wouldn't be coming in. 

But the whole point is you cannot determine -- 

take their costs and take their prices and then say that 

their costs are higher or lower than the Postal -- you just 

don't know what CMRA costs are. 

Q Getting back to MBE, I was able to get hold of 

their annual report for 1996, and let me just ask you if you 

have any reason to disagree with a statement that I found 

there. 
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The annual report states that, "The MBE area 

franchise network in the United States is essentially built 

out. " 

Do you have any reason to disagree with that 

statement? 

A No. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I have no further questions for 

Witness Lion. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: IS there any followup cross- 

examination? I suspect not. 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Are there any questions from 

the Bench? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: No questions from the Bench 

then. 

That brings us to redirect. Mr. Hollies, would 

you like an opportunity to consult with your witness? 

MR. HOLLIES: I hope to make this as brief as 

possible but, yes, five minutes, I think, is appropriate. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Fine, five minutes you have. 

[Recess. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Mr. Hollies? 

MR. HOLLIES: We have no further questions. 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: Well, I guess we have no 
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further recross examination then as a result of redirect. 

Thank you, Mr. Lion. We appreciate your 

appearance here today and your contribution to our record. 

If there is nothing further, you are excused. 

[Witness excused. 1 

COMMISSIONER QUICK: We will resume tomorrow 

morning at 9:30 a.m. to hear testimony from Postal Service 

Witnesses Taufique, DeMay and Infante. 

Thank you, we are adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 5:16 p.m., the hearing was 

recessed, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m., Tuesday, December 17, 

1996.1 
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